NPS Form 10-900 Nomination Submitte (Oct. 1990) Janappen - append Sub- United States Department of the Interior National Park Service Keeper on 4/29	ed as part tained by Metter 12004.	OMB No. 1024-0018
National Register of Historic Pla Registration Form		8 2004
This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations of eli Historic Places Registration Form (National Register Bulletin 16A). an item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A enter only categories and subcategories listed in the instructions. Pla typewriter, word processor, or computer, to complete all items.	Complete each item by marking "x" in the appropriat " for "not applicable." For functions, architectural cla	e box or by entering the information requested. If assification, materials and areas of significance,
1. Name of Property		bioteche
historic nameMilitary Park Commons Historic	District	
other names/site number		
2. Location		
	Pl., McCarter H'way., E. Park St. & Raymo	
city or town Newark		vicinity
state New Jersey code NJ	county co	de <u>013</u> zip code <u>07102</u>
3. State/Federal Agency Certification		
request for determination of eligibility meets of Historic Places and meets the procedural and pr meets does not meet the National Regis nationally statewide locally.		CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property erty be considered significant
State or Federal agency and bureau		
In my opinion, the property meets does additional comments.	not meet the National Register criteria.	See continuation sheet for
Signature of certifying official/Title	Date	
State or Federal agency and bureau		
4. National Park Service Certification		
I hereby certify that this property is:	Signature of the Keeper	Date of Action
entered in the National Register.		
determined eligible for the National Register. See continuation sheet.		
determined not eligible for the National Register.		
removed from the National Register.		
other, (explain:)		

649	ł
OMB No. 1024-0018	

United States	Department of the Interior
National Park	Service

National Register of Historic Places Registration Form

	1-1	1.8	101 101	-
ſ	· · · · ·	1 (* 1994) 1		1
	MAY	1 0 200	0.4	1
1			J4	
NATE	EGISTER (

This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations of eligibility for individual properties or districts. See Instructions in How to Complete the National Register of an item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, materials and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories listed in the instructions. Place additional entries and narrative items on continuation sheets (NPS Form 10-900a). Use a

1. Name of Property

historic name Military Park Commons Historic District
other names/site number
2. Location
street & number Roughly bounded by Washington Pl., McCarter H'way., E. Park St. & Raymond Blvd. Inot for publication city or town Newark vicinity
state New Jersey code NJ county Essex code 013 zip code 07102
3. State/Federal Agency Certification
As the designated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended, I certify that this nomination request for determination of eligibility meets the documentation standards for registering properties in the National Register of Historic Places and meets the procedural and professional requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property does not meet the National Register criteria. I recommend that this property be considered significant nationally statewide locally. See continuation sheet for additional comments.
Signature of certifying official/Title Date
State or Federal agency and bureau
In my opinion, the property meets does not meet the National Register criteria. See continuation sheet for additional comments.
Signature of certifying official/Title Date
State or Federal agency and bureau
4. National Park Service Certification
I hereby certify that this property is: Signature of the Keeper Date of Action
entered in the National Register. See continuation sheet. See continuation sheet. Comparison of the National Register. Comparison of the Natio
determined eligible for the National Register. See continuation sheet.
determined not eligible for the National Register.
removed from the National Register.
other, (explain:)

5. Classification			
Ownership of Property	Category of Property	Number of Resource	ses within Property usly listed resources in the count
(Check as many boxes as apply)	(Check only one box)	(Do not include previou	isly listed resources in the count
X private	building(s)	Contributing No	oncontributing
X public-local	X district	37	14 buildings
public-State	site	2	0 sites
public-Federal	structure	0	0 structure
	object	9	0 objects
		48	14 Total
Name of related multiple proper (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a	ty listing a multiple property listing.)	Number of contrib listed in the Nation	uting resources previously al Register
N/A		8	
6. Function or Use		Current Functions	
Historic Functions (Enter categories from instructions)		(Enter categories from instruct	ons)
LANDSCAPE: park		LANDSCAPE: park	
COMMERCE: office building		COMMERCE: office building	
COMMERCE: department store		COMMERCE: specialty store	
COMMERCE: specialty store		DOMESTIC: multiple dwellin	g
DOMESTIC: multiple dwelling		EDUCATION: school	
INDUSTRY: factory		RELIGION: church	
RELIGION: church		VACANT/NOT IN USE	
SOCIAL: clubhouse			
7. Description			
Architectural Classification		Materials	iene)
(Enter categories from instructions)		(Enter categories from instruc	
Renaissance		foundation stone, limeston	
Italianate		walls brick, limestone, bro	wnstone, terra cotta
Art Moderne			
		roof metal, slate, composi	tion
		other	

Narrative Description (Describe the historic and current condition of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7

Page

1

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Description

The Military Park Commons Historic District is a primarily commercial area, located in the central business district of the City of Newark, immediately north of the Four Corners Historic District, and surrounding Military Park. General geographic boundaries of the approximately ten block district include Washington Place on the north, McCarter Highway on the east, Raymond Boulevard on the south, and Halsey Street on the west. The district surrounds the largest of the three "commons" areas set aside by the founders of Newark in 1666. This six-acre park was historically known as the "middle commons," the "Training Ground" in the eighteenth century, and since 1800, as Military Park. Although now dominated by small retail establishments, the Military Park area was a prestigious residential area in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries, with mansions lining the streets. Beginning in the mid-nineteenth century, the neighborhood became the most prestigious shopping area of the central business district, and contained the largest concentration of department stores in the City of Newark, including the earliest and most elite of these stores, the Hahne and Company Department Store, as well as Plaut's, Kresge's and Goerke's (later S. Klein's), forming Newark's version of the "Ladies' Mile."¹ The district is also characterized by smaller-scale, brick and brownstone, Italianate-influenced commercial and former residential buildings, white glazed terra cotta clad, classically-inspired emporiums, piano showrooms, and downtown Newark's only major historic hotel, the Robert Treat, built for the 250th Anniversary of the founding of the City of Newark. The district has two churches: Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral (Episcopal) and First Baptist Peddie Memorial Baptist, both already listed on the National Register of Historic Places. The remnants of the once-massive Passaic River waterfront complex of the Peter Ballantine & Sons Ale Brewery delineate the eastern edge of the district along McCarter Highway. The six-acre Military Park is an oasis of green as well as a repository for public sculpture and military memorabilia, containing Gutzon Borglum's largest Newark sculpture, the monumental "Wars of America" as well as Jacob Lipschitz's bust of John F. Kennedy, various cannons from Commodore Perry's 1852 flagship to the Orient, and a cannon captured in Cuba during the Spanish American War.

There are a total of 69 primary buildings in the historic district, two sites (Military Park and Monsignor Doane Park), and nine objects (eight are located within Military Park and one in Doane Park). There are two secondary buildings, a residential garage on Rector Street (contributing) and the underground commercial parking garage below Military Park (non-contributing). Of the primary buildings, 13 are Key, 43 are Contributing and 13 are Non-contributing. Of the 13 Key buildings, seven are already listed on the National Register of Historic Places. Of the eight objects, one object, the "Wars of America," is also listed on the National Register of Historic Places, three are Key, and four are Contributing. The non-contributing buildings fall into two categories: newer infill structures, and older, altered buildings with the potential for rehabilitation. Some of these older buildings are hiding behind applied signage such as large awnings and billboards, porcelain enamel panels from the 1940s, pebble aggregate panels from the 1960s, and in some cases, completely false fronts.

The area of the Military Park Commons Historic District is laid out on a bluff lying above the Passaic River, and is relatively flat topographically, dropping sharply towards the Passaic River, especially in the area of Rector Street. At Washington Street, the land begins to rise to the west as it begins its approach to the Watchung Mountains. The

¹ "Ladies' Mile" is the historic shopping area located on lower Broadway in New York City, between Eighth and Twenty-third Street. Beginning in the 1860s, the area became known for a new retailing phenomenon, the elaborate department store. It was an area populated by the carriage trade, where elegant ladies came to buy the finest objects in America. Doormen presided over emporium entrances; elaborate display windows beckoned shoppers and ornamentally-sculptured buildings lined Broadway. Although known for its department stores, Ladies' Mile also featured concert halls, theaters, galleries, interior decorators, and piano showrooms. In E. Cobham Brewster's Dictionary of Phrase and Fable, published in Philadelphia in 1898, he defines "Ladies' Mile" as "that part of Hyde Park which is most frequented by ladies on horseback or in carriages."

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7 Page 2 Military Park Commons Historic Di Newark, Essex County, NJ

Military Park Commons Historic District is dominated by the widest street in Newark, Broad Street, with 132' at its greatest width. Individual blocks are relatively large in size and are lined with commercial buildings. Side streets are narrower, and are characterized by former residential buildings, the dominant form of building around 1900.

The architectural character of the Military Park Commons Historic District has been subject to stylistic and formal changes typical of the evolution of a residential neighborhood into a commercial area. The streets around Military Park were originally lined with smaller-scale, wood frame and masonry residential buildings. Although early nineteenth-century, wood-framed, commercial buildings are known to have existed, none remain. Attached, masonry commercial buildings erected between 1870 and 1940 dominate the historic district. Most of those built in the late nineteenth century, with a few notable exceptions, were no more than three- to five-stories high and three- to four-bays wide, an unintimidating scale that encouraged pedestrian activity. The best example of this type of building is the Civil War-era row of connected, brick commercial buildings between 565 and 569 Broad Street (see photo 24). More prosperous nineteenth-century merchants sometimes occupied more than one small store, connecting and unifying a series of storefronts with an awning over the store windows. Except for the 1808 Symington/Continental House, the oldest building in the district, and the 1950s-era YM-YWCA, all of the buildings had uniform setbacks from the sidewalks (see photo 40). Buildings of various styles, probably adapted from more advanced models known to architects through books and journals, existed comfortably side-by-side.

Prior to the introduction of skeletal steel construction in the late nineteenth century, buildings of increased scale were limited. When the need for larger commercial space became apparent, and fireproof construction methods became better known, commercial buildings became larger-scale, eventually reaching towering heights of twenty-one stories as seen in the Military Park Building, at 60 Park Place, the tallest building in the district (see photo 1). Architectural decorative elements became more condensed as heights increased as well. Bodies of buildings became simpler, and ornament became concentrated at the base and attic of the structures, where pedestrians, and motorists, could see them, such as in the Firemen's Insurance Company at 8-12 Park Place (see photo 40), and the Robert Treat Hotel at 50 Park Place (see photos 42-44). In smaller scale buildings, skeletal steel construction allowed larger window display areas and the use of new, applied materials for exterior surfaces, such as glazed terra cotta panels. An excellent example of this method of construction can be seen in the Lauter Piano Company building at 591 Broad Street, and in its smaller-scale neighbor at 589 Broad Street (see photo 18).

The most significant grouping of residential buildings in the district, dating from the mid-to-late nineteenth century, can be found on Rector and Fulton Streets. The south side of Fulton Street comprises the most complete streetscape of attached houses in this part of Newark (see photos 36-38). Together with the relict residential neighborhood on Rector Street, Fulton Street represents the last of the late nineteenth century residential neighborhoods clustered around Military Park. Additional single residential buildings are scattered throughout the Military Park area, such as on Halsey Street (see photo 23) and on Central Avenue (see photos 20-21). Typically these are three-story, three-bay, attached, masonry buildings of either brick or brownstone, with brownstone detailing and Italianate or classicizing cornices. Many of these buildings are used for offices; some have been converted to retail uses. The 1808 Symington/Continental House at Park Place is the only remaining example of an early nineteenth century freestanding mansion which once dominated the park frontage.

Larger-scale, two-part, classically-ordered commercial blocks, sometimes of brick, but mostly clad with glazed white terra cotta, began appearing at the turn of the century. These housed diversified retail establishments on the ground floor, and large-windowed offices or halls on the second floor. The best examples of this type of building are found on Halsey Street (at Cedar Street – see photo 14) and at 571 Broad Street (although this building has been recently altered with refacing materials).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	3	Military Park Commons Historic District
				Newark, Essex County, NJ

The ground floor storefront of the nineteenth century eventually gave way to the early twentieth century specialized department store. Newark's most famous and exclusive department store at the turn of the twentieth century was the Hahne's Department Store at 609 Broad Street, which opened in 1901 (see photo 17). This four-story, 13-bay building dominated the corner of Broad and New Streets as well as the western side of Military Park, influencing the development of Newark's "Ladies' Mile," a shopping area, which became known for its carriage trade. Its most major competitor, L. Bamberger and Company, opened its new building at 131 Market Street in 1912, in the Four Corners area, although Bamberger's store had more of a mass appeal. Other department stores in the Military Park area included L.S. Plaut's, which was taken over by Kresge's in 1923 (see photo 10), Snyder's (later McCrory's), and S.Klein's, all on the west side of Broad Street (see photos 11- 12).

Constructed in a variety of forms and styles, the piano showroom is a specialized commercial building-type found in Newark. Of the many piano enterprises found along Broad Street, the Griffith Piano Company at 605-607 Broad Street was the best known (see photos 17-19). Its headquarters, a small-scale skyscraper with eclectic ornamentation containing not only elaborate display areas but also recital halls and office space for the Griffith Music Foundation, was the largest of this building-type in the central business district. The Lauter Piano Company occupied the elaborate glazed terra cotta-clad and column-supported showroom at 591 Broad Street (see photo 18).

Elaborate historical revival influences became popular in the United States in the early twentieth century, and Newark architects followed the trend. The Little Theater at 562 Broad Street is the only example of an eclectic, historical revival building in the district; most of these architectural wonders are located in the Four Corners Historic District. The Little Theater is a Moorish Revival building complete with an Islamic minaret with keyhole openings, an ogee-arched dome, and a prayer balcony. The interior was designed to resemble an Arabian tent. Unfortunately, the theater is used exclusively for the showing of pornography and the elaborate interior no longer exists (see photo 26).

Like the Four Corners Historic District to the south, office buildings in the Military Park Commons Historic District fall into two categories: large and medium-scale, generally detached, skyscrapers. Other than the one large-scale, 21-story Military Park Building on Park Place, all of the tall buildings in the district are medium scale such as the 14-story Griffith Building, the 14-story Robert Treat Hotel, the 10-story Firemen's Insurance Company, the 10-story Wiss Building, and the nine-story Kresge's Department Store. The use of classicizing proportions and ornament, as well as rich materials such as limestone, glazed terra cotta and copper, is typical of these early twentieth century medium-scale skyscrapers.

The two churches located in the Military Park Commons Historic District are both listed on the National Register of Historic Places. Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral (Episcopal) is the oldest church in the District, rebuilt after a fire in 1809, and considerably altered by Richard Upjohn in 1862. It is the second oldest church in Newark and is located within Military Park (see photo 2). Local architect William Halsey Wood designed First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church, at 572-584 Broad Street, in 1888 in the Richardsonian Romanesque style. This pink granite building is dominated by its 80' high dome and unusual towers (see photo 39).

The last type of building present in the Military Park area is industrial. A small concentrated area of industrial buildings remains at the end of Fulton Street on McCarter Highway. These buildings are remnants of the once-dominant Peter Ballantine & Sons Ale Brewery, which occupied both sides of McCarter Highway, and include the original malt house and bottling plant, now Newark Science High School and the Fraternal Order of Police, respectively. Patterned brickwork, classicizing and Romanesque Revival cornices and stone detailing unify the buildings, creating a sense of place (see photos 30-35).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	4	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

The ephemeral nature of retailing, as well as the massive social changes which have characterized the evolution of downtown Newark, have left the Military Park area with moderate integrity. The city has literally been rebuilt several times. The largest buildings have fared the best with only minor changes to their ground floors. In some cases, only store windows and entrances have been altered. Smaller commercial buildings have suffered the most alterations. Most of them have had their ground floors altered by the removal of original windows and doors and their replacement with large modern display windows and steel doors. As early as the 1930s, many of these stores had their second or top floors covered with large panels or billboards to carry advertising. The current trend is to cover the second floors with large, flat awnings proclaiming the names and products of the stores on the ground floor. Upper stories continue to be used for storage or are vacant. Many of the second-floor changes are reversible.

The other major change to downtown Newark is the loss of public transportation and the greater emphasis on the automobile. This has resulted in a need for parking, a rather lucrative business in a densely developed downtown such as Newark's. Unfortunately this has meant the development of large, surface parking areas, especially at the eastern end of the district nearest McCarter Highway and along New Street on the western side. The creation of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center has also removed a considerable number of historic buildings which once bordered on Military Park.

Boundaries of the Military Park Commons Historic District were drawn to include the most significant buildings in the area north of Raymond Boulevard (the old Morris Canal) and south of Washington Park (the former "Upper Commons," most of which is in the James Street Commons Historic District). The Morris Canal formed a distinct boundary between the more retail-oriented Military Park commons area on the north, and the banking/insurance-oriented nature of the Four Corners area to the south. The James Street Commons Historic District forms the western boundary of the district. The New Jersey Performing Arts Center, McCarter Highway and large surface parking areas form the eastern boundary.

Military Park Commons Historic District Inventory

A **Contributing** Building is one which adds to the historic architectural qualities, historic associations, or archaeological values for which a property is significant because: a) it was present during the period of significance, and possesses historic integrity reflecting its character at that time or is capable of yielding important information about the period, or b) it independently meets the National Register criteria. In this document those structures independently meeting the National Register criteria are labeled **Key** buildings. Those labeled **Key/NRHP** are already listed on the National Register of Historic Places. A **Non-contributing** building does not add to the historic architectural qualities, historic associations, or archaeological values for which a property is significant because: a) it was not present during the period of significance, b) due to alterations, disturbances, additions, or other changes, it no longer possesses historic integrity reflecting its character at that time or is incapable of yielding important information about the period, or c) it does not independently meet the National Register criteria.

The following is the inventory of all buildings located within the Four Corners Historic District. All addresses are listed alphabetically according to street name and consecutively according to the street number.

Broad Street

559 Broad Street Contributing Block 22 Lot 20

National Register of Historic Places **Continuation Sheet**

Military Park Commons Historic District 5 Page 7 Section Number Newark, Essex County, NJ

559 Broad Street is a three-story, rectangular plan, brick and stone, commercial building with two principal facades, six bays facing Washington Place and two-bays facing Broad Street. A tri-partite horizontal division of spaces into base, body, and attic articulates the c. 1900, classicizing building. The base of the building is composed of retail spaces with replacement plate glass windows, door and corrugated metal screen walls. Above the first story, ornamented window clusters with segmentally arched heads occupy the body of the building, forming two-story bays. Queen Anneinfluenced ornament includes a shingle-like stone attic, an ornate scroll-bracketed cornice, and a stylized frieze. The attic parapet is further detailed with shield-like cartouches.

The only surviving example of the late nineteenth century ornate style in this area, this building serves as a contrast to its modern and classicizing neighbors. Situated on property once owned by Peter Ballantine, the building was known as the posh "Washingtonian Restaurant" in the early twentieth century (see photos 24-25).

558-560 Broad Street

561 Broad Street

Block 14 Lot 7.8

Contributing

560 Broad Street is a five-bay, three-story, rectangular plan, attached, masonry, commercial building, constructed c. 1920. Characterized by the white, City Beautiful palette, the glazed terra cotta façade is divided into two parts: a twostory body separated from an attic by an entablature. The paneled corner pilasters end in festooned cartouches immediately below the second story cornice. Above the modillion-supported cornice is the third floor, or attic story. This story is finished with a segmentally arched, pedimented parapet. The ground floor has been altered to accommodate a more modern retail appearance. A former automobile showroom for Foley Chevrolet, the building is 25 feet wide by approximately 181 feet long and can be accessed by an alley in the rear (see photo 26).

Contributing 561 Broad Street is a two-story, rectangular plan, brick, vernacular, commercial building. The c. 1920 store features an altered, ground floor retail space, and an upper floor fenestrated with a transomed, Chicago window. The brick façade is outlined with contrasting stone coping.

Block 14 Lot 4 562-564 Broad Street Contributing 562-564 Broad Street, the Little Theater, is a three-story, single-bay, eclectic commercial building facing Washington Outbuildings: 0 Park. The building is "L"-shaped in plan, with a narrow entrance bay on Broad Street in the form of an Islamic minaret. Although the ground floor has been altered with an artificial stone facing enframing the replacement doors, the Moorish Revival influence is still evident in the upper stories. Islamic-inspired ornament includes a prayer balcony, ogee-arched striped dome, mosaic detailing around a keyhole window, and exposed joist ends at the top of the minaret. The theater was actually created out of an automobile dealership. The garage was rebuilt as the auditorium; the showroom was turned into stores, and the theater lobby was constructed in the ten-foot wide driveway. The Little Theater was designed by the architectural firm of Harris and Sohn, and won a Broad Street Association award for architectural harmony in 1930, the year it was built. The theater was built by the Newark Motion Picture Guild as a bastion of silent films, mostly foreign; an organ, which has been removed, accompanied the pictures. The theater fell into receivership within a year of its opening. Sidney Franklin became the manager in 1932, and he his wife, Violet, bought the building in 1948. The Franklins lived in the second-floor apartment until shortly before their deaths in the 1960s (it has been vacant since

Block 22 Lot 21

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7 Page 6 Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

then). Although the theater showed art and foreign films intermittently until about 1960, it has presented only adult pictures since then (Eldridge correspondence and photo 6/23/88).

The building is characteristic of the historical revivalism commonly used in theater buildings of this period. The original interior was designed to resemble an Arabian tent, although apparently the interior has been somewhat altered. A photograph of the interior, taken in 1988, shows a screen set on a stage with a proscenium arch decorated with Islamic arched openings, most likely to accommodate speakers and air handling systems. Unlike many of the theaters in Newark, the Little Theater was built as a cinema rather than as a vaudeville or live performance theater, and could seat approximately 300 patrons. The theater shows pornographic movies exclusively (see photo 26).

563 Broad StreetBlock 22Lot 22ContributingOutbuildings: 0563 Broad Street, the C. J. Simon Building, is a two-story, single bay, rectangular plan, stone-faced, commercialbuilding, originally constructed c. 1920, as the Colonial Trust Company. Articulated by severe classicism, the buildingis basically a triumphal arch motif, dominated by a two-story, round-arched entrance. Acanonical capitals support thedoor surround. The classicizing entablature is ornamented with a low relief frieze of griffins. An unornamented,

shallow parapet surmounts a blank attic. The windows and doors are replacements (see photo 24).

Block 22 Lot 23

565 Broad Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0

565 Broad Street, the Washington Florist, is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, brick, commercial building, originally constructed c. 1865. Most likely built as a mix of commercial and residential use, the building is articulated by the Italianate influence in its use of a scrolled bracket-supported wooden cornice, regular placement of windows, and ornamental tin and tile work in the vestibule. The first story has a replacement, plate glass storefront. A modest example of late nineteenth-century urban architecture, it is one of three adjoining buildings of similar scale, material, age, style and function (see photo 24).

567 Broad Street Block 22 Lot 24 Contributing Outbuildings: 0 567 Broad Street is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, I

567 Broad Street is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, brick, commercial building, originally constructed c. 1865. Most likely built as a mix of commercial and residential use, the building is articulated by the Italianate influence in its use of a scrolled bracket-supported wooden cornice, regular placement of windows with arcuated brick lintels, and ornamental corbelling above each window. The larger second-story window openings occupy the entire width of each bay, while the smaller third and fourth story windows are separated by vertical brick pilasters. The façade as a whole is flanked by brick pilaster strips that run from the second story to the cornice line and are capped by ornamental woodwork. The first story has a replacement storefront. A modest example of late nineteenth-century urban architecture, it is one of three adjoining buildings of similar scale, material, age, style and function (see photo 24).

569 Broad StreetBlock 22Lot 25ContributingOutbuildings: 0569 Broad Street is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, brick, commercial building, originally constructed c. 1865.Most likely built as a mix of commercial and residential use, the building is articulated by the Italianate influence in itsuse of a scrolled bracket-supported wooden cornice, regular placement of windows with segmentally-arched and

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	7	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

moulded stone lintels, and ornamental corbelling forming belt courses at the sill levels and the springing block level of the window lintels. The second-story window openings have been combined into a single plate-glass window, most likely to accommodate additional retail space on the second floor. The first story has a replacement storefront. A modest example of late nineteenth-century urban architecture, it is one of three adjoining buildings of similar scale, material, age, style and function (see photo 24).

566-570 Broad StreetBlock 14Lot 1Non-contributingOutbuildings: 0566-570 Broad Street is a large, 14-story, corner office building, constructed c. 1960. The brick building has an appliedgrid with porcelain enamel panels alternating with windows. This office building replaced the Broad Theater (seephotos 26-27).

571-577 Broad Street Block 22 Lot 26 Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0

571-577 Broad Street is a two-story, multiple bay, irregular trapezoid plan, brick, commercial building, originally constructed c. 1900 as a business block. It occupies a prominent location on the corner of Broad Street and Central Avenue, with five-bays on Broad Street and eight bays on Central Avenue. The corner of the building is canted and contains an entrance to the corner store. Additional doors and replacement store windows dominate the ground floor, with a door per bay. Chicago-style windows articulate the second floor. The building originally featured a scroll bracket-supported wood cornice; it was removed in the most recent renovation of the building. The roofline is sparsely crenellated; the crenellations correspond with the pilasters separating the window bays (see photo 24).

579 Broad Street Block 18 Lots 11-15 Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0 579 Broad Street is a five-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, vernacular commercial building constructed c. 1960. Known as the Kislak Building, for a local real estate firm, it is clad with a steel grid and porcelain enamel panels (see photos 19-20, 24).

572-584 Broad Street	Block 15	Lot 10
Key/NRHP		
Outbuildings: 0		
572-584 Broad Street is the First Baptist Pe	eddie Memo	rial Church, built in 1888 and designed by local architect
William Halsey Wood An 80' high dome.	unusual tow	vers, and incised and sculptural stonework dominate the pink
granite church. The church features a uniq	ue 600-light	gaslight system on the interior and a huge seating capacity
relative to its outward appearance. Thoma	s Peddie, for	mer mayor of Newark and local philanthropist, donated the
money for the construction of the church, g	iving Wood	a blank check (NPLC, "Newark's Historic James Street
Commone " 1080) Deddie made his mone	v in the man	ufacture of leather trunks. Wood was also responsible for the
design of the Clark Mansion in the North V	Vard, and wa	as a competitor in the design competition for the Cathedral of St.
John the Divine in New York The building	g was listed	on the National Register of Historic Places on October 30, 1972.
Diagon refer to the National Register of His	toric Places	nomination form for further information (see photo 36, 38, 39).
Please refer to the Mational Register of The		

583-587 Broad Street Non-contributing Block 18 Lot 16-18

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	8	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Outbuildings: 0

583-587 Broad Street is a two-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, heavily altered, vernacular, commercial building constructed c. 1900 (see photos 18-19).

589 Broad Street	Block 18	Lot 19
Contributing		
Outbuildings: 0		

589 Broad Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Renaissance Revival-inspired, commercial building, constructed c. 1920, and utilizing the white palette of the City Beautiful movement. The glazed, terra cotta façade is articulated by a scroll-bracketed cornice, a low-pitched shingled overhang, a recessed window complex, and a marble-faced ground story with a granite base. The individual window groupings are characterized by transoms and are divided by colonettes. Several stylistically inappropriate commercial signs are attached to the façade. In 1940, the building housed the F.A. North and Company piano store (see photos 18-19).

Block 18 Lot 20-21

591 Broad Street Kev

Outbuildings: 0

591 Broad Street is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Renaissance Revival-inspired, commercial building, constructed c. 1920, and utilizing the white palette of the City Beautiful movement. The building was constructed as the headquarters, showrooms and auditorium, Lauter Hall, of the Lauter Piano Company. Typical of small-scale commercial buildings of the first quarter of the twentieth century, it is steel-framed, yet ornamented with classicizing motifs, many of which have survived. The stone façade is articulated by an ornately moulded and bracketed cornice, attic windows separated by rectangular panels with meander patterns, and a Greek Revival-influenced first floor cornice. Plain stone surrounds enframe recessed second and third story window groupings, which are embellished with ornamental metalwork. The ground story, which was originally articulated by columns, has been completely altered with replacement storefront windows, doors, synthetic siding and signage. The Lauter Piano Company specialized in the Lauter-Humana Player Piano. It also advertised a complete stock of music rolls and Victor records. The factory for the manufacture of Lauter Pianos was located at 58-58 Lackawanna Avenue across from the Lackawanna Train Station. The building, at 591 Broad Street, is being converted into a gallery for Aljira Inc. (see photos 18-19).

595-599 Broad StreetBlock 18Lot 22-24ContributingOutbuildings: 0595-599 Broad Street is a two-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Art Moderne-influenced commercial building.Constructed c. 1940, the limestone framed building is articulated by an aluminum grid containing horizontal strips of stone tile panels alternating with window glass. The main entrance is in the north bay with two retail bays to the south (see photos 18-19).

601-603 Broad Street
Contributing
Outbuildings: 0
Colored while one of the second second

601-603 Broad Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Art Moderne-influenced commercial building. Constructed c. 1940, the limestone framed building is articulated by an aluminum grid containing horizontal strips of stone tile panels alternating with window glass. The main entrance is in the north bay with two retail bays to the south (see photos 18-19).

Block 18 Lot 25-26

Block 18 Lot 27-28, 77

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7 Page 9

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Key/NRHP

Outbuildings: 0

605-607 Broad Street is the 14-story brick and stone-faced Griffith Building, designed in 1927 by George Elwood Jones for the Griffith Piano Company and Foundation. It is a small-scale skyscraper with eclectic ornamentation. Typical of high-rise buildings in Newark of this period, the owner occupied the prime spaces, including piano showrooms and an auditorium, and the upstairs offices were rented to a variety of tenants. In the case of the Griffith Building, medical professionals and attorneys rented most of the offices. The building also housed the offices of The Contemporary Club of Newark, the First Church of Christ Scientist and the Essex County Symphony Society. The building was the headquarters of the Griffith Music Foundation, a philanthropic institution headed by Mrs. Parker O. Griffith. From 1938 to 1958, the Griffith Music Foundation held concerts with artists of international renown in Symphony Hall on south Broad Street. The Foundation conducted educational programs, high-level auditions for New Jersey–based musicians, theatrical productions and sponsored musical ensembles of all kinds to educate thousand of New Jersey school children. The Griffith Building was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on May 24, 1984. It has been vacant for some time, and is awaiting redevelopment. Please refer to the National Register nomination application for further information (see photos 17-19).

608-612 Broad Street Key/NRHP

Block 124 Lot 2

Outbuildings: 0

608-612 Broad Street is the address of Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral (Episcopal), first built as Trinity Church around 1744, rebuilt after a fire in 1809, and considerably altered in 1862 by noted architect Richard Upjohn. The church is located at the northern end of Military Park. The second oldest church in Newark, it was started after Colonel John Ogden, a member of the old First Church, severed relations with that congregation in 1732 after he violated the church laws prohibiting laboring on Sunday. Ogden was censured after harvesting wheat on Sunday to avert the effects of an oncoming thunderstorm. He joined a small sect of Episcopalians and soon became their leader. Together, the group petitioned the Town Council for part of the town's public lands for their church, correctly arguing that they were as much descendants of the original settlers as were members of the Presbyterian Church, hence the location of the church in the green set aside for military drilling. The church was not recognized until 1746, when King George II granted it a charter. Trinity Church was designated a cathedral in 1944, and merged with St. Philip's in 1966. St. Philip's, a predominantly African-American congregation, had lost their church to a fire the previous year. The merger created the first predominantly black Episcopal cathedral in the United States. The building was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on November 3, 1972. Please refer to the National Register nomination application for further information (see photo 2).

586-602 Broad Street Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0

586-602 Broad Street is a nine-story, multiple bay, International style, brick-clad, institutional building, constructed in 1955, as the YM-YWCA building. The building is set on a two-story base, with a cantilevered seven-story top section, and is articulated by horizontal bands of windows and no detailing. The building opened in 1955 as the first combined YM-YWCA building in the country at a cost of 3.3 million dollars. Although a good example of the International style in Newark, the building is less than 50 years of age and does not qualify for the National Register of Historic Places (*Newark Sunday News Magazine*, May 1, 1955) (see photo 40).

Block 15 Lot 1-9

 614-706 Broad Street
 Block 124 Lot 1

 Key (site): Military Park
 Key (object): "Wars of America" already listed on the National Register of Historic Places (see photo 3)

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	10	Military Park Commons Historic District
				Newark, Essex County, NJ

Key (objects): "General Philip Kearny" by Henry Kirke Brown; "Frederick T. Frelinghuysen" by Karl Gerhardt; "John F. Kennedy" bust by Jacques Lipschitz.

Contributing (objects): Two (2) Commodore Perry cannon, one (1) Spanish American War Howitzer cannon, Jersey Blues plaque.

Outbuildings: 1 parking garage with attached elevator kiosks including the NJPAC cafe (non-contributing) 614-706 is the location of the six-acre Military Park, the original Middle Commons of the seventeenth century New England town plan that is downtown Newark. The obtuse triangular park has its hypotenuse along Broad Street, and its other two legs along Park Place and Rector Street. The park is crossed in several places by paved paths and is ornamented with monuments relating to Newark's history, the most notable being the "Wars of America" monument, designed by famed sculptor Gutzon Borglum in 1926, who was also responsible for carving the Presidents' faces on Mount Rushmore. The "Wars of America" is a monumental, bronze, group sculpture dedicated to the defense of the United States. It was commissioned according to the bequest of Amos Hoagland Van Horn, who bequeathed \$100,000 for that purpose. The heroic grouping of 42 figures and two horses, all set in motion, and its accompanying Tudor sword-shaped reflecting pool setting, was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on October 24, 1994. Please refer to the National Register nomination application for further information.

Other monuments include a statue of Civil War hero, Brigadier General Philip Kearny, unveiled in 1880 before prominent witnesses such as General Grants and Sherman, and a 1916 tablet that commemorates the Jersey Blues of the French and Indian Wars. Two cannons from Commodore Perry's 1852/1854 flagship to the Orient, and an 1845 Howitzer cannon from the Spanish American War are also on view. A 1906 Liberty Pole marks the southern edge of the park inside the memorial garden dedicated to the memory of John F. Kennedy in 1966. The park also features the oldest elm tree in Newark, a vestige of the time the park was edged with stately elm trees. In the middle of the park, north of the "Wars of America" and where the main park paths intersect, is a marble cup-shaped trough inscribed with the expression "My cup runneth over," a gift of Moses Plaut, noted Newark merchant and proprietor of the Plaut Department Store (the "Beehive"), to the City of Newark in 1928. Elevator, stair and ventilator kiosks that serve the underground parking lot mar the park. For the purposes of counting resources, only the largest sculptures and cannons are considered, as they are both substantial in size and scale. The underground parking garage, which was constructed in the 1960s, and its auxiliary kiosks are considered one non-contributing building.

The statue of **General Philip Kearny** by American sculptor Henry Kirke Brown (1814-1886) was the first public sculpture placed within the city. The bronze statue, originally commissioned in 1873 by the State of New Jersey for Statuary Hall in Washington D.C., was on exhibit in the State House in Trenton before being relegated to a cellar where it was found in 1879. A committee of Civil War veterans under the chairmanship of Cortlandt Parker arranged to have the work brought to Newark. Generals Ulysses S. Grant and George B. McClellan were present at the dedication ceremonies in 1880. The statue was placed in the southern end of Military Park, moved in 1925 to accommodate the "Wars of America" sculpture and repositioned in 1961. Henry Kirke Brown, a native of Massachusetts, was one of the first American sculptors to attempt bronze casting in this country. He maintained a studio in Brooklyn until moving to Newburgh, New York in 1857. His most famous work is the equestrian statue of *George Washington* in New York's Union Square. There are notable statues of Abraham Lincoln by Brown in Union Square and Prospect Park, Brooklyn, one of *DeWitt Clinton* in Greenwood Cemetery, Brooklyn, and a *General Nathaniel Greene* in Statuary Hall, Washington (*Newark Museum Quarterly*, Winter 1975: 10).

General Philip Kearny was Newark and New Jersey's first genuine hero of the Civil War. A one-armed professional soldier, he took over the command of the New Jersey Second Regiment in July 1861 after the fiasco at Bull Run. He converted the sloppy regiment into a well-disciplined fighting force and led them in the Virginia Peninsula Campaign during the spring of 1862. Admired by both sides of the conflict, the Confederates nicknamed Kearny "the One-Armed Devil" (see photo 5). Kearny's nadir came in the late afternoon of September 1, 1862 at Chantilly, Virginia. During the

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	11	Military Park Commons Historic District
		U		Newark, Essex County, NJ

course of wild fighting, an electrical storm blew through the area. Kearny rallied his troops, charging the front line. He was killed in a hail of Confederate bullets (Cunningham 1966: 156).

The Citizens of Newark through the Board of Trade commissioned the statue of **Frederick T. Frelinghuysen** in 1904. The sculptor was Boston native Karl Gerhardt (1853-1940). It is a bronze figure on a pedestal. Although unveiled in 1904, the statue was repositioned within the park in 1961. Frederick T. Frelinghuysen was a lawyer and member of the prestigious Frelinghuysen family (son of Theodore, second mayor of Newark and vice-presidential candidate on the Whig ticket with Henry Clay in 1844). He was a United States Senator and President Chester A. Arthur's Secretary of State. He was also one of the founders of the Newark Public Library and the president of Mutual Benefit Life (Cunningham 1966: 119, 144, 261) (see photo 7).

The bust of John F. Kennedy was commissioned by a citizens' committee formed to erect a monument to the late President on behalf of the men, women and children of Essex County. Jacques Lipschitz (1891-1973), a sculptor of international renown was hired to sculpt the bronze bust. Lipschitz was born in Lithuania, educated in Paris where he aligned himself with the Cubists, and immigrated to the United States in 1941. Lipschitz maintained a studio in Hastings-on-Hudson and one in Italy near Lucca after the World War II. His first commissioned work in the United States was for the Philadelphia collector, Albert C. Barnes. His work is represented in the collection of many major museums and institutions. The bust of John F. Kennedy was placed on a granite pedestal designed by the local architectural firm, Frank Grad and Sons (now the Grad Partnership). The sculpture was unveiled in 1965 (*Newark Museum Quarterly*, Winter 1975: 21) (see photo 8).

The **Spanish-American War cannon** was taken from the Morro Battery in the hills of Santiago de Cuba, one of several batteries protecting the Santiago de Cuba Harbor, on the southeast coast of Cuba, during the Spanish-American War. It was cast in 1848 from old Spanish cannon and set up to guard the narrow neck of the harbor entrance. General William R. Shafter ordered his soldiers, many of whom were from the Newark area, to storm the battery. They successfully captured the battery, and upon returning to the United States, brought the cannon with them. The cannon was presented to the City of Newark on July 4, 1899. The cannon is highly ornamented, with the barrel inscribed with "Marques de Ustarez, 1738" (*Newark Star*, September 25, 1934) (see photo 4). Flanking the Spanish cannon are **two cannons** from the United States stern wheel steamer, *Mississippi*, Commodore Perry's flagship to the Orient in 1853. These cannons, which also took part in the Civil War, were brought to Newark in 1906 (*Newark News*, March 18, 1959) (see photo 6).

The significance of the park is primarily historical. Laid out by Robert Treat as a training ground, the park is present on the first extant map of land allotments, dated 1667. Today it provides important environmental variety in a highly developed cityscape. The park was marred by the addition of an underground parking garage along its northern side in 1960. As a result of this construction, some of the statues were repositioned. Various kiosks were placed within the park to accommodate elevators, stairwells, and ventilation shafts, as well as entrances and driveways.

609-633 Broad StreetBlock 18Lot 39Key/NRHPOutbuildings: 0609-633 Broad Street is the four-story, three-bay, trapezoidal plan, brick, classicizing, Hahne and Company DepartmentStore building. Constructed in 1901, it is the oldest department store building in Newark. It occupies a major portion ofthe block, and fronts on Broad, New and Halsey Streets. It has been vacant since the late 1980s and is awaitingredevelopment. The building was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on August 30, 1994. Please refer to

665-671 Broad Street

Block 51 Lot 59, 1

the National Register nomination application for further information (see photos 17, 19).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

12

Section Number 7 Page

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Contributing

Outbuildings: 0

665-671 Broad Street is a ten-story, three-bay, "L"-shaped, classicizing commercial building, built for the Wiss Company, the premier, internationally-known, Newark-based manufacturer of scissors and shears, and retail jeweler. Constructed in 1910, the white stone, terra cotta, and pressed metal-clad building is characterized by typical tri-partite division of spaces into base, body and attic, and is crowned by a tri-partite roofline balustrade. The building's vernacular applied ornament includes an invented order of pilaster strips separating the windows, engaged decorative pendants below the cornice, stylized cornice ornament at the base level, and mouldings composed of vertical ranks of beads. Ornate metal frames surround the bays of the window groups. Originally marble-faced, the ground floor has been altered with a variety of commercial signs. Architect Henry Baechlin, who also participated in the design of Symphony Hall, designed the Wiss Building. The ground floor originally housed the Wiss Jewelry Store, the retail division of the scissor and shear manufacturer, as well as smaller retail tenants such as the Lee Anna Hosiery Shop and the Broad Street Linen Shop (Newark City Directory 1935 and 1940). The retail division sold not only its line of exclusive scissors, but china, diamonds, watches and silverware. The firm had their own commissioned line of Lenox China, as well as silverware, under the name Wiss and Sons. Established in 1848, the store's motto was "A diamond for every purse." Smaller retail establishments, such as the Art Craft Book Store, rented upper floors, as did many lawyers, medical professionals and the Wiss Realty Company, the real estate division of the Wiss family (see photo 16).

673-675 Broad Street Block 51 Lot 62 Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0 673-675 Broad Street is a two-story, single bay, rectangular plan, commercial building housing "Newark Drugs." The building has been altered beyond recognition. In 1940, the building housed the Edre Beauty Salon, Parks Haberdashery and Dugan Brothers Bakers (see photo 15).

677 Broad Street Block 51 Lot 64 Contributing Outbuildings: 0

677 Broad Street is a two-story, single bay, stone and glass, Art Moderne-influenced, rectangular plan, former retail building. Located at the northwestern corner of Broad and West Park Streets, the c. 1930 limestone-clad building is characterized by smooth surfaces, a curved wall at the street intersection, an organic chevron-ornamented frieze and an overall horizontal emphasis. Further Art Moderne influence can be seen in the arrangement of the glazed surfaces: windows and glass brick are arranged in an asymmetrical pattern of large planes across the building and encompasses the main entrance that is further emphasized by stylized relief ornamentation. The sleekness of the building surfaces is marred by the presence of the roll-down security gates, an unfortunate necessity in an urban landscape. In 1935, the building housed the Loft's candy store on the ground floor with other retail establishments on the upper floors. In 1940, the store housed Jordan's Store (Newark City Directory 1935 and 1940) (see photos 15-16).

679-681 Broad Street Block 52 Lot 32 Contributing

Outbuildings: 0

679-681 Broad Street is a three-story, five-bay, brick, rectangular plan, Colonial Revival-influenced, commercial building. Located at the southwestern corner of Broad and West Park Streets, the building was constructed in 1933 as Schrafft's Restaurant. The building is articulated by Flemish bond brickwork, applied classicizing ornament executed in limestone such as a strongly projecting cornice, a blank frieze, stone surrounds on the first floor, round-arched windows, and swag relief panels. The multi-pane, double hung windows extend along both the Broad Street and West

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	13	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Park facades. The ground floor has been altered with inappropriate materials. The building now houses a retail operation on the ground floor; it appears that the upper floors are vacant. Schrafft's originated in Boston in 1898, and by 1934, had spread to 42 stores in the New York metropolitan area. Originally a candy manufacturer, the Schrafft's confectionery-soda fountain stores served as retail outlets for the company's sweets. Schrafft's was one of the first restaurant chains to perfect a "signature style" of interior décor including walnut woodwork and early American period furniture. The Riese restaurant group acquired the chain of restaurants in 1973 (Jackle 2002: 20) (see photo 11, 16).

Block 52 Lots 34 683-687 Broad Street Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0 683-687 Broad Street is a three-story, commercial building, hidden behind a complete replacement façade and signage. 683 Broad Street was at one time a four-story, five-bay, brick, rectangular plan, Italianate-influenced, commercial building, constructed in 1887, as the Hartdegen and Company store. According to historical photographs, a frieze located beneath the replacement façade bore the inscription "1887." It is unclear how much of the original façade remains beneath the replacement façade. The building is connected to 685 Broad Street by its replacement façade. The remains of this Italianate building constitute the oldest vestiges of commercial architecture on the block (see photos 11-12).

Block 52 Lot 38 689-691 Broad Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0 689-691 Broad Street, the former S. Klein on the Square, is an eight-story, five-bay, brick, rectangular plan, eclectic, commercial building. The cornices, pilaster order, and segmentally arched lintels of the eighth story windows are among the Italianate features that are freely combined in glazed terra cotta with medieval features such as a crenellated parapet, and repeated shield motifs. The entrance is enframed within a moulded surround and is further emphasized by low-relief ornament and a strongly projecting marquee. A blue metal S. Klein sign obscures two-thirds of the facade. The building goes through the block to Halsey Street.

Prolific Newark architect, William E. Lehman, designed the building in 1923, as part of the Goerke's Department Store complex. The building won a certificate of architectural merit from the Broad Street Association in the year of its completion. In 1937, it became Hearn's Department Store, and in 1949, it was taken over by S. Klein on the Square. Although threatened with vacancy, neglect, and deterioration, the building is prominently located on the edge of Military Park (see photos 11-14).

Block 52 Lot 39 693-695 Broad Street Contributing

Outbuildings: 0

693-695 Broad Street is a five-story, two-bay, brick, rectangular plan, classicizing, commercial building, characterized by a rectilinear, grid-like appearance. The early twentieth century building is articulated by a classicizing façade with a modillion-supported cornice, Ionic order brick pilaster strips, and festooned end-brackets at the roofline cornice level. Fenestration consists of tri-partite window groups separated by vertical strips and topped with transoms. The ground floor has been somewhat altered with storefront changes and intrusive signage. Built around 1905, during the peak of department store construction in Newark, this building was first occupied by the J. Lissner Department Store and was later part of the Goerke complex. The ground floor also housed a Loft's candy store and a Burt's Shoes in 1940 (Newark City Directory 1940). The upper floors are vacant and their windows have been boarded up (see photos 11-12).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7 Page

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

697-705 Broad Street Contributing Block 52 Lot 41, 4

Block 53.01 Lot 38

14

Outbuildings: 0

697-705 Broad Street is a four-story, 11 bay, brick, rectangular plan, Art Moderne-influenced, commercial building, designed in 1923 by noted Newark architect, William Lehman. Located at the northwestern corner of Broad and Cedar Streets, it was originally built to house Snyder's Department Store, but was altered with glazed terra cotta tiles around 1940 to accommodate a new tenant, McCrory's. Art Moderne influence is evident in the unrelieved, glazed wall treatment, contrasting horizontal spandrel panels, and incised fluting on the vertical strips, which separate the windows. The lettering on the "McCrory's" signs was of the same stylistic period. The ground floor façade consists entirely of large, plate glass display windows and entrance doors. The building originally had a first floor marquee spanning the entire length of the façade and extending around the Cedar Street elevation. The original vertically-hung sign still exists at the southeast corner of the building although it now advertises the new store, Valu-Plus (see photos 11-12).

715 Broad Street

Key

Outbuildings: 0

715 Broad Street is a nine-story, eight-bay, rectangular plan, brick-faced, steel-framed, classicizing, commercial building. Occupying the entire block surrounded by Broad, Cedar, Halsey Streets and Raymond Boulevard, the former Kresge's Department Store (followed by Two Guys), is now the headquarters of Newark Public Schools (Board of Education) as well as other state agencies. The building features typical classicizing, tri-partite division into horizontal spaces: base, body and attic. The limestone-clad basement supports a brown brick body, and a two-story, fenestrated attic, capped by a full entablature. Classicizing ornament includes a strongly projecting bracketed copper cornice; colossal and single story pilaster orders (Ionic on the ground floor and Composite elsewhere), and a minor limestone entablature above the base of the building. Diaper-patterned brickwork panels, stone cartouches, and sculptural relief panels further embellish the façade. There are entrances throughout the building; however, the main entrance is in the middle of the Broad Street façade. One of the most popular department stores in Newark, it once had a rooftop restaurant and a tenth floor weather observatory. Kresge's motto was "Easiest to reach...Pleasantest to Shop In..." There are still retail operations on the first floor of the building. The building is also known by the addresses 124 Halsey Street and 2 Cedar Street. It forms the southern anchor of the Military Park Commons Historic District.

This prominent Broad Street site was once occupied by the early Newark department store, L.S. Plaut's "The Beehive." Prior to the construction of Raymond Boulevard, the building's southern elevation faced the open Morris Canal, a major dividing line between the north and south commercial ends of Broad Street. The present building was the recipient of a 1926 Broad Street Association award for architectural merit. It was designed by the Starrett Building Corporation. The Newark City Subway once operated a spur line station in the basement. Although not used, the station is still in existence. There is an active subway station on Raymond Boulevard besides the building (see photos 10-11).

Central Avenue

12 Central Avenue Contributing Outbuildings: 0 Block 18 Lot 10

12 Central Avenue is a three-story, three-bay, Italianate-influenced, brownstone row house, constructed c 1880. The building is articulated by an ashlar-laid brownstone facade, projecting sill courses, one-over-one double hung wood windows with elaborate peaked and incised brownstone lintels, and a highly decorative entablature supported by scrolled brackets. The segmentally arched entrance surround features an incised entablature, which matches the

222 A 223 A 447

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	16	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

headquarters. A group of rival gangsters, who knew Schultz's routine, entered the restaurant shooting Schultz's men. Schultz was in the men's room at the time, and was shot in the back by one of the gunmen. He was taken to Newark City Hospital where he lay delirious for two days before he died of internal injuries and infection (Mappen 1994:198-200).

 14 East Park Street
 Block 125 Lot 101

 Non-contributing
 Outbuildings: 0

 14 Park Street is a four-story, four-bay, rectangular plan, severely altered commercial building, probably dating to c.

 1920. It currently houses a deli.

Block 125 Lot 94, 96

24 East Park Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0

24 Park Street, the Carlton Hotel, is a seven-story, five-bay, brick, rectangular plan, classicizing commercial building. A tri-partite horizontal division of spaces into base, body and attic created by stringcourses articulates the c. 1920 building. The base is composed of the first two stories, and features three-bays, a central entrance and a limestone and granite façade. The side bays are entrances into basement retail spaces that are original to the building. The next four stories, which form the body of the building, are brick and are fenestrated with tri-partite window groupings in the end bays, paired windows in the inside bays, and a single window in the very center of the façade. The fifth floor is the attic story, with elaborate limestone panels depicting cartouches embedded between the windows. The original, probably copper, entablature has been removed and replaced with synthetic material. The ground floor has also been altered with smoked glass canopies over the openings, which are removable. A large sign with the name of the building, "Carlton Hotel" is mounted on the roof. The building is a very attractive example of early twentieth century, moderate-size hotel construction, although unfortunately somewhat altered in an unsympathetic way. It was originally built as the Hotel St. Francis (see photo 45).

 38 East Park Street
 Block 126 Lot 53

 Contributing
 Outbuildings: 0

38 East Park Street is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, brick, Italianate, former residential building, constructed c. 1880. A round-arched door opening, six-over-six double hung windows, stone water table, basement lintels and sills, and a wooden, bracket-supported entablature articulate the building. The exposed western elevation has a semihexagonal wooden bay window. The building's appearance has been somewhat altered by the removal of the stoop and the insertion of the basement door immediately below the main entrance. The stoop was probably removed when the street was widened (see photo 46).

40 East Park StreetBlock 126 Lot 52, 1-2Non-contributingOutbuildings: 040 East Park Street is a four-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, brick, severely altered, Italianate, former residentialbuilding, constructed c. 1880. The building has an attached garage at the rear (see photo 46).

Fulton Street

9 Fulton Street Contributing Block 15 Lot 17

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	17	Military Park Commons Historic District		
				Newark, Essex County, NJ		

Outbuildings: 0

9 Fulton Street is a three-story plus elevated basement, two-bay, rectangular plan, brownstone row house, built circa 1880, and influenced by vernacular and Tudor design influences. The asymmetrical façade is composed of a planar bay with the entrance, and a three-story, semi-hexagonal bay. The door and window openings are unornamented with the exception of a dropped keystone over the main door. The building is surmounted by a scroll-bracketed cornice, which follows the projections and recessions of the façade. The original brownstone scoop and iron railings, and basement window grilles remain intact. The south wall of the building has been painted where a formerly adjacent row house is missing. The building serves as the Peddie Memorial church office. In its use of building materials and in its stylistic elements, the church office provides an appropriate transition between the brick classicizing buildings to its east and the heavily-rusticated, dark stone Romanesque Revival church to its west (see photos 37-38).

Block 15 Lot 20

Block 14 Lot 50, 51

15 Fulton Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0

15 Fulton Street is a two-and-one-half-story, two-bay, rectangular plan, Queen Anne-influenced row house, built circa 1880. The asymmetrical façade is composed of a planar bay with the entrance, contrasted with a two-story, semi-hexagonal bay. An intersection gable roof creates attic space, which is illuminated by a round-arched window in the Fulton Street gable apex, and multiple, one-over-one double hung windows on the detached west side of the building. Although the building's ornamentation includes classicizing elements such as an emphatic dentil course and a broken pediment supported by Doric colonnettes and illuminated by an elliptical fanlight, it is primarily Queen Anne in form. A variety of surface textures is achieved with bay windows on the two exposed elevations, and the roofline is varied with intersecting front and side gables, an unusual feature for a row house. A stylized sunburst ornaments the gable apex on the Fulton Street façade. The building has been altered with the application of a stucco (artificial brick-face) surface, most likely due to exfoliating brownstone. The building is a remnant of a former nineteenth century residential neighborhood that once graced the Military Park area (see photos 37-38).

16 Fulton Street Contributing

Outbuildings: 0

16 Fulton Street, built as the New Tremont Hotel around 1915, is a five-story, plus elevated basement, four-bay, rectangular plan, brick hotel building influenced by the classical vocabulary. A tri-partite horizontal division of spaces into base, body and attic articulates the building. The stone-clad basement, with a large classicizing door surround forms the base of the building. The centered entrance is flanked by storefronts and surmounted by a two-bay classically enframed window unit on the first floor. A continuous stone cornice tops both the base and the center window bay. A stone belt course extends along the first-floor windows at the meeting rail level. The five main stories form the body of the building, and are articulated by strips of paired windows that are elaborate only on the fifth floor. There, each pair is surmounted by two, shallow, semi-circular lunettes, which are set within a round-headed brick arch. A stone area, extending from the lintel of the fifth story windows to the roofline, provides both a visual attic and a link to the basement by the use of the same material and color. The combined use of contrasting mortar and patterned brickwork in the slightly projecting corner piers serves to enframe the façade. The building is topped with a cornice supported by classicizing mouldings. The New Tremont Hotel was one of the finest medium-priced hotels in Newark in the 1920s. It catered especially to theater people who were performing at the nearby Broad Street Theater (since demolished) or the Shubert Theater (now the vacant Adams Theater) (see photo 27).

17 Fulton Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0

Block 15 Lot 21

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	18	Military Park Commons Historic District
				Newark, Essex County, NJ

17 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Italianate-influenced, brick, row house, built circa 1880. Two-over-two double hung windows, set into slightly hooded, segmentally arched surrounds, articulate the house. A contrasting stone water table and sills punctuate the façade. The entrance bay consists of paired, single-pane, beveled glass doors set in a round-arched, inset surround composed of a segmentally arched pediment supported by scrolled brackets. The stoop has been replaced with bluestone steps behind a brick retaining wall set parallel to the façade of the house. The basement has been faced with cement parging. This house embodies the dominant housing style of the area in the 1880s (see photos 37-38).

19 Fulton Street Contributing

Outbuildings: 0

19 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Italianate-influenced, painted brick, row house, built circa 1880. Six-over-six double hung windows, set into slightly hooded, segmentally arched surrounds, articulate the house. A contrasting brownstone water table and sills punctuate the façade. The entrance bay consists of paired, single-pane, beveled glass doors set in a round-arched, inset surround composed of a segmentally arched pediment supported by pierced scrolled brackets. An additional entrance, also set into a segmentally arched door surround occupies the easternmost bay. Although this house embodies the dominant housing style of the area in the 1880s, it has been made to look more Colonial Revival with the addition of the six-over-six windows; Federally influenced metal work along the basement, and the slatted shutters (see photos 37-38).

21 Fulton Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0 Block 15 Lot 23

Block 15 Lot 22

21 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Italianate-influenced, vernacular, painted brick, row house, built circa 1880. Two-over-two double hung windows, with plain projecting lintels and simple surrounds, articulate the house. A contrasting brownstone water table and sills punctuate the façade. Additional classicizing details include a bracket-supported cornice and a segmentally pedimented door surround. Although both the door and windows appear to be replacements, the brownstone water table and stoop, and the ornamental wrought iron railings appear to be original. The first story windows may have once extended down to the water table (see photos 37-38).

23 Fulton Street Block 15 Lot 24 Contributing Outbuildings: 0 23 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular pla

23 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Italianate-influenced, vernacular, painted brick, row house, built circa 1880. The row house is articulated by a classicizing, bracket-supported wood cornice and matching bracket-supported pediment over the entrance. Original features include the brownstone basement level and stoop, and ornamental wrought iron railings flanking the staircase. While most of the window openings appear to be original, the second story center window has been enlarged and infilled with a replacement window. The brick façade has been altered with stucco parging and paint. Unlike the other row houses on the block, the house is attached on its east side only (see photos 37-38).

 31 Fulton Street
 Block 15
 Lot 28, 29

 Contributing

 Outbuildings: 0

 31 Fulton Street is a four-story- three-bay, brick, rectangular plan

31 Fulton Street is a four-story- three-bay, brick, rectangular plan, classicizing/vernacular, former industrial building, now used as the headquarters of the United Community Corporation, a charitable non-profit institution in Newark. A tri-partite horizontal division of spaces into base, body and attic characterizes the c. 1920 building. The first floor base

37 Fulton Street

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	19	Military Park Commons Historic District
				Newark, Essex County, NJ

Block 15 Lot 24

is separated from the rest of the building by a pressed metal entablature. It is articulated by projecting corner pilasters, a central window and side bay entrances. The second and third stories form the body of the building and are articulated by an inset center bay of multiple windows. A simple entablature separates the body from the fourth floor attic, which is finished in a brick parapet with stone coping. The building was constructed for the Osmun-Cook Company, a manufacturer and retailer of dental supplies. The building also had offices for a variety of tenants (see photos 36-37).

Key Outbuildings: 0 37 Fulton Street is a five-story, five-bay, rectangular plan, brick and stone, Georgian-influenced, Classical Revival institutional building, built in 1926 as a private club. A tri-partite horizontal division of spaces into base, body and attic articulates the brick and Vermont marble façade. Round-arched windows set into keystoned surrounds articulate a twostory marble base, encompassing the basement and the first floor. The body of the building, spanning the third and fourth floors, is ordered by rusticated marble piers and paired pilasters. The fenestration of the third floor consists of six-over-six double hung windows set into classicizing surrounds, with the center bay surmounted by a broken bonnet pediment. A marble entablature separates the body of the building from the fifth floor attic. The attic is set back from the main facade and the side walls, and is supported by arches set on a perpendicular to the façade. Additional details include brownstone basement steps and lintels, miniature Composite pilasters, carved marble mouldings and scrolled keystones. The building was originally laid out with a dining room, grill, banquet hall, library, billiards room and a fourth floor gymnasium. The gymnasium was stepped back from the façade to provide areas for sun porches and outdoor dining. The building cost \$600,000 to build in 1926 (*Newark News*, November 15, 1959).

Constructed in 1926 as "The Progress Club," a private club for prominent Jewish business leaders, the building is an excellent example of the work of noted architect William Lehman. The significance of the building lies both in its architectural richness, unique in this area of Newark, and in its history as the gathering place of Newark's early twentieth century Jewish merchants and leaders including the Bambergers, Fulds, Plauts and Hollanders. Unable to pay the mortgage during the lean years of the Depression, the Progress Club lost the building to foreclosure in 1936. The building then served various uses, including a classroom building for the New Jersey Pharmaceutical College and as a Veterans Administration mental health clinic. Between 1962 and 1968, the building served as the headquarters of the Newark Athletic Club. Since then it has served as the meeting space for the Oriental Grand Lodge, an African-American Masonic order. Elaborately ornamented, it dominates and adds variety to the streetscape (see photos 36-37).

Outbuildings: 0 43 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Greek Revival-influenced, painted brick, row house, built circa 1870. It is one of a group of three row houses at the eastern end of Rector Street that predates the remainder of the block. Its brick and brownstone façade is trimmed with an ornamental wood cornice supported by paired brackets, and a brick and brownstone, pedimented door surround. The first- and second-floor windows have segmentally arched brownstone lintels; the third floor has flat brick lintels. The windows, brownstone basement and stoop, and door surround appear original to the building. The door surround is unique for the block, with brownstone pilasters supporting a triangular pediment. The house is one of the best-preserved row houses on Fulton Street. It is attached to its neighbor on the east side only, and freestanding on the west (see photos 36-37).

45 Fulton Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0

43 Fulton Street

Contributing

Block 15 Lot 36

Block 15 Lot 35

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	20	Military Park Commons Historic District
		0		Newark, Essex County, NJ

45 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Greek Revival-influenced, painted brick, row house, built circa 1870. It is one of a group of three row houses at the eastern end of Rector Street that predates the remainder of the block. Its brick and brownstone façade is trimmed with an ornamental, corbelled brick cornice, and a brick and brownstone door surround. The first and second floor windows have segmentally arched brownstone lintels; the third floor has flat brick lintels. The windows, brownstone basement and stoop, door surround, and wrought iron grillwork appear original to the building. The door surround is unique for the block, with brownstone pilasters supporting a trabeated arch. The deeply inset entrance door is surmounted by a stained glass fanlight. The house is one of the bestpreserved row houses on Fulton Street (see photo 36).

Block 15 Lot 37 47 Fulton Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0 47 Fulton Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, Greek Revival-influenced, painted brick, row house, built circa 1870. It is one of a group of three row houses at the eastern end of Rector Street that predates the remainder of the block. Its brick and brownstone façade is trimmed with an ornamental, wood cornice supported by paired brackets, and

a brick and brownstone, pedimented door surround with a missing pediment and a replacement door. The windows have segmentally arched brownstone lintels. The windows, brownstone basement and stoop appear original to the building. This house is the eastern terminus of the Fulton Street row houses (see photo 36).

Halsey Street

26 Halsey Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0

26 Halsey Street is a three-story, three-bay, rectangular plan, brick row house, constructed c. 1880. A two-story, semihexagonal bay spanning the first and second floors with a scroll bracket-supported entablature characterizes the Italianate influenced house. Additional detailing includes segmentally arched windows on the third floor; brick corbel supported sills, a brownstone basement and trim. The elaborate entablature features saw tooth dentillation below the architrave, and scroll bracket supports. The entrance door is set in a classicizing surround with a broken bonnet pediment, which may be a later alteration.

104-116 Halsey Street	Block 52	Lot 10
Contributing		
Outbuildings: 0		
104-116 Halsey Street is a tr	wo-story, nine-bay, rec	tangular plan,
Constructed c. 1925, the bui	lding features replacent	nent storefron
windows on the second floo	r. The building is artic	ulated by a cl

limestone-clad, classicizing corner business block. t windows on the first floor and modified Chicago assicizing entablature at the roofline and a continuous modified Vitruvian wave-ornamented sill course at the base of the windows. The parapet is ornamented with shields depicting medical symbols, although it does not appear that the building ever housed medical facilities. Each shield is located over the center of one of the windows. There are stores on the ground floor and offices above (see photo 14).

Kitchell Street

Block 125 Lot 84 7 Kitchell Street Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0 7 Kitchell Place is a two-story, three-bay, triangular plan, severely altered, c.1900, brick, vernacular residential building.

Block 18 Lot 72

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

21 Section Number 7 Page

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Park Place

Block 17 Lot 10 2-4 Park Place Key/NRHP

Outbuildings: 1 stylistically similar detached garage (C)

2-4 Park Place, the Symington/Continental House, is a three-story, five-bay, Federal style, former residential building, constructed as a rectory for Trinity Church in 1808. In 1888, the house became the private home of Robert Symington, and in 1966, it served as the headquarters of Newark's 300th Anniversary committee. Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral repurchased the house from the Continental Insurance Company in 1978, renamed it St. Philip's House, and opened a private school there in 1988. The school was recently moved to Washington Place. The house is the last of the great mansions that once lined the north side of Military Park along Park Place and the best remaining example of early nineteenth century residential architecture in Newark. The house was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on March 2, 1979. Please refer to the National Register of Historic Places nomination form for further information (see photos 28-29, 40).

Block 17 Lot 7 8-12 Park Place Key/NRHP Outbuildings: 0

8-12 Park Place, the Firemen's Insurance Company Building, is a ten-story office building featuring Classical Revival ornamentation on its facades and in major interior spaces. It is a significant work of prominent Newark architects, John H. and Wilson C. Ely, and is a good example of the classicizing office building style prevalent in Newark in the early twentieth century. It was constructed in 1928, as the headquarters of the Firemen's Insurance Company, at the time one of the largest fire insurance organizations in the world. The building was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on June 17, 1982. Please refer to the National Register of Historic Places nomination form for further information (see photos 29, 40-41).

Block 125 Lot 26 34-36 Park Place Non-contributing Outbuildings: 0

34-36 Park Place is a two-story, multi-bay, irregular plan, commercial building, constructed c. 1935, as the St. Regis Cafeteria. Originally clad with alternating gray and white enamel panels, the building was painted with murals when the New Jersey Performing Arts Center was built.

Block 125 Lot 15 50 Park Place

Key

Outbuildings: 0

50 Park Place, the Robert Treat Center, is a three-bay, 14-story, Renaissance Revival-influenced brick and cast stone hotel building. A tri-partite division of spaces into base, body and attic characterizes the building. Its first four stories form a rusticated base on a basement of granite. Round arched windows, embellished with cartouche and mask ornamentation, vertically span the first and second stories, while the third and fourth stories are distinguished by balconies and festooned relief panels. The first floor arches serve as entryways into the building; the northernmost bay as the current entrance, the center bay as the historic entrance to the lobby of the hotel. All three arches have been infilled with replacement entrances and signage. The three-bay configuration terminates above the third story, where it is replaced by a six-bay configuration that continues uninterrupted to the top of the building. The body of the building consists of floors five through ten, and is laid in a smooth Flemish bond brick interrupted only by the paneled and engaged corner pilasters, which serve to express the verticality of the building shaft. The attic of the building consists

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	22	Military Park Commons Historic District
				Newark, Essex County, NJ

of floors eleven through fourteen. The planar surface of the brick wall is punctuated by elaborate classic ornament at every floor except for the thirteenth. The building is crowned by a full and rich copper entablature with a simple architrave, an associated ornate frieze and strongly projecting cornice. The entablature is approximately ten feet high. Exterior alterations include the replacement of the original fenestration and the original entrance arcade. The hotel was converted to an office building, now known as the "Robert Treat Center," when an addition housing new hotel facilities was built on its north side in 1964.

Designed and constructed in 1916 by the prominent architectural firm of Guilbert and Betelle, the hotel was built for the commemoration of Newark's 250th anniversary, and was deliberately designed as a grandiose public building to embellish park and square. The luxuriously-appointed hotel was the ultimate in urban splendor, sited on a grand axis, in view of Broad Street and the city's ancient "Training Place." Characteristic of their work in the first quarter of the twentieth century, the hotel reflects Guilbert and Betelle's use of a broad and richly pictorial vocabulary of classical ornament on a monumental building. The original hotel serves as an embellishment for Military Park as part of a rich urban ensemble of classicizing buildings along Park Place. The 1916 building was constructed by the George A. Fuller Company (see photos 42-44). The hotel was named for Robert Treat, the leader of the first settlers from the Puritan colony of Milford, Connecticut in 1666. Treat was the civic leader of the new colony of Newark and he was also instrumental in surveying and laying out the first town plan. The landing of the Milford party on the banks of the Passaic River is depicted in a painting gracing the walls of the hotel lobby.

Lot 13

52 Park Place Block 125 Key/NRHP Outbuildings: 0

52 Park Place, now the home of the New Jersey Historical Society, was originally constructed as the Essex Club, an exclusive men's club founded in 1876. Originally located in a frame building on Military Park, the club hired the prominent Newark architectural firm, Guilbert and Betelle, in 1926, to construct a new building in the new Colonial Revival style popular around the park. The five-story, three-bay, English Georgian-influenced, brick and cast stone club building is articulated by a tri-partite division of spaces into base, body and attic, reminiscent of the Robert Treat Hotel next door. The Essex Club was the social pace setter of the day and was the initial sponsor of the annual Assembly Ball, the most brilliant affair of Newark's social season. The clubhouse was a gathering place for Essex County's most successful and prominent businessmen. The roll of the founding members of the Club reads like a veritable "Who's Who" on Newark and New Jersey history and includes such prominent men as Peter, John and Robert Ballantine, of the brewery fame; Thomas B. Peddie, trunk manufacturer and benefactor of the First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church; Edward Weston, electrical inventor and founder of Weston Electrical Instruments; Frederick T. Frelinghuysen, attorney general of New Jersey during the Civil War years and his son Frederick, president of the Mutual Benefit Life Company; Franklin Murphy, governor of New Jersey; William Clark of Clark Thread Works; Moses Bigelow, Sylvester S. Battin, Stephen J. Meeker, Thomas T. Kinney, Cortlandt Parker, Robert Symington and other prominent Newark businessmen. In the early 1990s, the building was converted into exhibition, library, research and archival use for the New Jersey Historical Society. The building was listed on the National Register of Historic Places on February 22, 1991. Please refer to the National Register of Historic Places nomination form for further information (see photos 42-44).

 54 Park Place
 Block 125
 Lot 11

 Contributing
 Outbuildings: 0

 54 Park Place is a two story, three-bay, brick, Colonial Revival, office/commercial building. Built c. 1930, the rectangular plan building features brick quoins, limestone sills, flat brick arches with limestone keystones, a classicizing, limestone balustrade at the parapet, and pedimented door and window surrounds. The ground floor

re: . . Distaint

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	23	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

windows have been altered with darkened glass. The building now houses the studio of WBGO, a public radio station and the largest and most-influential jazz radio station in the New York metropolitan area (see photos 42-44).

Block 125 Lot 9 56 Park Place Contributing Outbuildings: 0 56 Park Place is a one story, three-bay, brick, Colonial Revival, office/commercial building. Built c. 1930, the rectangular plan building is articulated by a pilaster order topped by a simple entablature. Fenestration consists of sixover-six, double-hung windows with limestone keystones and flat brick arches (see photos 42-44). Block 125 Lot 9 56 1/2 Park Place Contributing 56 1/2 Park Place is a one story, single-bay, brick, Colonial Revival, office/commercial building. Built c. 1930, the Outbuildings: 0 rectangular plan building is articulated by a corbelled pilaster order flanking a blank sign in the entablature. A rolldown security gate covers most of the façade of the building. Although it was a restaurant, and then tavern for many years, it appears to be vacant (see photos 42-44).

Block 125 Lot 7 58 Park Place Contributing

58 Park Place is a four-story, three-bay, brick, Colonial Revival, rectangular plan, office/commercial building. Built c. 1926, the building features a classicizing brick body supported by a base consisting of a limestone ground floor and an elaborately fenestrated second story articulated by paired Doric pilasters. The less elaborate ornamentation of the upper two levels includes exaggerated keystones above the third story windows, and iron railings and medallions related to the fourth story windows. Fenestration consists of round-arched multi-pane windows on the second floor and eight-overeight windows on the remaining floors. The ground floor has been altered with some replacement storefront materials, although the original marble door surround is intact. Although the windows have been replaced, the new fenestration copies the old window configuration and is in keeping with the overall architectural harmony of the building.

This modest commercial building, with its innovative use of classicizing design elements by architectural firm of Harris and Sohn, won the Broad Street Association Award for architectural harmony in 1926. It was originally built for the real estate firm, Feist and Feist, Inc., who rented offices on the upper floors to financial/investment firms and had a restaurant, Kelly's Seafood and Chop House, on the ground floor. Today it is used for offices. The building is stylistically related to the nearby Robert Treat Hotel and the Essex Club (see photos 42-44).

Block 125 Lot 1, 4

60 Park Place

Key

60 Park Place is the address of the Military Park Building, which at 21 stories, is the tallest building in the Military Park Commons Historic District. Composed of masses of varying heights, including the main massing of 13 stories, the gothic-inspired, Art Moderne building is dominated by a corner tower reaching 21 stories. The building's first two floors, which are clad in limestone, form a base articulated by segmentally arched windows separated by wall buttresses, while its brick body is composed of vertical piers and window strips. The military theme of the building, inspired by its location facing Military Park, is expressed in the castellated roofline, the prominent tower, and threatening gargoyles. Recessed terra cotta relief panels depicting soldiers and musketry are located underneath each

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	24	Military Park Commons Historic District	
	0	0		Newark, Essex County, NJ	

window. These panels depict a soldier of the Union Army on the left and a Zoave in characteristic uniform on the right. Between the two figures are cannonballs and musketry.

Constructed in 1925 by the architectural firm of Polhemus and Coffin, the building was reputed to be the tallest building in New Jersey at the time of its construction. Deliberately "militaristic" in tone, the original plan of the building called for its employees to be dressed in military-type uniforms (*Newark News*, March 13, 1926). The building forms the southern anchor of the Military Park Commons Historic District. It is now occupied by the NorCrown Bank as well as many other tenants (see photos 1, 42, 44-45).

Rector Street

1-5 Rector Street Block 16 Lot 1 Contributing: Monsignor Doane Park (site) Contributing: 1 object

Outbuildings: 0

Monsignor Doane Park, a small triangular park of .18 acres, is located at the northern tip of Military Park. Prior to the First World War, the park was called Rector Park, most likely because it was located in the middle of Broad Street directly across from Rector Street. The statue is a bronze figure on a granite pedestal situated in the middle of the grassy triangle. The statue, designed by New England sculptor William Clark Noble (1858-1938) was unveiled in 1908 and repositioned in 1922. It is dedicated to Monsignor George Hobart Doane, a son of a Protestant Episcopal bishop, who was ordained in that church but subsequently converted to Catholicism. He was a pastor of St. Patrick's Church, Newark, and served as chaplain to the Newark regiment during the Civil War. A prominent, public-spirited citizen, he effectively advocated opportunities for music and art in the City along with aspects of city planning and design: parks, cleaner and handsomer streets, efficient sewerage, playgrounds and shade trees. He was a leading figure in the establishment of the Newark Museum. William Clark Noble was a native of Gardiner, Maine, but worked in various studios in Newport and Providence, Rhode Island, as well as New York City. Among Noble's works are two State of Maine monuments for Gettysburg, a Soldiers' and Sailors' monument for Newport as well as a statue of *Ellery Channing*, and a *Robert Burns* in Providence. In New York City, his statue of *Phillips Brooks* is in the Church of the Incarnation (*Newark Museum Quarterly*, Winter 1975: 25) (see photo 9).

24 Rector StreetBlock 17Lot 21ContributingOutbuildings: 024 Rector Street, known as Cathedral House, is a two-story,

24 Rector Street, known as Cathedral House, is a two-story, seven-bay, formerly buff brick (now painted) and cast stone clad, rectangular plan, office building, originally constructed for the Episcopal Church as the headquarters of the Newark Diocese. The 1940 gothicizing building features a three-story, three-bay entrance tower on its west end ornamented with a pointed arch stone entrance. In turn, this entrance is surmounted by a two-story oriel window and crenellated parapet. The four-bay main body of the building is articulated by buttress strips between which are paired, multiple light casement windows with transoms on the second floor, and smaller paired casements on the first floor. All of the windows are decorated with tabbed cut stone surrounds. The parapet crenellations along the body and tower of the building, as well as the buttress strip trim are of cast stone. The building once contained a small, simply ornamented, Tudor-influenced chapel within. The building now houses educational facilities of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center. Unfortunately the building was recently inappropriately painted, which prevents its designation as a Key building in the district.

Cathedral House replaced Trinity Church's parish house, which had been built in 1910. The house was built on the edge of Trinity cemetery, which occupied most of the interior of the block between Rector Street and the former

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 7 Page 25 Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Saybrook Place. In anticipation of the formalization of Trinity Church as the Episcopal Cathedral of Newark, the diocese built the brick and stone building starting in 1939. The new building, named Cathedral House, provided offices for the bishops and the Diocesan staff and for the rector of Trinity and the parish staff. As part of the development of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center, the Episcopal Diocese moved its headquarters to 31 Mulberry Street in the 1990s, although Cathedral House still contains offices for Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral. Trinity Cemetery, which had already been paved over and used as a parking lot for a long time, was vacated and the land used for the construction of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center.

Cathedral House is architecturally significant as the only gothicizing work of the notable, local architectural firm of John H. and Wilson C. Ely. Designed after the death of father John H., the building is one of the last designed by the Ely firm. The Ely firm was responsible for the design of many of Newark's most monumental buildings, including Newark City Hall, the National Newark and Essex Banking Company (744 Broad Street), the Firemen's Insurance Company Building (10 Park Place), Mutual Benefit Life (300 Broadway), American Insurance Company (15 Washington Street) and the former New Jersey Historical Society (230 Broadway). The building was built by the construction firm of Walter Kidde (see photos 29-31, 33).

40 Rector Street

Block 17 Lot 26

Key

Outbuildings. 0 40 Rector Street is a large, nineteenth century, former industrial building, with a considerable number of twentieth century modifications. The 18-bay structure, varying from two to six stories, was built in a Medieval Revival style around 1860, as the Ballantine Brewery Malt House #3. Bay articulation is achieved through the use of brick pilaster strips. The eastern and central sections of the building retain their original medievalizing appearance. The western bays are harmonious in appearance, in spite of stylized Art Moderne ornamentation applied in the 1930s. Unification of design is achieved both with a continuous concrete and marble basement level, and with an ornamental brickwork façade and corbelled roofline that give the building its fortress-like appearance. Polychromatic terra cotta panels ornament the entrance on Rector Street. The building's basement contains substantial evidence of its former brewing usage, including kiln bases, drainage channels in the floor and vat settings. The three westernmost bays of the building, which are set back from the main body of the high school, were once a late nineteenth century, mansard-roofed, blacksmith shop associated with the original brewery. The wing now serves as the cafeteria and kitchen of the high school.

The building is both historically and architecturally significant. Designed by architect Charles H. Nicoll as the Malt House Number 3, it is the oldest and largest surviving remnant of the Peter Ballantine & Sons Ale Brewery, which until c. 1912 dominated both sides of Front Street, a predecessor of McCarter Highway, at the foot of Rector Street. The building is also ornamented with some of the best Art Deco mosaic and detailing in the city; probably applied when the brewery was converted into a school in the early 1930s. In 1933, the building was taken over by Dana College, through a merger of the New Jersey Law School and the Seth Boyden School of Business. In October of 1935, Dana College and the University of Newark merged, and retained the latter name and the converted brewery (Cunningham 1966: 280). Ten years later, the school was absorbed by Rutgers University and used as a chemistry laboratory. Essex County College leased the building from 1963-1976 when it was taken over by the Newark Board of Education for the present Newark Science High School (Karschner 1985:10) (see photos 30-33).

41 Rector Street Contributing Outbuildings: 0 Block 15 Lot 51

11: A District

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	7	Page	26	Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

41 Rector Street is a three-story, three-bay, brick, Italianate-influenced, rectangular plan, brick, residential building, constructed c. 1890. The building's Italianate ornament includes an elevated basement, a wooden scroll-bracketed cornice and classicizing door surround. The brownstone lintels and sills and the iron railing at the basement level are original, while the original stoop has been replaced with wooden steps and banisters. The building is similar in form, scale, age and stylistic influence both to the adjacent former residential building and to the houses on nearby Fulton Street (see photo 34).

1273

45-53 Rector Street	Block 15	Lot 45
Contributing		
Outbuildings: 0		l
45-53 Rector Street is a two-	story, five-bay, recta	ngular plan,
1 1 Cantha Crotorna	1 Order of Police. U	onstructeur

Outbuildings: 0 45-53 Rector Street is a two-story, five-bay, rectangular plan, brick, former industrial building, now used as the headquarters for the Fraternal Order of Police. Constructed in 1889, the Romanesque Revival building has two principal facades: one on McCarter Highway and one on Rector Street. The building is articulated by brick pilasters that rise from the projecting water table through the corbelled roofline entablature and divide the elevations into bays of paired and single, segmentally arched windows. The first-story windows are longer than the second story windows. Bluestone is used for trim such as the window sills.

Built in 1889 as the bottling plant of the Peter Ballantine & Sons Ale Brewery, this building faces Newark's Science High School, on Rector Street, originally built as the brewery's Malt House Number 3, and one of the largest former buildings of the Ballantine Brewery complex. It is one of only two buildings remaining from this vast industrial complex. Architect Charles H. Nicoll designed it (see photos 34-35).

recorded by Historic American Engineering

Record #

Essex County.	NJ
County and St	ate

8 Statement of Significance						
	able National Register Criteria	Areas of Significance				
	x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the y for National Register listing.)	(Enter categories from instructions)				
	Property is accepted with events that have made	Community Planning and Development Architecture				
A	Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of	Alcinecture				
	our history.					
Пв	Property is associated with the lives of persons					
	significant in our past.					
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
X C	Property embodies the distinctive characteristics					
	of a type, period or method of construction or	Period of Significance				
	represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and	1870-1940				
	distinguishable entity whose components lack					
	individual distinction.					
	Property has yielded, or is likely to yield,	Significant Dates				
	information important in prehistory or history.	1916				
	mormation important in premistory of mistory.					
Criter	ia considerations					
(mark	'x'' in all the boxes that apply.)	o:				
Dropo	du ici	Significant Person (Complete if Criterion B is marked above)				
Prope						
	owned by a religious institution or used for	N/A				
	religious purposes.					
В	removed from its original location.	Cultural Affiliation				
		_N/A				
C	a birthplace or grave.	9				
	a complete					
D	a cemetery.					
ПЕ	a reconstructed building, object or structure.	Architect/Builder				
<u></u> -	a 1000110110100 Danam3, objett et entetta et	Elv, Wilson and John				
F	a commemorative property.	Guilbert and Betelle				
G	G less than 50 years of age or achieved significance					
	within the past 50 years.					
Narrative Statement of Significance						
(Explain the significance of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)						
9. Ma	jor Bibliographical References					
Bibliography						
(cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one or more continuation sheets.)						
Previ	Previous documentation on file (NPS): Primary location of additional data					
	preliminary determination of individual listing (36	X State Historic Preservation Office				
	CFR 67) has been requested	Other State agency				
	previously listed in the National Register previously determined eligible by the National	Federal agency Local government				
L	Register	University				
	designated a National Historic Landmark	Other				
	recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey	Name of repository:				
	#					

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 27

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Statement of Significance

The Military Park Commons Historic District, centered on Military Park, the City of Newark's original "middle commons," is Newark's version of "Ladies' Mile," the premiere former shopping district of New Jersey's oldest and largest city, containing both its most exclusive retail establishments as well as its most high-end social gathering places. The District also contains the Griffith Piano Company and the Lauter Piano Company, two of the most prominent early twentieth-century piano merchants and music purveyors in downtown Newark. Religious institutions include two churches: Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral (Episcopal) within Military Park, and the exotic, William Halsey Wood-designed First Baptist Peddie Memorial Baptist Church. The architecturally-cohesive building collection of Park Place, with the Robert Treat Hotel, the Essex Club, public radio station WBGO and the grand Military Park Building, is one of the most attractive streetscapes in all of downtown Newark. Newark is one of the oldest major cities in the United States and is based on a New England town plan still visible today. It features Newark's ancient "Training Place," a triangle of land set aside by the city's founders in 1666 as the town green intended for the drilling of the local militia, which has served as a gathering place for civic purposes since the city's founding. Renamed Military Park in the nineteenth century, it became a depository of the City's patriotic pride and memories with the placement of significant public art such as Gutzon Borglum's "Wars of America," the largest, to the Jacob Lipschitz' bust of John F. Kennedy, the smallest and most recent. The remnants of late nineteenth-century residential neighborhoods which once characterized the city are still present on its side streets. Newark was founded, and initially laid out in 1666 by Robert Treat, the secular leader of thirty settler families from the New Haven Colony. The visual and spatial character of downtown Newark as laid out by its founders in 1666 has remained intact, and is visible in the design of the Military Park Commons Historic District to this day. The visual character of the district is unique: buildings of various styles, heights and materials intermingle to produce a special, and at times, exotic, sense of place. The Military Park Commons Historic District meets the National Register Criteria A and C. Under Criterion A, the district is significant in the area of community planning and development as part of the great urbanization of downtown Newark. The district is also eligible under Criterion C because it contains an excellent collection of commercial, residential and institutional buildings dating from 1870 to 1940, including some of the most architecturally prominent buildings in New Jersey, retains its seventeenth-century New England town plan, and creates Newark's urban skyline.

The Development of Downtown Newark

1666-1700: Newark adopts a New England town plan

The history of Newark begins on the Passaic River with the landing of Robert Treat and thirty Puritan families from the New Haven Colony in Connecticut. In the riverside monument which commemorates this historic landing, noted sculptor Gutzon Borglum inscribed, "up the slope from the river came the founders on a date late in May 1666, to plant their settlement on the plain above..." Treat and his men laid out the settlement of Newark along the bank of the river, on land purchased from the Hackensack Indians. Restrained by natural geographic boundaries of the Watchung Mountains to the west, the marshes to the south and the Passaic River to the east, Newark developed into an elongated settlement running roughly nine miles to the north and south, and six miles to the east and west (Wacker 1975: 264). Dense hardwood forests consisting mostly of oak and cedar covered the mountains to the east and much of the meadows to the southeast; the actual settlement site, however, was generally clear and unforested (Cunningham 1966: 21; Shaw 1884: 398). One of the predominant features of the Newark area was its geographic isolation, a perfect location for the establishment of a strict religious settlement. Three rivers to the east, the Passaic, the Hackensack, and the Hudson, the Watchung Mountains to the west, and the marshy meadowlands to the southeast provided natural boundaries for the settlement site (Drummond 1979: 12). These geographical constraints have been fundamental to the city's physical development, inhibiting easy advancement to the east and to the west.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 28

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

The founders of Newark were New England Puritans and, not surprisingly, they generally relied on the New England style of town planning when laying out their town. Thus, Newark's original layout contains two features common to most New England towns: an organized street system and common lands set aside for public use (Drummond 1979: 10-12). In 1666, surveyors were directed to set out "Highways" in the "most convenient places possible," including a "Center or Middle street of the town," eight rods, or 132 feet in width. This street, known since the eighteenth century as Broad Street, immediately became Newark's most important thoroughfare, running through the center of town in a north-south direction. The rest of the streets were to be four rods wide (Records 1666: 4-5). A map depicting Newark in 1668 shows today's Washington Street, Martin Luther King Boulevard (formerly High Street), and Mulberry Street running roughly parallel to Broad. The major east-west thoroughfare--today's Market Street --runs westward from the river towards the mountains, intersecting Broad Street near two ponds at the center of town. Center Street is also evident on the map, as is Front Street, a predecessor of McCarter Highway (see figure 1) (Rankin 1927: 75-79, 84).

In contrast to the founders of New Haven, Newark's original town planners did not impose a rigidly symmetrical, grid-like design on the wilderness. Out of necessity they modified their town plan to conform to the basic geographical contours of the area, using existing Indian trails which ran between the river and the mountains as a skeletal design for their original streets (Rankin 1927: 75-79; Lane 1930: 33). The most obvious and important instance of this modification process can be seen in Broad Street. In order to avoid a bend in the river to the north and the meadowlands to the south, Broad Street angles off sharply to the west at each end. The layout of Broad Street is such, that when one drives north from the southern end of Broad Street, it appears that the buildings at the north end are in the middle of the road. Likewise, the various irregularities in Washington Street was laid out along the Lenape's Minisink Path (Rankin 1927: 75-79; Wacker 1975: 264). The 1668 map also shows a number of short streets placed at irregular intervals running parallel to Market and various highways extending out of the city in all directions (see figure 1). Geographical considerations also played a role in the location of these side streets as they probably followed minor Indian paths that led to low points or open areas in the first ridge of the Watchung Mountains to the west (Wacker 1975: 264-269).

When laying out their town, the settlers also set aside a number of public lands, some of which still exist today. They reserved a lot in the center of town at the southwest corner of Broad and Market for the town meeting house, church and burial ground. At the northern end of Broad Street, in the area where the street begins to angle to the west, they set aside the Market Place and the Training Ground. Today these areas serve as Washington Park and Military Park respectively (Drummond 1979: 10; Shaw 1884: 652-665). The 1668 map also shows the Watering Place, the Mill Lot, the Boat Lot, the Elders Lot, and the Landing Place scattered throughout the core area. The original town plan also set aside a South Common, not named on the 1668 map, but clearly visible at the southern end of Broad Street in the area where the street begins its bend to the west. In the nineteenth century, this area became known as Lincoln Park.

The settlers' layout of their public lands also shows some variation from the standard New England town plan. Many New England towns such as New Haven are characterized by the existence of a large, centrally located public space either contiguous with, or directly facing the town meeting house (Reps 1965: 124-125). In contrast, Newark's common land generally took the shape of irregular triangles scattered on the periphery of the core area (Rindler 1977: 366). The reason the founders arranged the town's common lands in such a fashion is not clear, although one historian speculates that such areas were simply unsuitable for home lots and, as a result, were devoted to public use (Shaw 1894: 379). For whatever reasons, Newark has remained without a large, centrally located public space. While the meetinghouse did serve as the physical and symbolic center of Newark for many years, its lot was relatively small and in the early nineteenth century it went over to commercial development. Since that time, the center of the city has been marked simply by the intersection of its two major streets, Broad and Market, rather than, as in the case of many New England towns, by the presence of a large common area surrounded by public buildings (Rindler 1977: 366-370). The three commons areas also serve as major identification points

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86) OMB Approval No. 1024-0018

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 29

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

in the geography of downtown Newark. Today, Lincoln Park, the southernmost common, is most associated with south Broad Street and the City Hall area; Military Park with the main shopping district; and Washington Park, with the institutions of the Newark Museum and the Newark Public Library.

In 1667, Newark's founders turned their attention to the division and allotment of the town's lands for individual use. In regard for his services to the town, Newark granted Robert Treat six acres directly across from the town meeting house for his home lot (the southeast corner of the intersection), and two additional acres elsewhere, of his own choosing. The town gave its spiritual leader, Abraham Pierson, the lot directly to the south of Treat's. These, however, were exceptional cases. The rest of the town's land was distributed in a strikingly egalitarian fashion. Since settlers from New Haven and Milford had mainly established temporary quarters south of modern Market Street and those from Branford were generally north of Market, they amicably agreed to keep the arrangement when land was formally assigned. Uniform six-acre lots were plotted out along the town's major streets and were then distributed to the original proprietors by lottery. After dividing the core area into home lots, the settlers divided the outlying agricultural land into ranges and lots, which, once again to achieve parity, were distributed by lottery (Cunningham 1968: 25; Rindler 1979: 360-375;).

It was in their general attitude toward the town's land that Newark's founders most faithfully adhered to the basic features of the New England town plan. In this style of town planning, land was considered a major community resource; its use, maintenance, and exchange were all carefully watched and regulated by the town for the good of the whole (Reps 1965: 120-122). For example, in seventeenth-century Newark, a man was required to live on his land for a minimum of two years before he was at liberty to sell it. He was then required to first offer the land for sale to the town and, if the town did not wish to buy it, he was then free to sell the land to "any whom the town shall approve of" (Records 1966: 6). The residential patterns established by the town were likewise meant to contribute to community cohesiveness. While Newark's territory was quite vast for a town of its population, the town expected all its residents to live in the core area. There were no isolated, individual farmsteads in the first years of Newark's settlement. Instead, town leaders imposed a strict separation between residential and agricultural land. Farmers left the village to work the field during the day and returned to their homes at night. Thus, as in most New England towns, Newark's core area, containing individual residences, public land, and the meetinghouse, served as the nucleus of community life. The most important public building stood in the very center of town, a visible manifestation of the community's identity and purpose; around it the rest of the town took shape in a tightly knit fashion (Reps 1965: 120; Rindler 1977: 362-372).

1700-1820: The Pre-Industrial Town

Several changes occurred in the eighteenth century to the man-made landscape that is now downtown Newark. In these years, Newark essentially filled out the skeletal structure established by its Puritan founders. More substantial homes were built, as Newark's carpenters, often using oak from nearby forests, built structures generally one and one-half stories high and thirty feet deep for private homes (Cunningham 1966: 26-28; Urquhart 1913: 120). Nevertheless, eighteenth-century Newark still had the look and feel of a small, rustic New England village. There were no large factories; artisans generally worked in small shops next to their homes (see figure 2). The town's major buildings were its two churches, the original First Presbyterian Church, which moved to its present location on the east side of Broad Street in 1787, and Trinity Episcopal, constructed in 1745 on public land at the northern tip of Military Park. Church steeples rather than skyscrapers would dominate the Newark skyline for many years to come.

Along with the churches came their cemeteries. Old First had a cemetery where Branford Place is today. It was vacated in the late nineteenth century to make way for commercial development. Trinity Church established a cemetery on Rector Street behind present-day Cathedral House. Established in the first decade of the nineteenth century, it stayed in use until 1890. (In 1941, prior to the construction of the Cathedral House, 38 burials were removed to Fairmount Cemetery, with the

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 30

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

remainder of the burials removed in the late 1960s. It was then paved for a parking lot. In the early 1990s, the former cemetery was incorporated into the site plan for the New Jersey Performing Arts Center.)

One of the most significant changes in Newark's physical development over the course of the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries was in the changing boundaries of the city's territory. Original settlement lands included much of modern-day Essex County, from approximately Clifton on the north to Hillside on the south; from Newark Bay on the east to the base of First Mountain, on the west. The settlement included present-day Montclair, Bloomfield, Springfield, Nutley, Belleville, Glen Ridge, most of the Oranges and Irvington, and parts of Maplewood and Short Hills (Cunningham 1966: 24). As the population grew, new areas continued to be subdivided and parceled out by lottery to newcomers. Over the course of the eighteenth century, however, the sharp distinction imposed by the Puritans between residential and agricultural lands began to break down as more families settled in the outlying areas away from the center of town (Rindler 1977: 395-400). By 1800, such settlements had reached sufficient size that they began to break away from Newark proper. Between 1793 and 1813, Newark's territory decreased dramatically from sixty square miles to approximately fifteen square miles as the areas that now comprise Springfield, Caldwell, the Oranges, and Bloomfield established independent townships (Rankin 1927: 68-71).

Throughout this period, Newark remained essentially a small, homogenous and self-sufficient community. Its population remained almost exclusively Protestant and Anglo-Saxon. In 1730, the population was estimated at 800 people; by the beginning of the nineteenth century, the population of Newark Township was only 2,265 (Cunningham 1966: 50, 67; Ralph 1978: 8-10; NJ Census Compendium 1906)). The economic life of the town at this time was decidedly pre-industrial. Many Newarkers in the colonial era were farmers. They cultivated orchards, tended livestock and raised small grain crops such as wheat and oats in outlying fields. Although its economy was based on agriculture, Newark was also home to a thriving community of artisans through most of the eighteenth century. By 1800, Newark could boast of at least thirty distinct crafts as skilled artisans working in small shops produced articles such as hats, lace, jewelry, carriages, and shoes, generally for local consumption (Hirsch 1978: 3). The American writer, Washington Irving, on a visit to Newark in 1807, glowingly described the beauty of Newark and the surrounding area. Irving wrote on how on the hills overlooking the Passaic one could hear "the barking of the farm dog, the lowing of the cattle, the tinkling of their bells…while the voice of the villager, chanting some rustic ballad, swells from a distance" (Cunningham 1966: 64). It would not be long, however, before Irving's rustic and bucolic Newark would be a thing of the past, before the lowing of the cattle and chanting villager would give way to the rumble of the locomotive and the shrill cry of the factory whistle.

1820-1929: The Industrial Revolution in Newark

From 1820 to the early years of the twentieth century, Newark underwent an astonishing and at times wrenching growth as the industrial revolution transformed the city from a quiet country village into one of the major manufacturing centers of the country. One factor essential to the development of industrial Newark was the establishment of the city's vast transportation network. Already in the late eighteenth century, contractors began building bridges across the Passaic and Hackensack Rivers, and stagecoach lines initiated service to Newark on a regular basis. The construction of the Morris Canal in the 1820s (digging began in 1826 along what is today's Raymond Boulevard) gave Newark's burgeoning transportation system an additional boost. By 1832, barges were operating on the canal, linking the anthracite coalfields of Pennsylvania, the iron mines of Morris Country and the factories of Newark. Newark's leaders, recognizing the town's need for an effective transportation network, began a systematic effort to break down the city's geographical isolation and to transform Newark into a major transportation center of the eastern seaboard.

Of all the elements in Newark's increasingly widespread transportation system, the railroad had the greatest impact on the city's history. Newark railroading began in earnest with the founding of the New Jersey Railroad and Transportation Company in 1832. Running east to Jersey City and southwest to New Brunswick, the New Jersey line was carrying over 10,000 passengers a year by 1835 (City Directory 1835-36: 23; Cunningham 1966: 106-109). In 1835, the Morris and Essex

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 31

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Railroad gained a charter for operations from Newark to Morristown. By the end of the century, according to one historian's estimate, Newark, with five trunk lines and a number of smaller, local lines, serving it, had more rail connections than any other city in the world (Drummond 1979: 60-62).

The construction of the Morris Canal also had an impact on the development of the city. The location of the canal, along today's Raymond Boulevard, effectively cut Broad Street, and the parallel secondary streets, such as Washington and Mulberry Streets, in half, forcing the construction of pedestrian bridges. The Washington Street "hump" created by the Morris Canal was considered such an obstacle to retailers that at the end of the nineteenth century local area merchants banded together to raise money to try to eliminate the hump.

This transportation system provided for the cheaper and more efficient shipping of raw materials such as coal, animal bones (for fertilizer), iron ore, and hides into Newark and, in turn, allowed Newark's industrialists to tap ever larger markets, giving a tremendous boost to the city's rudimentary manufacturing system (Ralph 1978: 18; Hirsch 1978: 16-18). Newark became an important part of a vast and increasingly interdependent network of markets and cities. The South became a particularly important market area for ante-bellum Newark manufacturers. By 1860, approximately three-quarters of the city's industrial output went to areas below the Mason-Dixon line (Ralph 1978: 41).

Newark's large and remarkably diverse community of artisans provided an additional stimulus to industrial manufacturing in the city. By 1826, over eighty percent of Newark's labor force was engaged in some kind of manufacturing as opposed to agricultural activity (Hirsch 1978: 4). The most important of these early pre-industrial crafts was shoemaking. Throughout the colonial era, farmers in the Newark area often worked part-time in the winter months stitching shoes. By 1800, over one-third of Newark's non-agricultural labor force was engaged in shoe making.

Another major contributing factor to Newark's industrial growth was the effort made by its political and economic elite to foster a favorable business environment. Newark's political leaders generally supported the Whig Party before the Civil War and the Republican Party after the war. Both parties favored a high tariff for the protection of American industry (Ralph 1978: 260-269). The Newark Board of Trade was established in 1868 to advance the interests of Newark's manufacturers in city affairs. The Board saw to it that Newark continued to offer relatively good wages, inexpensive industrial rents, and a moderate tax rate to attract and retain industry (Ralph 1978: 62; Popper 1952: 13, 80-81). Benefiting from a sophisticated transportation network, a strong and well-skilled labor force, and a favorable business climate, Newark, over the course of the nineteenth century, matured into one of the nation's leading industrial centers.

The 1830s are generally regarded as the beginning of Newark's rapid industrial growth as the city moved out of the preindustrial, "homespun" stage of manufacturing into the mature stage of mass production in large factories (Drummond 1979: 36). As the demand for goods increased, due in part to the greater markets made available by improved transportation, artisan workshops increased to factory size, bringing together large numbers of workers to perform increasingly specialized tasks (Hirsch 1978: 16-18).

This same favorable climate attracted new industrial giants in the 1840s and 1850s, such as Peter Ballantine. Ballantine had emigrated from Scotland to Albany, New York, in 1820, working there for a number of years as a malt salesman. In 1840, he moved to Newark and bought a brewery at the corner of High and Orange Streets where he began brewing his rich, heavy ale. Ballantine opened a massive new plant near the Passaic River on Rector Street in 1847, and, from there, "Peter Ballantine and Sons" would dominate brewing in Newark for many years to come. Thomas B. Peddie left Scotland in 1833 to work for Smith and Wright, a leading harness factory in Newark. Within two years, he began his own leather trunk business, built a huge factory, was Newark's mayor from 1866 to 1869, and in his halcyon years endowed Peddie School in Hightstown. Marcus Ward rose from work in a family soap factory to be the Governor of New Jersey in 1866. The Lister brothers came from England in 1850 and built a major fertilizing plant on the Passaic River. Jacob Wiss, a Swiss immigrant, went from

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 32

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

sharpening knives on a grindstone powered by a St. Bernard dog in the streets of Newark, to producing world famous scissors and shears, and having a fancy, high-rise retail store on Broad Street. Joseph Hewes and John Phillips established a concern for making steam engines in 1846, achieving prominence during the Civil War by making parts for the *Monitor* (Cunningham 1966: 118-121). Newark's manufacturers and merchants established a trend that would last into the twentieth century--Newark's leaders became New Jersey's leaders.

Throughout these decades, Newark was continually ranked among the top ten cities in the country in terms of the annual value of its industrial output, and the proportion of its labor force involved in manufacturing remained well over half (Popper 1952: 13-47). Likewise, markets for the city's manufactured goods continued to expand. With their connections to the South effectively interrupted by the Civil War, area industrialists turned to the west and abroad to sell their products. By the end of the century, Newark, in the words of the President of the Newark Board of Trade, had become a "monster workshop" (Popper 1952: 13-15).

By 1890, Newark was far more than an industrial complex. It was also New Jersey's hub of finance, its center of commerce and the merging point of communications. Streetcars linked suburbs to the city and railways joined the city to the world. In order to maintain this reputation as New Jersey's first city, Newark businessmen had to have capital. Unfortunately, capital was very hard to come by. Newark banks were very conservative and did not heed the urgent calls to underwrite business and industrial ventures. Their conservatism kept them small and ingrown, hardly the agencies to finance expansion. Into the void stepped Newark's life insurance companies, so fabulously rich that by 1895, the city ranked fourth nationally in insurance assets, topped only by Hartford, Philadelphia and New York. The insurance companies' tremendous assets were put to use funding the expansion of Newark's industries.

The most prominent of these companies was the Prudential Insurance Company. Founded in 1873 by John F. Dryden, an impoverished farmer from Maine, the firm was patterned after the Prudential Assurance Company of England. Contrary to what other insurance companies were doing, Dryden concentrated on selling small policies to the workingman and the downtrodden. From a basement on Broad Street, Dryden collected small weekly premiums and promised payment of benefits in the day that he received proof of death - and he never failed to live up to that promise. When he ran out of workers in Newark to insure, Dryden expanded to Paterson, Jersey City and other New Jersey factory towns. In 1879, Dryden received a charter to sell anywhere in the United States, which permitted him to move out of his basement into larger quarters. Prudential sold more than one million policies in 1890, and more than eleven million by 1912. Action in 1912 amounted to more than \$311 million in death benefits, and annual premium payments amounted to more than \$80 million. Prudential's new headquarters, a sandstone castle designed by well-know New York architect, George Post, opened in 1892, on Broad Street between Bank and Academy Streets in the Four Corners Historic District. (Unfortunately, it was demolished in the late 1950s and replaced by a modern office building.) One of the largest employers in Newark, "Pru" kept 4,000 busy. Dryden went on to found Fidelity Trust Company, a major factor in Newark financial circles, and supplied much of the capital when the giant Public Service Corporation was founded in 1903. An influential figure in Republican Party circles, Dryden was elected United States Senator from New Jersey in 1902 (Cunningham 1966: 185-188).

The first bank in New Jersey, the Newark Banking and Insurance Company was founded in Newark in early 1804. It was followed in 1812 by the Newark State Bank, which located a block north of Market Street on Broad, today's aptly named Bank Street. Eventually these two banks grew into giants - the National Newark and Essex (designed by Wilson and John Ely in 1929 at 744 Broad Street) and the National State Bank (designed by Cass Gilbert in 1912 at 810 Broad Street. The Howard Savings Institution (designed by George Post in 1899 at 766-768 Broad Street) started in 1857 by accepting any deposit, no matter how small, a novel idea in banking circles. By 1884, there were ten banks and five savings institutions in Newark, most clustered in the Four Corners area (Cunningham 1966: 185). Bank assets swelled; resources of commercial banks, \$22 million in 1892, jumped to \$97 million in 1909. Savings banks saw their deposits nearly triple in the same period. At the same time, building and loan associations arose to help finance thousands of dwellings built in the outskirts of the city

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 33

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

between 1890 and 1910 (Cunningham 1966: 197). At the turn-of-the-century, Newark emerged as the banking capital of the entire state.

In the fall of 1890, the opening of the first electrified trolley lines in Newark revolutionized inner city transportation. Electric power sped the movement to the undeveloped fringes of the city and to suburban Essex County. Better-paid management moved to the outskirts of the city leaving their downtown flats open for streams of immigrants. Values of downtown real estate skyrocketed and merchants stopped living over their stores. They converted their upstairs floors to offices, moved to the outskirts and rode the trolleys to and from work. Trolley cars had a direct impact on Newark's economy. Transportation became big business, creating jobs, increasing capital and making vast fortunes for early investors. Also, the swift, comfortable trolleys attracted increasing numbers of shoppers downtown (Cunningham 1966: 193-195).

Newark's Ladies' Mile

Until the 1870s, Newarkers, like shoppers everywhere, depended on specialty stores, most of which were located north of the Morris Canal along Broad Street. Broad Street south of the canal was considered less desirable for retailing as Old First Church and its associated cemetery occupied much of the property. If Newarkers wanted shoes they went to a shoe store. If they wanted a man's suit, they frequented the draper. Men had their clothing tailor-made (or hand-made) and women went to dressmakers or fashioned their own wardrobes. So it went with everything they had to purchase. Stores were located on the ground floors of small commercial buildings lining Broad Street. Most of these were no more than five stories in height and four bays wide, an unintimidating scale which encouraged pedestrian activity. Sometimes, more prosperous merchants combined several stores together, uniting them by common awnings and signage. With increased industrial production, inexpensive machine-made goods became available. Increased volume and lower prices, combined with inexpensive and available labor, called for dramatic new selling techniques. Electricity and increased real estate prices brought multi-story buildings to the central business district. All of these factors combined caused the appearance of the first department stores. Newark's "Big Three" department stores, Hahne & Company, L.S. Plaut and Company and L. Bamberger & Company, were thriving before 1895. Of these three, only Bamberger's was located south of the Morris Canal on Market Street. Customers came in from the suburbs, shopped all morning, lunched in a restaurant, shopped again in the afternoon and occasionally stayed in town for a dinner and theatrical show. The dollars they left in town added up to big business (Cunningham 1966: 195). The department stores attracted shoppers by their elaborate displays as well. The advent of large plate glass windows and electrical backlighting allowed for sophisticated exhibits of not only goods but entire themed scenes, such as Sunday at the races, or Santa arriving; scenes to rival those of the great Manhattan emporiums. Julius Hahne dressed his sons, later to become executives of the company, in red flannel nightgowns and had them crawl among the toys in the store windows to draw shoppers (Newark Evening News, September 7, 1958).

German pocketbook maker Julius Hahne started the Hahne and Company Store, the most important retail entity in the Military Park Commons Historic District. He started a small birdcage and toy store on Broad Street in 1858. He chose a favorable location, north of the Morris Canal and directly across from Military Park, near some of the wealthiest residential neighborhoods in downtown Newark. Having established himself, Hahne began to respond to local market pressure. The improved standard of living created a greater demand for consumer goods, so Hahne gradually began to introduce new products. By the end of the 1870s, he had expanded his line to general merchandise, which he departmentalized, a new phenomenon in Newark. Hahne also offered free store deliveries. When his sons opened their own building at the corner of New and Broad Streets in 1901, the new store's clientele included many of Newark's wealthiest families. Exquisitely dressed ladies drove up to Hahne's in handsome horse-drawn carriages, lending an air of dignity and approval to such merchandising.

Newark's department stores, especially Hahne's, made a mundane activity, shopping, into one of opulent entertainment, where Newark's elite could shop in luxury while showing off their own good taste, and the middle class could shop for goods
National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 34

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

perceived to be luxurious by means of the store environment. The Hahne and Company store at Broad and New Streets was the first of its kind in the city and opened amidst great fanfare on Labor Day 1901, boasting advanced fireproof construction, sprinkler systems and a "moving staircase." The store was designed around a grand four-story atrium with a glass skylight. At the rear of the "grand court" was a marble and onyx soda fountain, fourteen feet high with an ornamental glass top and an Italian marble counter, capable of supplying 150 gallons of soda water an hour, and serving sixty customers at once. There were men's smoking rooms, a four-hundred-seat restaurant, a merry-go-round and nursery for children, mezzanines for relaxation and for the "conveniences of ladies who desire to write letters" (*Newark Evening News*, September 1, 1901).

L. Simon Plaut from Connecticut, and his senior partner, Leopold Fox, founded the L.S. Plaut Department Store at the northern edge of the Morris Canal, between Broad and Halsey Streets, in 1870. Their "Bee-Hive" was most famous for its one-price policy, without rebates or gifts as premiums. The "Bee-Hive" was a top Newark name until 1923, when Sebastian Kresge bought the establishment and rebuilt it into the well-known Kresge Department Store (Cunningham 1966: 196).

Not to be outdone, Louis Bamberger hired Chicago architect Jarvis Hunt to design a glittering, luxurious gothic wedding cake of an emporium at 109-135 Market Street, south and west of the historic district. Using the fixed price custom established by Hahne's and L.S. Plaut, Bamberger's firmly stuck to its "customer is always right" policy (Cunningham 1966: 196). Salesladies in long, black aprons and floor walkers in Prince Albert coats gave the store an elite air. Bamberger also published <u>Charm</u>, a magazine for its clientele, to keep them informed of the latest trends and to show them how the store could help them stay sophisticated. In 1922, Bamberger's started radio station WOR in the store's furniture department, which remained at the top of the building until 1942. Although Bamberger did everything possible to give his store an elite air, the carriage trade remained loyal to Hahne's. Hahne's was a solid fixture in Newark's central business district, as solid a civic fixture as the public library or the banks.

Hahne's prominent setting also helped influence the location of other upscale retail establishments. The Wiss family started a retail operation for their world-famous shears and scissors in 1887, when their traditional manufacturing concern split into three branches: manufacturing, retail and real estate. At first the Wiss family opened a store on Bank Street. In 1910, they built a gleaming, white glazed terra cotta building on Broad Street across from Military Park to feature their new jewelry store (665-671 Broad Street). This new, ten-story store allowed them to showcase their fashionable goods such as diamonds, watches, jewelry, Lenox china and crystal, and also provided offices for their real estate operations, as well as for tenants.

Piano retailers followed with the Lauter Piano Company and the Griffith Piano Company locating on Broad Street near Hahne's. Griffith Piano, the best known of the Newark piano companies built a small-scale skyscraper next to the Hahne and Company building. The ground floor was used for elaborate display areas, and upper floors were used for offices. Both Griffith and the Lauter Piano Company included recital halls within their buildings. The Griffith Piano Foundation went on to become one of the great regional music organizations of the twentieth century, founded by Mrs. Parker O. Griffith. It began operation in the spring of 1938, with a series of concerts, lectures and the Foundation's Master Piano Series, which brought some of the world's greatest musicians to Newark, including Sergei Rachmaninoff, Ignace Jan Paderewski, George Gershwin and Mischa Levitzki. Major concerts were held at the old Mosque Theater, now Newark Symphony Hall, and smaller venues were held at the recital halls of the company. Perhaps the greatest beneficiaries of the Griffith Music Foundation were the children and young adults of the metropolitan area. The Griffith Foundation gave morning and afternoon performances of marionette and magic shows as well as musical venues. Annual auditions for talented youth in vocal and instrumental music drew thousands of applicants for Griffith Foundation scholarships.

Small dressmakers, milliners, shoe stores and hosiery shops filled the smaller shop fronts with elaborate displays to entice their upscale customers. While men's haberdashers located below Market Street, women tended to shop for their own needs north of the Morris Canal, and stores, which interested them exclusively, were located around Military Park. Many beauty

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 35

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

salons were located on second floors of retail buildings. Confectioneries and tea rooms provided respite from busy hours of shopping.

When the new Hahne's store opened in 1901, 1,200 employees were required to run the store. Most of these employees were women, a new career option previously unavailable to them. Before the Civil War, <u>Godey's Lady's Book</u>, the first American women's magazine, had surveyed women's employment options and dispiritedly concluded that there were only two: "teaching and the needle." Department stores changed that, too, as women displaced men on the selling floors, dispensing fashion advice and giving fittings which shoppers preferred to get from another female. Following World War I, the big stores provided women access to jobs that offered the independence and adventure of a merchandising manager, or perhaps a buyer, traveling to markets to acquire new fashions, and occasionally traveling all the way to the executive suite. Hahne's provided employment opportunities for women as well as influenced local commerce. As the largest department store in Newark, and one of the largest commercial enterprises of any kind in the city, Hahne's became one of Newark's largest bank depositors.

Many of the largest employers of women in downtown Newark were also located in the Military Park area. Prudential Insurance, Public Service and Bell Telephone employed thousands of women. At lunchtime, Broad Street would swell with thousands of workers looking for a quick bite, to meet a friend, or do a little shopping. While the more exclusive restaurants and chop houses on Park Place filled with lawyers and financiers, store clerks, telephone operators and floorwalkers, both men and women, dashed into one of the two Child's Restaurants located in the area, or to Schrafft's or Loff's for a quick confectionery lunch or a fountain drink. The beginning of Prohibition in 1919 resulted in the end of the free saloon lunch, a major factor in the rise of restaurants in the Military Park Commons Historic District. Since the local saloons and taverns were famous for their free and quick-serve lunches, chains like Child's and Schrafft's quickly stepped in to fill in the gap.

Age of Invention

Newark's greatest inventor Seth Boyden, whose discovery of patent leather revolutionized the leather industry, died in 1870, just as Newark began to emerge into genuine industrial greatness. Visiting journalists and the Industrial Exposition depicted "Made-in Newark" diversity and showed the extraordinary craftsmanship of the city's mechanics. But there was much more to this industrial saga. This was an age of giants in America and in Newark, of industrial geniuses such as Thomas Edison, Edward Weston and John Wesley Hyatt, all of whom found their way to Newark. And they all came for the simplest of reasons: here they could find like-minded manufacturers and the skilled workers to translate ideas into reality. Edison arrived in Newark in the winter of 1871 and set up shop on Ward Street (now McCarter Highway and Edison Place, southeast of the district). With money he had received for an improved stock ticker from Western Union, he put together a dream team of craftsmen for the "invention factory" he would open in Menlo Park in 1876. Edison's Newark work was mainly for Western Union. He succeeded in inventing in Newark to seek out Edison and ask for his advice. He helped a Milwaukee inventor named Christopher Sholes perfect the country's first typewriter. Toward the end of 1875, he invented a device for multiplying copies of letters, which he called the Mimeograph.

Edison left Newark in 1876 for Menlo Park, but another young inventor, Edward Weston moved in. Possibly based on Edison's reputation in Newark, and certainly influenced by the great metal refiners already present, Weston moved to Newark and developed a dynamo to give steady current to his electroplater. Weston then invented an improved electric carbon arc lamp, which was promptly installed in Military Park in May 1881 - the country's first municipal underwriting of electrical street lighting. Two years later he later went on to fame when he lit the Brooklyn Bridge with arc lamps. By 1884, Weston's inventions rivaled Edison's. His patents covered the entire electrical field from motors and generators to underground cables, batteries and fuses. He took over a big plant at Plane and Orange Streets for manufacturing, and started the Newark Electric Light and Power Company in Mechanic Street in 1882 (now Edison Place, south of the Military Park

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 36

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Commons Historic District). Weston went on to become a pioneer in electrical measurement; he made the first permanent magnet, and his "normal cell," the first stable standard for the volt, the basic unit of electromotive force (Cunningham 1966: 174-180).

John Wesley Hyatt, an Albany, New York printer, was intrigued by a contest offering \$10,000 for a synthetic billiard ball. Working at night in the kitchen of his unenthusiastic Albany landlady, Hyatt experimented with different substances, eventually producing an ivory-like substance he called "Celluloid." Ultimately he used the material for dental plates, knife handles, piano keys and novelty items, then accepted the offer of New York financiers to move his operation to a new fivestory plant in Mechanic Street in Newark. In 1878, Hyatt invented the world's first injection moulding machine to turn out harness buckles, buttons, combs and shaving brush handles. The need for perfectly spherical billiard balls prompted Hyatt to invent a lathe for turning perfect spheres. In 1885, he used the lathe to perfect a roller bearing capable of standing the pounding abuse of sugar grinders. That bearing, useful in many kinds of machinery, became the basis for the smooth ride that Americans demanded when they reached the automobile age. An order from the Olds Company in 1900 for axle bearings made Hyatt the greatest name in automobile roller bearings (Cunningham 1966: 180-181).

Immigration

The industrial revolution had a profound effect on Newark's social fabric as thousands of immigrants flocking to Newark in search of work forever destroyed the city's Anglo-Saxon identity. Nineteenth-century Newark became a gateway city not just for goods and materials but for human beings as well. From 1820 to 1920, the city's population grew at a staggering rate. In 1820, 6,507 people lived in Newark. By 1840, that figure had more than doubled to 17,202, and twenty years later, at the outbreak of the Civil War, Newark's population stood at 71,941. In the years following the Civil War, Newark's rapid growth showed no signs of slackening. In 1890, the city's population stood at 181,830, and, by 1920, it had soared to over 400,000 people (Jackson 1972: 41).

The Irish were the first non Anglo-Saxon group to come to the city in significant numbers. Many unskilled Irish laborers came to Newark in the 1820s and 1830s to work on the Morris Canal and the railroads. Depressed economic conditions and the potato blight in Ireland quickened the pace of Irish immigration to industrial cities such as Newark. By 1860, over 15% of Newark's population was Irish born (Jackson 1972: 42; Cunningham 1966: 101). Germans began coming to Newark in large numbers in the 1840s. While the Irish immigrants were desperately poor and generally unskilled, the Germans were oftentimes skilled and reasonably well educated. Some managed to bring enough capital with them to start their own businesses and shops, such as Julius Hahne. In contrast to the Irish immigration to Newark, which diminished considerably in the years following the Civil War, German immigration continued to be heavy at least through the 1880s. By 1890, almost half of all Newark's foreign born were German (Ralph 1978: 150; Popper 1952: 132). At the same time, a new wave of immigration from southern and eastern Europe began. During the following decades large numbers of Italians, Hungarians, Poles, and Russians came to Newark in search of work. Many Italians were poor and unskilled, and inherited the hard lot of manual labor, working on the pick and shovel gangs which dug the ditches for the city's new gas and water mains in the 1880s and 1890s. An extremely high proportion of the Russian newcomers were Jewish. Working in small businesses and in the garment industry, they added a new element to Newark's increasingly diverse ethnic mix (Popper 1952: 130-140).

Politics

Just as it brought about dramatic changes in the ethnic composition of Newark's population, the industrial revolution also had a lasting impact on the city's political history. In 1836, Newark officially incorporated as a city, adopting a city charter that divided the town's territory into four wards. At the same time, Newark abandoned its old township form of government, electing its first mayor--William Halsey-- and a board of aldermen, one for each of the city's four wards. (Urquhart 1913:

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 38

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Physical Development

The industrial revolution was a time of tremendous physical growth in Newark. The city's landscape took shape in these years as the canal and the railroads, new homes and factories, and miles of new streets were constructed (Drummond 1979: 214-250). There was little long range planning in nineteenth-century Newark, however, and the city's rapid physical development in these years progressed in a generally haphazard fashion. By the Revolutionary war, Newark had completely abandoned the New England system of town planning with its strict control over the use and transfer of land. Newark's ideological climate in this period was decidedly laissez-faire in nature and private individuals were for the most part free to develop their land as they saw fit (Ralph 1978: 220-229; Drummond 1979: 1-28, 243). Until the city planning movement of the early twentieth century, there was no zoning system of any kind in Newark. Moreover, before 1913, new subdivisions and street arrangements were not even required to have the city's approval (Conference on Interurban Improvement of Newark 1914: 6-10; Preliminary Report on Zoning 1946: 1-7). Thus, like most American cities at this time, nineteenth-century Newark developed according to the unplanned forces of the real estate market.

The Central Business District

The structural development of the central business district in these decades was clearly shaped by the demands of retail establishments. The continuous rise in prices for land in the downtown area, for example, transformed the city's major thoroughfare from a generally residential street into a major commercial artery by the second half of the nineteenth century. The price of real estate in the central business district escalated rapidly throughout these years; in one instance, a piece of downtown property purchased in 1826 for \$60 was sold in the same condition in 1833 for \$10,000 (Cunningham 1966: 104). As a result of economic pressure, only certain kinds of establishments could continue to afford a Broad Street location (Hirsch 1978: 94-95). Thus, while Broad Street in 1820 showed a mix of private homes, churches and various small commercial establishments, in 1850 the homes had mostly given way and the street was lined with three- and four-story commercial buildings including banks, offices, shops and hotels (Cunningham 1966: 148-149; Hirsch 1978: 95). Mid-century Broad Street still served mostly a local clientele; it was not until the end of the nineteenth century that Newark became a regional shopping center. The initiation of horse car railway service, and later electric trolleys, helped make downtown Newark the major commercial center for much of northern New Jersey (Drummond 1979: 218-219).

Military Park

Military Park is the oldest public park in Newark. It appears on the first map of land allotment from the city's founding and is labeled the "Training Place." Its first major military use was for the call of all men on September 6, 1673, to gather to deal with the Indian unrest in New England. In 1674, by resolution of town meeting, the land was formally set aside as a drill ground: "Another triangle piece. Allotted for training place, in length on the west side 17 chaines, on the southeast side 15 chaines. And at the East End 7 chaines and a halfe bounded on all sides by highways." In 1745, the park became the site of the second oldest church in Newark, Trinity Church. In the late summer of 1733, Colonel Josiah Ogden, contrary to church laws, hastily harvested his ripe wheat on a Sunday prior to an oncoming thunderstorm. Church fathers tried Ogden for violating the Lord's Day, and rebuked him publicly, a move he deeply resented. Ogden left the church, and with a small group of sympathetic followers, formed a new congregation based on Episcopal principles, finally chartered as Trinity Church in 1746. Trinity's founders insisted on part of the town's public lands for their church, correctly arguing that they were as much descendants of the original settlers as were members of the Presbyterian Church. Trinity was given a half-acre of property at the northern end of the training ground where the church still stands today (Cunningham 1966: 48).

The ancient city "Training Place" was converted from a drill ground to a municipal park by Town Meeting in 1813. That year elm trees were planted around the fringe of the park. In 1838, the interior of the park was planted and an iron fence was

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

OMB Approval No. 1024-0018

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 39

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

set up. Watering troughs were set up for horses. Farmers, tradesmen and citizens would gather around the watering troughs and gossip while the horses drank. Eventually the elm trees formed a leafy canopy over the park. The church spire of Trinity could be seen above the canopy and elegant brick and brownstone dwellings lined the perimeter of the park. In 1878, the Newark City Council allowed the electrical inventor, Edward Weston, to put up an arc lamp in the park. The lamp equaled the light of seven thousand candles and drew public attention and "millions of bugs." Weston lamps soon gleamed in other public spaces throughout the metropolitan area. Bucking popular opinion that electricity was inherently dangerous, and maybe even impossible, Newark gave Weston a contract for arc lights on five posts in Military Park in May, 1881--the country's first municipal underwriting of electrical street lighting (Cunningham 1966: 278). The fence was removed at the end of the nineteenth century as unsightly. The last of the famous park elms died in the early twentieth century (*Newark Evening News*, September 18, 1914; January 8, 1926).

Throughout its history the park served as a gathering place for Newark's citizens. When General Washington marched through Newark in June of 1775, on his way to Massachusetts to take command of the Continental army, Newarkers gathered to watch and bid him farewell. The Training Ground was used for drilling of local militiamen in preparation for their departure north to join Washington's forces. Newarkers also assembled the following November to watch Washington and his troops retreat in front of General Howe's Redcoats (Cunningham 1966: 72-75). In May 1812, Newark officers grouped in the park for rigorous drilling at the call of Governor Joseph Bloomfield. During the Civil War, Military Park became a great recruiting center. Newarkers gathered in Military Park for a variety of reasons. In 1857, over 2,000 workers marched in Military Park to ask for unemployment relief as a result of the Panic of 1857. Residents gathered to hear news of the Civil War, and to celebrate its ending. They came together to commemorate its hero General Philip Kearny, commander of the Third Corps of the Army of the Potomac, killed at Chantilly, Virginia in 1862. A committee of Newark Civil War veterans, led by Cortlandt Parker, arranged to have a statue of Kearny, sculpted by American artist Henry Kirke Brown and originally placed in Statuary Hall, in Washington, brought to Military Park where it was dedicated in 1880. Generals Grant and McClellan attended the dedication ceremonies. In celebration of the 250th Anniversary of the founding of the city, Newark residents gathered in throngs to participate in the many events that occurred from May to October 1916. Thousands watched parades passing by. During World War I, Liberty Bonds were sold and funds were raised for the Red Cross. Recruiting officers with tents, guns and tanks, occupied convenient places and sought to enlist citizens in the infantry, the navy, the artillery, the tank corps, the marine and submarine service. The crowning glory of Military Park was the placement of Borglum's "Wars of America".

Kearny's statue was the first of many military monuments placed in the park. On July 4, 1899, a bronze cannon taken from the Morro Castle fortress in Santiago Harbor, Puerto Rico, during the Spanish American War was installed at Military Park. It became known as the "Spanish Cannon." This was followed by the installation of two howitzers from the sloop *U.S Portsmouth*, Commodore Perry's 1853 flagship to the Orient. These cannons, which also took part in the Civil War, were brought to Military Park in 1906. In 1904, the Citizens of Newark, through the Board of Trade, erected a statue of Frederick T. Frelinghuysen, New Jersey attorney general, United States Senator, and Secretary of State in 1881 to President Chester A. Arthur. Karl Gerhardt, a self-taught sculptor from Boston, created the bronze statue.

The greatest piece of art in Military Park is Gutzon Borglum's "Wars of America." Commissioned by the estate of Amos Van Horn, a Newark furniture merchant, Borglum created an immense group of bronze figures and two horses arranged on an inclined and elevated platform. The action of the monument represents the American people summoned to the defense of their freedom. The wars referred to are the Revolution, the Civil War, the Spanish-American War and World War I. Representatives from all of these conflicts are depicted, including a Red Cross nurse, a conscientious objector arguing with the top sergeant, the aviator John Purroy Mitchell, and the figure of the donor, Amos Van Horn, as the volunteer of 1861. The great leaders of the past join the group to transform it into an army. The monument is placed at the base of an elongated reflecting pool in the shape of a Tudor sword. "Wars of America" was dedicated on Memorial Day, May 31st, 1926. (The monument was individually listed on the National Register of Historic Places in 1994.)

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 40

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

The year 1965 saw the last of the monuments installed in Military Park. Jacques Lipschitz, a noted international sculptor, was commissioned to design a bust of John F. Kennedy. A committee was formed to erect a memorial to the late President on behalf of the men, women and children of Essex County. The bust, which sits on a pedestal designed by the local firm, Frank Grad and Sons, was unveiled in 1965.

The early 1960s was a time of great upheaval for the park. Downtown Newark was overwhelmed with automobiles. With the demise of the trolley system, commuters depended increasingly on their cars to get to work. The City of Newark, desperate for public parking accommodations, tunneled underneath the southern end of Military Park, creating a multi-level parking garage housing 1,030 cars. Some of the monuments within the park were also repositioned to accommodate the garage. Along with the garage, came entrance and exit ramps, as well as stair and elevator kiosks. The multi-faceted and tiled, space age-designed kiosks marred the landscape and detracted from the monuments and planted areas. With the construction of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center in the mid-1990s, the parking garage was completely renovated and many of the kiosks were removed. The ones remaining were renovated to be less obtrusive, and the kiosk at the northeast corner of the park was converted into a café.

Street Patterns and Subdivisions

Early nineteenth-century maps show quite well the process by which the large, spacious blocks of Puritan Newark were progressively divided up into smaller units by the addition of new streets. The 1806 map (see figure 2), for example, shows a number of new streets added to the original layout. Halsey Street runs westward from the Market Place, and a number of north-south streets run parallel to Market at irregular intervals through various downtown blocks, including New Street. Fulton Street also makes its first appearance. The 1836 map (see figure 3) shows this process greatly accelerated by the addition of many new streets and by the presence of the Morris Canal and the major railroad lines in the downtown area

The development of Newark's street system illustrated perfectly the haphazard nature of the city's physical growth. The city never had any kind of comprehensive, long range plan for the addition of streets in the nineteenth century. Without any guidance from the city, nineteenth-century developers built new downtown streets in a generally unorganized and haphazard fashion with little attention paid to any overall design (Drummond 1979: 80-90; Popper 1952: 287-291). Thus, rather than mending the various irregularities of the early street pattern, developers left the city with a multiplicity of short, narrow, poorly located and non-continuous streets in the core area (City Planning for Newark 1913: 61). While Newark did organize a Street Commission in 1807, the most that it could do to discourage unwise development was to refuse to improve a street with sewers, sidewalks and pavement (Records 1966: 197-198). Many of Newark's downtown streets remained simple dirt paths for many years, unpaved and poorly cared for until late in the nineteenth century (Ralph 1978: 229). One observer, criticizing the lack of long range planning in Newark's street design, asserted in 1913 that streets in the downtown area presented an "inextricable maze" (Urquhart 1913: 561).

Another major problem arose with the development of the Broad Street area south of Market Street. Downtown merchants had always complained about the domination of the area south of Market Street by the Old Burying Ground, the original resting place of the founders of the city. They looked on the retail development of Broad Street north of the canal with envy. Since the mid-nineteenth century, major retailers had favored this area and had established the emporiums of Hahne and Company, Plaut and Company's Beehive, among others. When Prudential built their monstrous Romanesque Revival office buildings at Broad and Bank Streets, attracting even more people to the area north of the Canal, these businessmen finally decided that something had to be done about the cemetery. The chief obstacle to the retail development of south Broad Street was not only the Old Burying Ground, but the fact that the block from Market Street south to William Street was the longest block in the city, and that merchants in a third of the block nearest Market Street had to build on land leased from Old First Church and also pay taxes on the land and buildings to the city. The small and old buildings along the Broad Street side of

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 41

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

the Old Burying Ground were not improved for the lots were not deep enough to erect large and modern buildings. These obstacles prevented south Broad Street from reaping benefits from the opening of the Newark and New York branch of the Central Railroad of New Jersey with a Broad Street passenger station and a freight depot on Fair Street (now Lafayette street) (see figures 4 and 5).

In 1886, city authorities succeeded in introducing a bill into the New Jersey Legislature providing for the removal of the cemetery. Interments in the cemetery had ceased by 1791, when the new First Presbyterian Church was built across the street with its accompanying new cemetery. A crypt at Fairmount Cemetery was purchased by the city, and in 1889, 238 boxes of remains were placed into the crypt (Massa 1966: 2). The cemetery was then paved over and Branford Place and Treat Place were laid out, subdividing the once great block into three sections. Branford Place, the original cemetery drive, developed into a street lined with theaters, and ironically became the unofficial gateway of the city's tenderloin district located along Halsey Street.

When subdividing the areas of Newark beyond the central business district, nineteenth-century developers generally did not have to contend, as they did in the core area, with an already existing street system. Faced with large, open tracts of land, they relied upon the so called "grid iron plan" of development, laying out streets and blocks in a rectilinear fashion and subdividing blocks into narrow homelots. A lot size of 25' by 100' was used widely in nineteenth-century Newark (Comprehensive Plan for Newark 1915: 99, 138-147; City Planning for Newark 1913: 58). The grid iron plan, used by many private real estate developers at this time, was ideal for rapidly subdividing land for development and creating hundreds of uniform size lots for a burgeoning real estate market (Reps 1965: 294-304). Twentieth-century observers later criticized the "ungracious rigidity" of this grid design which treated all land in a similar fashion, paying little attention to marked topographical features (Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915: 99).

Residential Patterns

The residential patterns of mid-nineteenth-century Newark remained similar to those of colonial times. The wealthy and powerful preferred to live in the core area in close proximity to their work and to the city's major institutions; Park Place and Washington Street were known as especially fashionable addresses. The Ballantine House on Washington Street, north of the district, and the Symington/Continental House at 2 Park Place, stand as a reminder of the old pedestrian city, a city in which both factory owners and their workers walked to work. With the wealthy locating in the center of Newark, the rest of the city's population clustered about the core, the middle class generally in the inner ring just beyond the core and the poor pushed to the fringes of the city (Ralph 1978: 158-167). Except for large concentrations of Germans in the hilly area west of High Street and of Irish in the "Downneck" (Ironbound) district of the city, there were few exclusively ethnic neighborhoods in mid-nineteenth-century Newark. The Newark working class at this time tended to cluster together by occupation rather than by ethnic affiliation (Hirsch 1978: 94-100; Ralph 1978: 140-152).

It was not until the 1880s that Newark's residential patterns began to change in significant ways. Newark's streetcar system made outlying areas more appealing as residential locations. Moreover, with developers buying up more land in the core area for commercial and industrial use, land prices continued to climb, making it increasingly expensive to maintain a large, private home in the downtown area (Ralph 1978: 158; Hirsch 1978: 94-95). Thus, in the 1880s, the city began to turn itself inside out as the wealthy and the middle classes began to leave the core for more spacious residential areas in outer Newark. The "Downneck" (Ironbound) area continued to be a predominantly ethnic, working class neighborhood as, in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, large numbers of Italians, Poles, Jews, Slavs, Hungarians, and Lithuanians settled there (Drummond 1979: 144, 194).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 42

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Transportation and the Physical Environment

Newark's vast transportation network has had a profound impact on the city's physical organization since the 1830s. First of all, the inescapable presence of the canal and the railroad lines in the heart of the city brought immediate and dramatic changes to the urban landscape. With the opening of the Morris Canal in 1832, Newarkers suddenly saw barges running directly through the middle of their city. The canal remained a point of contention throughout its history. Many Newarkers enjoyed the presence of the canal, even using it for boating and swimming. Others, however, found it to be mostly a nuisance and, as the canal became increasingly polluted in the second half of the century, many city residents advocated that it be abandoned (Drummond 1979: 99-104). The presence of the canal also served as a psychological boundary between the northern, high-end of the Broad Street shopping district and the financial/insurance center below the canal. Until 1924, the debris-cluttered, weed-infested, brackish Morris Canal continued to flow through the city, with an occasional canal boat still meandering through the city past Plaut's "Beehive" on its way west. The waterway was abandoned in 1924, and three years later, the city bought the canal bed within the city limits for \$425,000, agreeing to construct a city subway if Public Service would maintain and operate it.

The railroad had perhaps an even more dramatic and controversial impact on the city's physical landscape. By the 1870s there were four freight terminals in the downtown area alone and miles of track cross-hatching the city in every direction (Drummond 1979: 62). More than anything else, the presence of the railroad symbolized the dramatic changes in the physical make-up of Newark brought on by the Industrial Revolution.

In addition to their immediate visual impact, however, these transportation arteries had less direct and somewhat unforeseen long-range consequences for Newark's physical development over the course of the nineteenth and twentieth centuries. For example, both the canal and the railroad acted as giant boundaries imposed suddenly on a growing city. Once the canal and the railroads were in place, they forced the city into new patterns of development. The canal, for example, running through the very heart of the city along what is now Raymond Boulevard, literally cut Newark in half, creating dead end streets and interrupting the natural flow of the city's movement (Drummond 1979: 99). The railroad acted in a similar fashion. The New Jersey Railroad's tracks, for example, running along the southeastern edge of the central business district, quickly became one of the city's immutable boundaries, separating the core area from the Ironbound district to the southeast (Drummond 1979: 116). Thus, the presence of the railroads created distinct neighborhoods in the city. The Ironbound district, for example, gets its name from the fact that its perimeter became defined by railroad tracks in the mid-nineteenth century.

A second unforeseen consequence of Newark's transportation network in the nineteenth century was the creation of an extraordinarily high level of industrial dispersion. Since the 1830s, Newark's physical development has been characterized by the widespread mixing of manufacturing, commercial, and residential structures (Drummond 1979: 112-133). A 1913 city planning report, for example, pointed to the "discordant mingling" of factories, homes, and shops in the city (City Planning for Newark 1913: xxi). This widespread industrial dispersion was directly related to the presence of Newark's major transportation arteries. Manufacturers, in an effort to reduce transportation costs, located as close to the canal and the railroads as possible. Thus, both the canal and the railroad acted as magnets. They drew factories and warehouses to their routes and created a continuous belt of heavy industry along their rights of way from one end of the city to the other (Drummond 1979: 124). Insurance maps clearly illustrate this industrial dispersion. On a map from the 1860s, for example, one finds a three block area of Market Street, in the downtown area between Plane Street (now University Avenue) and Broad Street, a livery stable, a machine shop, a sash and blind manufacturing plant, a number of coal yards and a large patent leather factory, along with churches, shops, and private homes. In the Military Park Commons Historic District, this co-mingling of industrial, commercial and residential is most clearly seen at the foot of Rector and Fulton Streets, where

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 43

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

residential row houses, Ballantine's industrial buildings, the Progressive Club and a small manufacturer of dental supplies all coexisted at the start of the twentieth century (Van Duyne 1868: Map 16).

1900 to the Present

The City Planning Movement

The early decades of the twentieth century witnessed the beginnings of the modern city planning movement in the United States. In major cities across the county, progressive reformers made a concerted effort to call public attention to the problems of urban America (Reps 1967: 170-186). The city of Newark took part in this movement, establishing a City Planning Commission in 1911 (City Planning for Newark 1913: 4). The reports issued throughout the twentieth century by this Commission and by various city planning groups are essential documents in tracing the history of Newark's physical growth. Moreover, they mark the culmination of a major shift (beginning in the late nineteenth century) in the basic approach taken by civic leaders towards the city's development. Rather than continuing to allow the city to develop according to the uncoordinated activities of individual developers, Newark's urban reformers now attempted to establish an overall design for the future growth of the city (City Planning for Newark 1913; Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915; Master Plan for the City of Newark 1947; Master Plan 1965; State of the City 1978). The development of Newark, according to the 1913 report, would now proceed according to the "scientific arrangement of the physical aspects of the city" (City Planning for Newark 1913; 4).

City planners clearly recognized the pressing need for some kind of zoning in Newark. By the early twentieth century, the city's widespread industrial dispersion had led to the rapid deterioration of the physical environment of many downtown areas (Preliminary Report on Land Use 1945: 1-7). A zoning law enacted in 1920 and revised in 1930 did serve to mitigate this problem to an extent, requiring that plats of land within the city limits be submitted to the City Commission for approval and restricting new industrial development to designated areas of the city (Preliminary Report on Zoning 1946: 4-7). Since that time, most large-scale industrial activity in the city has been concentrated in areas along the major railroad lines and along the Passaic River near Newark Bay. However, since most of Newark's industrial development took place before this law took effect, the city has continued to suffer from the widespread scattering of factories and warehouses throughout the residential and commercial areas of the city (Master Plan 1964 City of Newark 1965: 15-28).

An important feature of early twentieth-century city planning in Newark was the "City Beautiful Movement," an alliance of Newark city planners, politicians, and business leaders, who worked diligently throughout these years to improve their city's public image and appearance. A 1913 planning report bemoaned the fact that Newark "does not present a good front" to visitors; "let us make the picture Newark presents," it continued, "solid, broad, dignified, clean and interesting" (City Planning for Newark 1913: 50). Similarly, a 1915 planning report argued that "the complete city must be beautiful," and that Newarkers must consider "beauty...as well as utility in everything that goes into the physical improvement of the city" (Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915: 99-100).

The City Beautiful Movement succeeded in a variety of ways in enhancing the overall appearance of much of the downtown area. For example, reformers successfully worked to do away with many billboards, overhanging signs, and overhead utility poles and wires in the central business district. Supporters of the City Beautiful Movement also called for more public artwork in the city, and, as a result of their efforts, Newark's older downtown parks were adorned with many statues and monuments in these years. The New York sculptor J. Massey Rhinds was commissioned to do two works in Newark. Rhinds' "George Washington" was unveiled in Washington Park in 1912; his "The Equestrian Statue of Bartolomeo Colleoni" was completed in 1916 (Newark Museum Association 1975: 28). Likewise, the noted American sculptor Gutzon Borglum's "The Indian and the Puritan" north of Washington Park, "Wars of America" in Military Park, and "Seated Lincoln" in front of the Essex County Courthouse were done in the 1910s and 1920s (Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915:

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 44

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

100-110; Cunningham 1966: 206-207). Borglum later achieved great fame as the sculptor of the Mount Rushmore National Monument in the Black Hills of South Dakota, which was completed just after his death in 1941.

Although a Borglum bronze lamp standard commemorating the 250th Anniversary of the founding of Newark was erected on Branford Place near Washington Street in 1916, it disappeared sometime before 1961. The standard appears in a newspaper photograph from 1926 but is not mentioned in a *Newark Evening News* article dated August 13, 1961, reviewing Borglum's work in the city (*Newark Evening News* 3/11/16; 9/24/16; 4/17/26; 8/13/61). The "Indian and the Puritan" was recently severely vandalized in a spate of public sculpture vandalism which occurred on several nights in January. The head of the Puritan was completely removed and the face of the Indian was smashed.

The Central Business District

The period from the 1890s to the Great Depression was a time of tremendous development in Newark's central business district. Newark's industrial prosperity triggered a building boom unsurpassed in the city's history, celebrating Newark's success as the largest and richest city in New Jersey. During this period of seemingly endless prosperity, Newark's physical landscape was transformed, and its famous skyline and downtown were created. Newark's major twentieth-century landmarks were built, including the Firemen's Insurance Company, New Jersey Telephone Company, the National Newark and Essex Bank Building, the Raymond Commerce Building, and the National State Bank, among others. If a slogan could be coined for this time period it would surely be, "Going up!" Early twentieth-century Newark was a compact city at its center. Downtown businessmen had no way to go but up. Real estate values within Four Corners had risen so high that they were measured by the foot rather than the acre. By 1910, a foot of property fronting on Broad Street near the Four Corners was worth upwards of \$5,000. Rambling three or four-story brick buildings gave way to tall, slim giants of granite or limestone.

It is important to note here that in these years Newark's leaders took an active interest in the city's architectural development, calling for the construction of impressive public buildings in the downtown area. As a result, many of Newark's important neo-classical public buildings date from this period, including the Newark Public Library (1903) and the Newark Museum (1926) in the James Street Commons Historic District, Newark City Hall (1906), south of Four Corners, and the Essex County Court House (1907), west of the district (Cunningham 1966: 206-207; Drummond 1979: 262-265). City officials also made a great effort to improve the city's appearance for its 250th Anniversary in 1916. Organizers of the celebration worked especially hard to insure that the Robert Treat Hotel on Military Park was finished in time for the celebration (*The Newarker*, November 1915: 5-8).

In the early twentieth century, the city fathers realized that a prominent hotel was necessary to accommodate tourists and commerce to the prosperous city. Prior to the construction of the Robert Treat Hotel, the city had no major hotels but proliferated with boarding houses and second-class lodgings. According to John Cunningham, "the most permanent effects of the 250th anniversary celebration were two major buildings dedicated on Park Place in the anniversary year. One was the Robert Treat Hotel, the first truly good hotel in the city. Nearby, Public Service Corporation completed its \$5 million dollar terminal in 1916" (Cunningham 1966: 249). The <u>Newark Sunday Call</u> described the construction of the hotel as "one of the largest and most important dreams of Newark (<u>Newark Sunday Call</u>, April 2, 1916, n.p.).

A company specifically created by the city fathers and leading businessmen, the Robert Treat Hotel Company constructed the Robert Treat Hotel. The architectural firm of Guilbert and Betelle, one of the most noted architectural firms in the metropolitan area was hired to design and supervise the construction. The hotel was designed to be the most modern facility of its time and included its own ice-making plant, butcher shop, oyster and fish shops, bakery, brine-cooled refrigeration plant, high speed electric dumbwaiters and central vacuuming (Hotel Monthly, n.d.: 63-65).

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 45

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

The design of the Robert Treat Hotel was in keeping with the ideals of the period, of a grandiose public building as embellishment for park and square. The luxuriously-appointed hotel was the ultimate in urban splendor, sited on a grand axis in view of Broad Street and the City's ancient "Training Place." Occupying a prominent position on Military Park, the hotel became the impetus for a grand streetscape of notable buildings such as the Essex Club (now the New Jersey Historical Society) immediately to the south, and the Military Park Building, the 21-story Art Moderne office building occupying the southern corner of the block.

The Robert Treat Hotel was known for its roster of impressive guests. During the 1916, 250th Anniversary celebration, President and Mrs. Woodrow Wilson stayed in the hotel for the festivities. The hotel played host to numerous political figures, actors, singers and gangsters who made public and not so public appearances in Newark. (The Robert Treat Hotel was home to gangster Dutch Schultz when he was gunned down around the corner at the Palace Chop House in 1935.)

The Essex Club was built ten years after the Robert Treat Hotel; part of the 1920s post-war building boom which celebrated Newark's success as the largest and richest city in new Jersey. Home of the oldest existing club in New Jersey, the building was designed by Guilbert and Betelle in a strict English Georgian architectural tradition to replace the previous wood frame club house. Before World War I, leading families such as the Ballantines and Wards lived in mansions fronting on either Washington Park or Military Park. The post-war building boom gradually replaced the lavish residences with elegant commercial structures around the perimeters of the parks. The Essex Club was the social pace setter of the day and was the initial sponsor of the annual Assembly Ball, the most brilliant affair of Newark's social season. The club house provided a gathering place for Essex County's most successful and prominent businessmen. The roll of the founding members of the Club reads like a veritable "Who's Who" of Newark and New Jersey history and includes such prominent men as Peter, John and Robert Ballantine, of the brewery fame; Thomas B. Peddie, trunk manufacturer and benefactor of First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church; Edward Weston, electrical inventor and founder of Weston Electrical Instruments; Frederick T. Frelinghuysen, attorney general of New Jersey during the Civil War years and his son Frederick, president of the Mutual Benefit Life Insurance Company; William Clark of Clark Thread Works; Franklin Murphy, governor of New Jersey, among others.

Across East Park Street from the Military Park Building was the grand seven-story, Public Service Corporation terminal. Completed in 1916, for the 250th anniversary of the city's founding, the limestone-and-terra cotta-clad building dominated the streetscape east of lower Military Park. Next to it was the Cass Gilbert-designed American Insurance Company building, known for its elaborate classical detailing and bronze bas-relief doors. The entire first floor of the three-story building had been built as an auditorium and was acquired by Public Service and annexed to its block-square office building and terminal complex in the 1930s. The whole block was razed in 1981 to make way for the new PSE& G tower, a rectangular mirrored box with a plaza in front of it. The construction of the new building destroyed not only the buildings but also the entire feel of the park front. The doors of the auditorium were saved and installed in the south entrance of the Newark Museum. Consequently, the boundaries of the Military Park Commons Historic District end north of this block.

The location of Newark's public buildings was an issue in nearly all the major city planning reports. Although city planners admired Newark's many impressive early twentieth-century public buildings, they were generally critical of the fact that the city never developed a centrally located group of buildings, a "civic center," that would provide an architecturally imposing focal point for the city's public life (City Planning for Newark 1913: 43-50; Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915: 52; Preliminary Report on Public Buildings 1946: 1-7). This aspect of Newark's physical development stands in sharp contrast to other cities originally laid out according to the basic features of New England town planning. In many New England towns the large common in the center of town served over the years as a natural location for the construction of important public buildings. In colonial New Haven, for example, the original town square became the site of the town meetinghouse, jail, grammar school, the county court house, and the original buildings of Yale College (Reps 1965: 128). As we have seen, however, Newark, because of the original layout of the town, has been without such a large, centrally located public space

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 46

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

that might have served to attract a cluster of public buildings. Just as Newark's original public lands were scattered throughout the core area, so, too, were the locations of its public buildings in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. The Museum and the Public Library, for example, were built across from Washington Park. Likewise, the Essex County Court House was constructed on the site of the old town Watering Place, which was one of the original areas set aside by the Puritans. The other major site for public buildings in the early part of the century was the City Hall complex at Broad and Franklin Streets (Preliminary Report on Public Buildings 1946: 1-7). In the 1910s, there was much discussion in Newark of building a large civic auditorium to show "the ambitions, aspirations, and civic pride of the people who live here." However, due to a disagreement over location, this building, planned for the city's 250th Anniversary in 1916, was never built (*The Newarker*, November 1915: 5).

Street Patterns and Land Subdivisions

According to a 1915 report, the city's street system was generally good, "except in its business district" (Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915: 18). Newark's city planners clearly recognized the problems caused by haphazard street development in the nineteenth century. Planners continually pointed to the congestion and inconvenience caused by the poor quality and placement of Newark's downtown streets. However, by the time the city planning movement addressed itself to the problem, most of Newark was already plotted out with streets; only the meadowlands had large areas of undeveloped land remaining (City Planning for Newark 1913: 50-61; Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915: 24). As a result, only minor adjustments to the city's existing street plan could be considered. For example, planners advocated the straightening of core area streets such as Washington Street and the improvement of the major thoroughfares radiating outward from the central business district (City Planning for Newark 1913: 20-30; Comprehensive Plan of Newark 1915: 1-18).

The only major addition to the core area's basic street system in the twentieth century has been Raymond Boulevard. Here, once again, one can see the unforeseen influence of the Morris Canal at work on the city's development. With the construction of Raymond Boulevard over the empty canal bed in 1932, Newark found itself with another major east-west thoroughfare only a few short blocks from Market Street (Cunningham 1966: 271). Raymond Boulevard has, over time, become one of Newark's busiest downtown streets. As a result, the city's center of gravity has shifted noticeably towards the Raymond Boulevard areas and away from the "Four Corners" of Market and Broad. For example, Raymond Boulevard has attracted much of the city's new development in recent decades including the Public Service Electric and Gas complex and Seton Hall Law School.

1929 to the Present

Newark's golden age was relatively short-lived. The stock market crash of 1929 and the ensuing economic depression had a severe impact on Newark, triggering an industrial decline from which the city has never recovered. Over six hundred factories had closed down by 1933 while the city's per capita income dropped from a high of \$839 in 1925 to a low of \$429 in 1933. By March of 1935, over 94,000 people were on some form of public relief in Newark (Cunningham 1966: 281).

From the mid-1930s to the end of World War II, Newark did show signs of an economic recovery. Publicly financed projects, and later World War II production provided economic revitalization in the 1940s. However, as the ensuing decades were to illustrate, this recovery period was only temporary. In the years following World War II, Newark, along with other manufacturing centers in the industrial northeast, continued to suffer an economic slump. Increasing numbers of manufacturers simply closed their doors, leaving Newark for the south and west. Automation further displaced many unskilled and semi-skilled workers. As a result, the number of manufacturing jobs in the city and the total value of Newark's industrial production began to decline sharply (Stellhorn 1982: 338-390). Fortunately for Newark, its economy had become more diversified by the middle of the twentieth century. Faced with a declining industrial base, the city increasingly depended on its growing financial institutions and its insurance industry to provide it with economic vitality.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86) OMB Approval No. 1024-0018

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 47

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

A series of immigration restriction bills, passed by Congress in the early 1920s, brought a close to the great migration from southern and eastern Europe that had begun in the 1880s. After nearly doubling every twenty years since 1820, Newark's population in 1920 stood at just over 414,000. By 1940, however, without the great influx of European immigrants entering the city, the number of Newark residents had increased only slightly to 429,000. After 1950 the city's population began to decline (Jackson 1971: 39).

With immigration from Europe sharply curtailed, the years 1920 to 1950 saw groups such as the Germans, the Irish, the Italians and the Jews becoming more established in New Jersey's social fabric (Popper 1952: 206-215). Newark's immigrant groups also began wielding greater political power in the twentieth century. In the 1900s, the Irish were a potent political force in Newark; in later decades, the Jews and the Italians became increasingly prominent in the Newark political scene (Stellhorn 1982: 26).

As these European ethnic groups were adjusting with varying degrees of success to life in Newark, the city once again became home to a large influx of newcomers. The most striking feature of Newark's social history since World War I has undoubtedly been the tremendous migration of blacks--generally from the rural south--into the city. Whereas the black population of Newark in 1900 was less than three percent, by 1970 over half of the Newark population was black. Between 1950 and 1970 alone, over 130,000 blacks migrated to Newark in search of employment (Jackson 1972: 39-41; Fleming 1977: 193). While the life of any new immigrant group in a new environment is difficult, black newcomers to Newark faced particular hardships. For many years, strict racial segregation was the order of the day in Newark. With regard to housing, the white community essentially closed its doors to blacks; black people were continually forced into the rapidly deteriorating sections of the inner city, with an extremely high concentration in the third ward. Occupational opportunities for blacks were severely limited, in part because of the discriminatory practices of the trade unions. If blacks were able to find work at all, they generally had to take the most menial kinds of jobs (Jackson 1972: 46-55).

In spite of the massive numbers of blacks migrating to the city in the decades following World War II, the overall population of Newark was actually declining. Newark became a predominantly black city in the 1950s and 1960s in part because many white residents simply left the city. One of the ironies of Newark's sophisticated transportation network was that it made it easier for people to continue to work in the city while living somewhere else (Popper 192: 156; Hirsch 1978: 96-99; Stellhorn 1982: 25). This exodus of much of Newark's white community has had a deep impact on the city's recent social history. After 1950 for example, many old Irish, German, and Jewish neighborhoods simply disappeared as their residents moved to the suburbs. Moreover, with middle class property owners leaving the city, Newark's tax base has declined sharply since World War II, while property taxes for those who have remained have substantially increased.

At the end of the 1960s and through the 1970s, Newark was often seen as a symbol of urban decay and racial antagonism. The riots of July 1967 in which twenty-three people were killed and much of the central city was devastated by burning and looting, marked a low point in its history. Hastening the departure of merchants and manufacturers from the city, the riots brought national attention to Newark. In 1975, <u>Harper's</u>, after examining a number of large American cities in terms of housing, education, health care and overall quality of life, ranked Newark as the worst city in the nation (Louis 1975: 67-71).

In the 1970s, the Gateway urban renewal project between Penn Station and Mulberry Street opened a new chapter in the history of Newark's street development. The Gateway's enclosed walkways obviously serve the basic function of city sidewalks, allowing pedestrians to move from one area of the city to another. Moreover, in the walkways connecting the various buildings of the complex, one finds many of the essential services normally found on commercial city streets: drugstores, newsstands, coffee shops, restaurants, numerous banking facilities, and a hotel. Thus, the developers of the Gateway Complex have recreated urban street life in an enclosed, protected environment above ground level, further diverting street life from Newark's downtown. The construction of high-rise apartment buildings south of Hill Street

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 48

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

destroyed the continuity of downtown Newark. These buildings turned away from Broad Street, and eliminated all of the retail and pedestrian activity below Hill Street. Commercial buildings south of the high-rises became isolated from the rest of downtown Newark leading to their deterioration. Currently, the University Heights redevelopment area west of the central business district is holding the line at University Avenue in the Four Corners area. However, north of Four Corners, new university-related buildings are replacing historic buildings lining Washington Street slowly eroding the edges of the James Street Commons Historic District.

The construction of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center removed a number of historic buildings previously listed as eligible components of the Military Park Commons Historic District. On the block now occupied by the Arts Center was the Newark Athletic Club/Military Park Hotel, an 11-story, limestone-clad Renaissance Revival building. Designed by British architect Jordan Green, the Athletic Club followed the tenets of the City Beautiful movement in its design. It was converted to the Military Park Hotel in 1943. By the time it was demolished for the Arts Center, it had long been abandoned and vandalized. The loss of Saybrook Place, a one-block street stretching from park Place to McCarter Highway, removing a row of six, late nineteenth century brick and brownstone row houses, was also significant. The Historic District was delineated to avoid the New Jersey Performing Arts Center.

In recent years, Newark has begun to defy its critics' gloomy expectations. Although still faced with many long-standing and somewhat intractable problems, the city has taken on a new, more positive image. Newark remains the state's largest city and most important commercial and financial center, and it continues to serve as one of the major transportation centers of the eastern seaboard.

The Architecture of the Military Park Commons Historic District

The buildings in the Military Park Commons Historic District were constructed mostly between 1870 and 1940, with some earlier and later exceptions. They range in character from low scale, single-story commercial buildings to a twenty-one-story office tower. In between these two extremes are a variety of early three- to five-story brick and brownstone, residential and commercial buildings, factory buildings with Italianate and Romanesque Revival features, mid-size office buildings of ten to twelve stories, one theater building and two churches, Trinity and St. Philips Cathedral, and First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church. Although these buildings vary in height, massing, materials and architectural style, they relate to each other in age, function and quality of workmanship, indicative of the high level of architectural development present in Newark during the period 1870 to 1940.

Some of the most architecturally prominent buildings in the state of New Jersey are located in the Military Park Commons Historic District. These represent the growth and pride of the individual commercial establishments which constructed them, as well as the very growth of the city of Newark as the heart of metropolitan northern New Jersey. They represent Newark as the commercial, financial, institutional and social focus of the urban-suburban core surrounding the city. These include the only large-scale skyscraper in the district, the 21-story Military Park Building, all of the major Newark department stores except for Bamberger's, the two major piano companies, Griffith Music and Lauter Piano, the Robert Treat Hotel, as well as two of the City's oldest social clubs, the Essex Club and the Progress Club.

Newark's tall buildings were basically built in two phases. The first phase, from 1900 to 1916, produced the earliest tall buildings in New Jersey. The very first vertically-reaching office building in Newark was the Firemen's Insurance Company Building at the intersection of Broad and Market Streets in the Four Corners Historic District. In 1910, the company's new, glittering, white, sixteen-story building towered over all, as Newark's first skyscraper, and visible symbol of the new twentieth century. The Firemen's Insurance Company Building was followed by a variety of tall buildings in the Four Corners area, including the twelve-story Kinney Building finished in 1912, the ten-story National State Bank, the ten-story Union Building on Clinton Street in 1906 and the Essex Building several years after. In the Military Park Commons Historic

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 49

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

District, the first tall building was the Wiss Building, a ten-story, glazed white terra cotta building, at 665-671 Broad Street (see photo 16). Henry Baechlin, a practitioner of the City Beautiful aesthetic, who was also one of the architects of Newark's Symphony Hall, designed the building. The Wiss building is characterized by a tri-partite classical composition of base, body and attic, with an invented order of pilaster strips dividing the windows into three vertical bays. Engaged decorative pendants, reminiscent of the work of Louis Sullivan, hang below the entablature.

A second tall building boom started in the 1920s and ended with the Depression. In 1923, the nine-story Newark Athletic Club rose on Park Place (it was demolished several years ago for the New Jersey Performing Arts Center). This was followed by the William Lehman-designed Goerke's Department Store at 689-691 Broad Street which was finished the following year. The eclectic building followed the white color palette of the City Beautiful movement with its white glazed terra cotta cladding, its low relief ornament and crenellated parapet. The architectural firm of Polhemus and Coffin constructed the twenty-one-story Military Park Building, the tallest building in New Jersey at this time in 1925. Composed of masses of varying heights which are dominated by a corner tower of 21 stories, it is the most prominent building facing Military Park. The Art Moderne-influenced building utilized militaristic themes throughout, including a castellated roofline, recessed terra cotta relief panels depicting soldiers and musketry, and threatening gargoyles. At the same time, the Firemen's Insurance Company moved uptown to the Military Park area to build their new headquarters at 8-12 Park Street. Designed by the father and son team of John H. and Wilson C. Ely, who also designed the Newark City Hall and the National Newark and Essex Bank Building, the base of the building was built in 1924, followed by the upper floors in 1927-1928. The same year, George Elwood Jones designed the Griffith Building, a 14-story narrow showroom, performance and office building next to Hahne and Company. In 1928, the New Jersey Bell Telephone Company built their twenty-story Art Deco tower on Washington Park. Two years later, the American Insurance Company followed with a sixteen-story Colonial Revival tower next to the Newark Public Library (in the James Street Commons Historic District). At the same time, in the Four Corners area, the twenty-story Federal Trust Building was completed on Commerce Street. This race for the sky ended in the throes of the Depression, with the construction of Newark's two most famous towers, the thirty-four story, Raymond Commerce Building, completed in 1930, and the thirty-five story, National Newark and Essex Bank Building, completed in 1931. With their successive setbacks underscoring the idea of continuous vertical movement, these two buildings completed the dynamic city skyline. The effect became particularly dramatic because the architects of these buildings, like those of the Military Park Building, culminated the upward thrusts of these dramatic architectural shafts in intricate crowns of setback masses. The dense accumulation of skyscrapers projected an image of solid financial power, as well as American pride in the technological achievement of the skyscraper.

Both locally and nationally prominent architects designed many of the buildings within the Military Park Commons Historic District; some of these were published in the architectural periodicals of the day. Perhaps the most famous of these architects was Richard Upjohn, who erected the chancel addition to Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral in 1869, and added Gothic Revival features to the interior of the church. William Halsey Wood, a Newark-based architect designed First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church, his architectural masterpiece, but was perhaps better known outside of Newark for his competitive design for the Cathedral of St. John the Divine in New York City, a scheme he had entitled, "Jerusalem, the Golden." Along with First Baptist, Wood was responsible for the design of the William Clark House, an imposing 28-room mansion in the Forest Hill Historic District in north Newark. The architectural firm of Polhemus and Coffin, designers of the Military Park Building were known not only for their designs of commercial buildings but of country houses. They published a book, <u>Small French Buildings</u>, in 1921. The well-known firm of Guilbert and Betelle designed the Robert Treat Hotel at 50 Park Place, constructed in 1916, and the Essex Club at 52 Park Place, in 1926. Buildings of the firm outside of the district include the Chamber of Commerce Building on Branford Street, the Newark Normal School in north Newark, and many of Newark's most attractive school buildings, the type of building the firm was most famous for.

Local architectural firms had their share of work in the Military Park area. The most notable local turn-of-the twentiethcentury architectural firm to work in the Military Park area was that of Wilson C. and John H. Ely. The local father and son

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 50

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

architectural firm of Wilson and John Ely were responsible for a number of significant public buildings in Newark, including the Firemen's Insurance Company at 8-12 Park Place, and Cathedral House at 24 Rector Street. Outside of the District, the Elys designed the Newark City Hall, Mutual Benefit Life Building on north Broadway, the former New Jersey Historical Society, also on North Broadway, and the American Insurance Company Building (most recently Rutgers Law School) on Washington Place.

William Lehman and Frank Grad were two of the major figures in Newark's architectural life in the twentieth century. Lehman had a long and influential impact on the architectural history of Newark. A native Newarker, Lehman opened his own practice after attending Cornell University School of Architecture. His firm grew to the point where his was one of the most successful in the City; by 1979, Lehman architects had designed over 5,000 buildings, including residences, apartment buildings, and commercial buildings. In the 1920s, the firm specialized in commercial and institutional structures, such as the Goerke Department Store (S. Klein's) and the Progress Club in 1929, on Fulton Street, both in the District. The United States Trust Company Building, one of the classicizing buildings in the City Hall area, at 972 Broad Street, was designed in 1928. After emigrating from Austria, Frank Grad opened a practice in Newark in 1907. In the 1930s he took his two sons, Bernard and Howard, into partnership, establishing the firm, Frank Grad and Sons (in the 1960s, the firm became the Grad Partnership). The Grad firm was responsible for the John F. Kennedy pedestal in Military Park. Grad's most famous work is the Raymond Commerce Building, which he designed in 1929. With the architects George Backoff and Henry Baechlin, Grad designed Newark Symphony Hall, originally built as the Salaam Temple on south Broad Street. In the Military Park Commons Historic District, Baechlin designed the Wiss Building, the earliest tall building in the district and one that followed the tenets of the City Beautiful movement. Other local architects include George Elwood Jones, designer of the Griffith Piano Company in the district, and the Federal Trust Company on Commerce Street and the Academy Building on Academy Street in the Four Corners Historic District.

The best-known buildings in the Military Park Commons Historic District are probably the department stores. Newark's oldest department store building dominates the corner of Broad and New Street at 609 Broad Street. The first of its kind in the city, the four-story brick and glass emporium opened amidst great fanfare on Labor Day 1901, boasting advanced fireproof construction, sprinkler systems, and a "moving staircase" (Newark Evening News, September 1, 1901). Classicizing elements such as a tripartite horizontal façade division with stone clad basement, two-story brick body and a fenestrated attic characterize the façade. The building was designed by Goldwin Starrett, architect of the Thompson-Starrett Company, one of the largest construction companies in the United States at the turn-of-the-twentieth century. William Lehman designed the other two major department stores, the Goerke Department Store (later S. Klein's) at 689-691 Broad Street, and the Kresge Department Store at 715 Broad Street. He was also responsible for the new terra cotta façade of McCrory's at 701 Broad Street.

Constructed in a variety of forms and styles, the piano showroom is a specialized commercial building type found in Newark. Of the many piano enterprises located here, the Griffith Piano Company at 605-607 Broad Street was the best known. Its headquarters, a small-scale skyscraper with eclectic ornamentation containing not only elaborate display areas but also recital halls and office space for the Griffith Music Foundation, was the largest of this building type in the central business district. The Lauter Piano Company, manufacturer of the Lauter and the Lauter-Humana Player Piano, occupied the elaborate glazed terra cotta clad and column-supported showroom at 591 Broad Street.

The largest grouping of late nineteenth century residential buildings can be found on the south side of Fulton Street; scattered examples can be found on Rector Street, Central Avenue and Halsey Street. Fulton Street is characterized by attached threeand four-story masonry row houses with Greek Revival or Italianate detailing. Most have classicizing wooden entablatures, stone lintel, sills and water tables, door enframements and stoops. Originally built as single-family houses, many have been converted to multi-family housing or commercial uses, some as early as the 1930s, when dentists occupied 23 Fulton Street and the Washington Restaurant, most likely a tea room, was located at 47 Fulton Street (Newark City Directory: 1935). NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86) OMB Approval No. 1024-0018

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 51

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Additional information on buildings within the Military Park Commons Historic District is located in the Description Section under the individual address listings.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 8 Page 52

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Architect/Builder (Continuation Sheet)

Baechlin, Henry Ely, John Ely, Wilson Guilbert and Betelle Harris and Sohn James, Josiah Jones, George Elwood Lehman, William Nicoll, Charles Polhemus and Coffin Starrett, Goldwin Upjohn, Richard

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 9 Page 53

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Bibliography

Atlas of the City of Newark, New Jersey, N.P.: Scarlett and Scarlett, 1889.

Atlas of the City of Newark, New Jersey, New York: Robinson Publishing Co., 1901.

Atlas of the City of Newark, New Jersey, Philadelphia: Mueller Publishing Co., 1911-12.

Atlas of the City of Newark, New Jersey, New York, Robinson Publishing Co., 1926-27.

"Beauty in Business Buildings." Newark Sunday Call. March 29, 1936.

Brewster, E. Cobham. Dictionary of Phrase and Fable. Philadelphia: Henry Altemus Co., 1898.

"City Asks Legislature End Old Canal Land Stalemate." Newark Evening News, January 20, 1957.

City Planning for Newark. Newark, New Jersey: Hardham Printing Co., 1913.

Combined Atlas of the State of New Jersey and the City of Newark, Philadelphia: Hopkins, Griffith and Morgan Company, 1873.

Comprehensive Plan of Newark. Newark, New Jersey: H. Murphy, 1915.

Conference on Interurban Improvement of Newark and Adjacent Municipalities. Newark, New Jersey: City Plan Publications, 1914.

Cummings, Charles. "Griffith Foundation Nurtured Music." The Star Ledger, April 11, 2002.

Cunningham, John T. Newark, New Jersey: The New Jersey Historical Society, 1966.

"Designs in Stone Enhance Buildings." Newark Evening News. March 13, 1926.

"The Drive to Protect the Ladies' Mile Historic District." www.preserve2.org/ladiesmile/. New York, New York.

- Drummond, James O. <u>Transportation and the Shaping of the Physical Environment in the Urban Plan: Newark</u>, 1820-1900. Diss. New York University, 1979.
- Eldridge, Douglas. "Information About Newark's Little Theater." Miscellaneous correspondence and photographs, June 23, 1988.

Fleming, Thomas. New Jersey: A Bicentennial History. New York: W.W. Norton and Company, Inc. 1977.

Geyer, Donald. <u>The Donald Geyer Collection</u>. (A compilation of information on historic buildings in Newark, prepared by Newark city planner, Donald Geyer, during the 1960s.) Newark: Newark Public Library.

Hirsch, Susan Bloomberg. <u>Roots of the American Working Class: The Industrialization of Crafts in Newark</u>, <u>1800-1860</u>. Philadelphia, Pennsylvania: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1978.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number	9	Page	54	Military Park Commons Historic District
				Newark, Essex County, NJ

"History of South Broad Street Winning Fight Against Handicaps." Newark Sunday Call, n.d.

- Jackle, John A. and Keith A. Sculle. Fast Food: Roadside Restaurants in the Automobile Age. Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press, 2002.
- Karschner, Terry. Industrial Newark. Trenton: Society for Industrial Archaeology, 1985.

Kelsey, Frederick W. The First County Park System. New York: J.S.Ogilvie Publishing Co., 1905.

- Lamb, Martha B. "Newark," Harper's New Monthly Magazine, October 1876, 661-678.
- Lane, Wheaton. From Indian Trail to Iron Horse: Travel and Transportation in New Jersey, 1620-1860. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press: 1939.
- Leary, Peter. Newark, New Jersey Illustrated. Newark: William A. Baker, 1893.
- Louis, Arthur M. "The Worst American City." Harper's, Jan. 1975, 67-71.
- Mappen, Marc. Jerseyana. The Underside of New Jersey History. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1994.
- The Master Plan for the Physical Development of the City of Newark, New Jersey. Newark, New Jersey: Newark Central Planning Board, 1947.

Master Plan 1964 City of Newark, New Jersey. Newark, New Jersey: Newark Central Planning Board, 1965.

Meadows, Robert E., P.C. Architect. <u>Cultural Resources Survey of Downtown Newark, New Jersey</u>. Newark: Renaissance Newark, 1985.

New Jersey State Chamber of Commerce. Life, Industries and Resources of a Great State. N.p.: New Jersey, 1928.

- Newark City Directories, 1891-1940.
- The Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee Tour Guide. "Newark's Historic James Street Commons." Newark: 1989.
- The Newarker: The 250th Anniversary of Newark, New Jersey. Newark, New Jersey: The Committee of One Hundred, 1915-1916.

"Newark is Famous for Extensive Parks." Newark Star Eagle. April 15, 1936.

"Newark's New Hotel is Nearly Ready." Newark Sunday Call, April 2, 1916.

- "Old Progress Club Building Recalls Era in City' Life." Newark Evening News. March 13, 1926.
- Popper, Samuel. <u>Newark, New Jersey, 1870-1910: Chapters in the Evolution of an American Metropolis</u>, Ph.D. Diss., New York University, Feb. 1952.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 9 Page 55 Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Preliminary Report on Public Buildings and the City's Appearance for Newark, New Jersey. N.p. Harland Bartholomew and Associates, 1946.

Preliminary Report on Zoning for Newark, New Jersey. N.p. Harland Bartholomew and Associates, 1946.

- Price, Clement A. "The Beleaguered City as Promised Land: Blacks in Newark, 1917-1947," in Urban New Jersey Since 1870, ed. William C. Wright. Trenton: New Jersey Historic Commission, 1975.
- Ralph, Raymond M. From Village to Industrial City; The Urbanization of Newark, New Jersey 1830-1860. Diss. New York University, 1978.
- Rankin, Edward Stevens. Indian Trails and City Streets. Montclair, New Jersey: Globe Press, 1927.
- Records of the Town of Newark, New Jersey From Its Settlement in 1666 to Its Incorporation as a City in 1836. Newark: New Jersey: New Jersey Historical Society, 1966.
- Reps, John W. <u>The Making of Urban America: A History of City Planning in the United States.</u> Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 1965.
- Rindler, Edward Paul. <u>The Migration from the New Haven Colony to Newark, East New Jersey: A Study in</u> <u>Puritan Values and Behavior, 1630-1720</u>. Diss. University of Pennsylvania, 1977.
- "The Robert Treat Hotel." <u>The Hotel Monthly</u>. No date (circa 1917). Newark Public Library, New Jersey Reference Room, vertical file.
- Shaw, William. <u>History of Essex and Hudson Counties, New Jersey</u>. 3 vols. Newark, New Jersey: Everts and Peck, 1884.

State Atlas of New Jersey-Newark. New York: Beers, Comstock and Cline, 1872.

State of New Jersey Census Bureau Compendium, 1726-1905. Trenton, New Jersey: State of New Jersey, 1906.

Stellhorn, Paul S. Depression and Decline: Newark, New Jersey, 1929-1941. Diss. Rutgers University, 1982.

Thurlow, Fearn. "Newark's Sculpture." The Newark Museum Quarterly. Winter 1975.

- Trinity Cathedral of the Episcopal Diocese of Newark. <u>Two Hundred Years of Old Trinity</u>. Newark: Trinity Cathedral, 1946.
- Urquhart, Frank John. <u>History of the City of Newark, New Jersey, 1666-1913</u>. 3 Vols. New York: Lewis Historical Publishing Co.

Withey, Henry F. and Elsie Rathburn Withey. <u>Biographical Dictionary of American Architects</u>. Los Angeles: New Age Publishing Company, 1956.

Wacker, Peter O. Land and People. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1975.

Military Park Commons Historic District Name of Property	Essex County, NJ					
Name of Property County and State 10. Geographical Data County and State						
Acreage of property Approx. 10 acres						
UTM References (Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet.)						
1 18 Zone Easting Northing 2	 3 Zone Easting Northing 4 See continuation sheet 					
Verbal Boundary Description						
(Describe the boundaries of the property on a continuation sheet.) Boundary Justification (Explain why the boundaries were selected on a continuation sheet.)						
11. Form Prepared By						
name/title Ulana D. Zakalak, Historic Preservation Consultant						
organization <u>Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee</u>	date February 21, 2003					
street & number 30 Linden Place	telephone (732) 212-8800					
city or town <u>Red Bank</u>	state <u>NJ</u> zip code <u>07701</u>					
Additional Documentation Submit the following items with the completed form: Continuation Sheets						
Maps						
A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the p	roperty's location.					
A Sketch map for historic districts and properties having	ng large acreage or numerous resources					
Photographs						
Representative black and white photographs of the property.						
Additional items (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)						
Property Owner						
(Complete this item at the request of the SHPO or FPO.)						
name Various						
street & number	telephone					
city or town	state zip code					

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C.470 *et seq.*)

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18.1 hours per response including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this from to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, P.O. Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Projects (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503.

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86) OMB Approval No. 1024-0018

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number 10 Page 56

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Verbal Boundary Description

Beginning at the intersection of Raymond Boulevard and Halsey Street, the district boundary runs north along the east side of Halsey Street to the corner of Halsey Street and West Park Street; then east along the north side of West Park Street until the eastern property line of 22 West Park Street (Block 51 Lot 1); then north along the eastern property line of 22 West Park Street (Block 51 Lot 1); then west along the southern property line of 665-671 Broad Street (Block 51 Lot 59) to the rear of the properties facing Broad Street; then north along the rear property lines facing Broad Street to the northern side of New Street; then west along the northern edge of New Street to the intersection of Halsey Street; then north along the eastern edge of Halsey Street to the rear lot line of 27 Central Avenue (Block 22 Lot 9); then east along the rear property line of properties facing Central Avenue ending at the rear property line of 13 Central Avenue (Block 22 Lot 1); then north along the rear of the properties facing Broad Street to the southern edge of Washington Place; then east across Broad Street to the northern lot line of 554 Broad Street (Block 14 Lot 8); then south along the eastern property line of 570 Broad Street (Block 14 Lot 1); then east along the rear of the properties facing Fulton Street to the western boundary of 20 Fulton Street (Block 14 Lot 49); then south along the western property line of 20 Fulton Street to the northern edge of Fulton Street; then east along the northern edge of Fulton Street to the corner of McCarter Highway; then south along the western edge of McCarter Highway to the southern property line of 34 Rector Street (Block 17 Lot 26); then west along the rear of the properties facing Rector Street to the western edge of Park Place; then east along the western edge of Park Place until it becomes Center Street; then east along the western edge of Center Street until the corner of Ronald H. Brown Street; then south along the western edge of Ronald H. Brown Street to the corner of East Park Street; then west along the northern edge of East Park Street to the corner of Park Place; then south along the eastern edge of Park Place to the corner of Raymond Boulevard and Broad Street; then west along the northern edge of Raymond Boulevard to the place of the beginning.

Verbal boundary justification

Boundaries of the Military Park Commons Historic District were drawn to include the most significant buildings, sites and objects in the area north of Raymond Boulevard (the old Morris Canal); to the south and east of the James Street Commons Historic District; to the west of McCarter Highway (State Highway 21), and the New Jersey Performing Arts Center. These boundaries encompass the band of buildings surrounding Military Park, the original "middle commons" of the 1666 Newark town plan. The Morris Canal formed a physical boundary between the development of the Military Park Commons area and the Four Corners Historic District to the south. In 1932, the canal was paved over and Raymond Boulevard was created, a rather wide, imposing, and fastmoving thoroughfare running east-to-west, continuing the demarcation between the two parts of the central business district and forming the southern boundary of the Military Park Commons Historic District. The James Street Commons Historic District forms the western, and part of the northern boundary of the District. The remaining northern boundary consists of empty lots on Lombardy Street and a newer office building facing Broad Street (560 Broad Street). The eastern boundary is formed by McCarter Highway, a major transportation corridor and truck route which runs parallel to the shore of the Passaic River. The boundary is drawn around, and excludes, the site of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center, a recently constructed arts center situated on a triangular lot between Rector Street and Center Street. The boundary also excludes the site of the PSE& G plaza between Raymond Boulevard and East Park Street, a mirrored-glass skyscraper built in the early 1980s.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number Photos Page 57

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Photographs

The following information is the same for all the photographs listed:

- Military Park Commons Historic District 1) Name of property:
- Newark, New Jersey 2) City and state:
- Jim Kaplun, Zakalak Associates 3) Photo by:
- January 4 & 18, 2003 4) Photo taken:
- 5) Location of negative: Zakalak Associates
 - 30 Linden Place
 - Red Bank, NJ 07701
- 6) & 7) Descriptions of views indicating direction of camera:
- Photo 1 of 46: Military Park, south end, looking southeast. Showing from left to right: Military Park Building, Raymond-Commerce Building, National Newark and Essex Bank Building (744 Broad Street). (Raymond-Commerce and 744 Broad Street are out of the district.)
- Photo 2 of 46: Broad Street, east side, looking southeast. Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral in Military Park. Military Park Building in right background.
- Photo 3 of 46: Military Park, looking northwest. Gutzon Borglum's "Wars of America" with the Hahne's Building in the background
- Photo 4 of 46: Military Park, looking southeast. Spanish Cannon.
- Photo 5 of 46: Military Park, looking east. General Philip Kearney statue with Robert Treat Hotel (1964) addition in background.
- Photo 6 of 46: Military Park, looking northwest. Commodore Perry cannons and base of Liberty Pole.
- Photo 7 of 46: Military Park, looking northeast. Frederick T. Frelinghuysen statue. Trinity and St. Philip's
- Cathedral in background. Photo 8 of 46: Military Park, looking northeast. Bust of John F. Kennedy. Military Park Building in the background.
- Photo 9 of 46: Monsignor Doane Park, looking southeast. Monsignor Doane statue.
- Photo 10 of 46: Broad Street, looking southwest. From left to right: Prudential (out of district), 715 Broad Street (Kresge Building), 701 Broad Street (McCrory's, now Valu-Plus).
- Photo 11 of 46: Broad Street, looking southwest. From left to right: Prudential (out of district), 715 Broad Street (Kresge's), 701 Broad Street (McCrory's), 693-695 Broad Street (J. Lissner), 689-691 (S.
 - Klein's), 683-685 Broad Street and 679-681 Broad Street (Schrafft's).
- Photo 12 of 46: Broad Street, looking northwest. From left to right: 701 Broad Street (McCrory's), 693-695 Broad Street (J. Lissner), 689-691 (S. Klein's), 683-685 Broad Street and 679-681 Broad Street (Schrafft's), 677 Broad Street, 675 Broad Street, and 665-671 Broad Street (Wiss Building).
- Photo 13 of 46: Halsey Street from its intersection with West Park Street, east side, looking south. Rear of S. Klein's and Kresge's.
- Photo 14 of 46: 104-116 Halsey Street, looking northeast. S. Klein's is in the background.
- Photo 15 of 46: 677, 675 Broad Street, looking northwest.
- Photo 16 of 46: 683-685 Broad Street, 679-681 Broad Street (Schrafft's), 677, 675, 665-671 Broad Street (Wiss), 609 Broad Street (Hahne and Company Department Store), looking northwest.
- Photo 17 of 46: Hahne and Company Department Store at 609 Broad Street, and the Griffith Building at 605-607 Broad Street, looking northwest.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number Photos Page 58

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Photo 18 of 46: 601-603 Broad Street, 595-599 Broad Street, 591 Broad Street (Lauter Piano Company), 589 Broad Street and 583-587 Broad Street, looking southwest.

Photo 19 of 46: 609 Broad Street (Hahne's), 605-607 Broad Street (Griffith), 601-603 Broad Street, 595-599

Broad Street, 591 Broad Street (Lauter Piano Company), 589 Broad Street, 583-587 Broad Street and 579 Broad Street, looking southwest.

Photo 20 of 46: 12 Central Avenue, looking southwest.

Photo 21 of 46: 24-26 Central Avenue, 28 Central Avenue, 30 Central Avenue, looking southwest.

- Photo 22 of 46: Central Avenue, looking northeast. Hamilton Pub at 27 Central Avenue in middle of photo, 30 Central Avenue at right.
- Photo 23 of 46: 26 Halsey Street, looking northeast.
- Photo 24 of 46: 571-577, 567, 565, 563, 561, 559 Broad Street, west side, looking southwest.

Photo 25 of 46: Washington Place streetscape, looking west. 559 Broad Street, the only building in the district is at the far left of the photograph.

Photo 26 of 46: Broad Street between Lombardy and Fulton Streets, looking northeast. From left to right: 550 (out of district), 560, 562, 570 Broad Street.

- Photo 27 of 46: Fulton Street, north side, looking northwest. 579 Broad Street and 16 Fulton Street.
- Photo 28 of 46: Rector Street, south side, looking west. Rear of 2 Park Place and associated carriage house.
- Photo 29 of 46: Rector Street, south side, looking west. Cathedral House and base of 10-12 Park Place.

Photo 30 of 46: Rector Street, south side, looking east. Base of 10-12 Park Place, Cathedral House, Science High School.

- Photo 31 of 46: Rector Street, south side, looking west. Science High School with 10-12 Park Place in background.
- Photo 32 of 46: Rector Street, south side, looking south. Science High School terra cotta door detail.
- Photo 33 of 46: Rector Street, south side, looking southeast. Science High School and Cathedral House.

Photo 34 of 46: Rector Street, north side, looking northeast. 41 Rector Street and 989-995 McCarter Highway.

- Photo 35 of 46: 989-995 McCarter Highway, looking northwest.
- Photo 36 of 46: Fulton Street streetscape, looking west from McCarter Highway. From left to right: 47, 45, 43, 37 (Progress Club), 31 (Cook Building), 23, 21, 19 Fulton Street.

Photo 37 of 46: Fulton Street streetscape, looking east from Broad Street. From left to right: 37 (Progress Club), 31 (Cook Building), 23, 21, 19, 17, 15 and 9 Fulton Street. First Baptist Peddie Memorial at far right.

- Photo 38 of 46: Fulton Street streetscape, looking west from McCarter Highway. From left to right: 23, 21, 19, 17, 15, 9 Fulton Street and First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church.
- Photo 39 of 46: First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church, 572-584 Broad Street. 624 Broad Street (YM-YWCA), 2 Park Place (Symington/Continental House), 10-12 Park Place (Firemen's Insurance Company).
- Photo 41 of 46: Park Place looking towards Broad Street in a northerly direction. Military Park is at the left, and the New Jersey Performing Arts Center is at the right (not in district).
- Photo 42 of 46: Park Place, looking south. From left to right: Robert Treat Hotel (1964 addition and original hotel), Essex Club, 54, 56, 58 Park Place, Military Park Building (60 Park Place).
- Photo 43 of 46: Park Place, looking northeast. From left to right: Robert Treat Hotel (1964 addition and original hotel), Essex Club, 54, 56, 58 Park Place, Military Park Building (60 Park Place).
- Photo 44 of 46: Park Place, looking northeast. From left to right: Robert Treat Hotel (1964 addition and original hotel), Essex Club, 54, 54, 58, 58 1/2 Park Place, Military Park Building (60 Park Place).
- Photo 45 of 46: East Park Street, looking west. Military Park Building in background and Carlton Hotel in foreground.
- Photo 46 of 46: 38 and 40 East Park Street, looking east.

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section Number Historic Maps, Illustrations Page 59

Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Historic Maps and Postcard Images

List of Figures

- Figure 1. "Our Town On Passaick River." 1668.
- Figure 2. Holbrook, A.M. "A Map of the Town of Newark, New Jersey." 1806. (Shoemaker's Map.)
- Figure 3. Pierson. B.T. "Map of the City of Newark in the State of New Jersey." 1836.
- Figure 4. Map of the City of Newark. 1853.
- Figure 5. Map of Newark. 1860.
- Figure 6. Postcard: "Park on Broad Street, Newark, NJ" (postmarked 1909).
- Figure 7. Postcard: "Puerto Rico Trophy & Broad St., South from Military Park." (c. 1910).
- Figure 8. Postcard: "Military Park, Newark, NJ." (c. 1910).
- Figure 9. Postcard: "Newark, N.J. Statue of Fred. T. Frelinghuysen Military Park." (postmarked 1913).
- Figure 10. Postcard: "Entrance to Military Park, Newark, N.J." (c. 1915).
- Figure 11. Postcard: "Cannon Captured in Cuba 1898, Military Park. Newark, N.J." (c. 1915).
- Figure 12. Postcard: "Military Park, Newark, N.J." (postmarked 1945).
- Figure 13. Postcard: "Wars of America Monument, Military Park, Newark, N.J." (c. 1945).



Fig. 1. "Our Town - On Passaick River." 1668.



Fig. 2. Holbrook, A.M. "A Map of the Town of Newark, New Jersey." 1806. (Also known as the Shoemaker's Map.)



Fig. 3. Pierson, B. T. "Map of the City of Newark in the State of New Jersey," 1836.



Fig. 4. "Map of the City of Newark," 1853.



Fig. 5. Map of Newark. 1860.



Figure 6. "Park on Broad Street, Newark, N.J." (postmarked 1909).



Figure 7. "Puerto Rico Trophy & Broad St., South from Military Park" (c. 1910).



Figure 8. "Military Park, Newark, N.J." (c. 1910).



Figure 9. "Newark, N.J., Statue of Fred. T. Frelinghuysen – Military Park" (postmarked 1913).



Figure 10. "Entrance to Military Park, Newark, N.J." (c. 1915).



Cannon Captured in Cuba 1898, Militäry Park, Newark, N. J.





2020 CE 10650 CS




PHOTO I OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 20F 46. MILITARY PARK H. D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PHOTO 3 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PROTO 4 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 5 OF 46. MILITARY PARK M.D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PHOTO GOF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 7 OF 46. MILITARY PARK 4.D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ





PHOTO 905 46. MILITARY PARK H.D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY. NJ



PHOTO 10 OF 46, MILITARY PARK H.D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PHOTO IL OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTURIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ





PHOTO 13 OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT, NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PHOTO 14 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PROTO IS OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 16 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT, NEWARK, ESSEXCTY, NJ



PHOTO 17 OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 18 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PROTO 19 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 20 OF 46. MILITARY PARK H.D. NEWARK, ESSEY CTY. NJ



PHOTO 21 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PROTO 22 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 23 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HUSTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PROTO 24 OF 46, MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEK CTY. NJ





PHOTO 26 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEN CTY, NJ



PROTO 27 OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PHOTO 28 OF 46: MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PROTO 29 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ





PHOTO 31 OF 46. MILITARY PARK H.D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PHOTO 32 OF 46. MILITARY PARK H.D. NEWARK, ESSEX CTY. NJ



PHOTO 33 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 34 OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 35 OF 46, MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 36 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSER COUNTY, NJ


PHOTO 37 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 38 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 39 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT, NEWARK, ESSEX CTY, NJ



PROTO 40 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NOT



PHOTO 41 OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PROTO 42 OF 46. MILITARY PARK M.D. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 43 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PROTO 44 OF 46. MILITARY PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEY COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 45 OF 46. MILLTARY PARK N. O. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



PHOTO 46 OF 46. MILITARY PARK MISTORIC DISTRICT. NEWARK, ESSEX COUNTY, NJ



National Register of Historic Places

Note to the record

Additional Documentation: 2018

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	DEC 1 9 2017 AD 0400149 3
National Register of Historic Places Registration Form	National Service
This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations for individual properties and dis <i>Register of Historic Places Registration Form</i> (National Register Bulletin 16A). Complete each information requested. If an item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A" materials, and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories from the instruction continuation sheets (NPS Form 10-900a). Use a typewriter, word processor, or computer, to computer, to complete the state of the stat	item by marking "x' in the appropriate box or by entering the ' for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, ons. Place additional entries and narrative items on
1. Name of Property	
historic name Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Doc	umentation)
other name/site number	
2. Location	
street & town Roughly bounded by Washington Pl., McCarter H'way., E. P	ark St. & Raymond Blvd.
city or town Newark	vicinity
state New Jersey code 013 county Essex zip	o code 07102
3. State/Federal Agency Certification	
As the designated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act, as am request for determination of eligibility meets the documentation standards for of Historic Places and meets the procedural and professional requirements set is property X meets does not meet the National Register criteria. I recommend nationally statewide X locally. (Dise continuation sheet for additional of Full (2000) Signature of certifying official/Title N) DCP State or Federal agency and bureau	or registering properties in the National Register forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the that this property be considered significant
In my opinion, the property i meets i does not meet the National Register cr comments.)	iteria. (See continuation sheet for additional
Signature of certifying official/Title Date	
State or Federal agency and bureau	
4. National Park Service Certification I hereby certify that the property is:	The pate of Action $1/24/18$
Register.	

OMB No. 10024-0018

NPS Form 10-900

(Oct. 1990)

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property Newark, Essex County, New Jersey City, County and State

5. Classification Ownership of Property (check as many boxes as apply)	Category of Property (check only one box)	Number of Resources within Property (Do not include previously listed resources in the count.)		
-		Contributing	Noncontributing	
🛛 private	building(s)	44	10	buildings
🛛 🖾 public-local	🔀 district	2	0	sites
public-State	🗌 site	0	0	structures
public-Federal	structure	9	0	objects
	🗌 object	55	10	Total

Name of related multiple property listing

(Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a multiple property listing.)

Number of contributing resources previously listed in the National Register

Historic Function Enter categories from instructions)	Current Function (Enter categories from instructions)
LANDSCAPE: park	LANDSCAPE: park
COMMERCE: office building	COMMERCE: office building
COMMERCE: department store	COMMERCE: specialty store
COMMERCE: specialty store	DOMESTIC: multiple dwelling
DOMESTIC: multiple dwelling	TRANSPORTATION: road-related (vehicular)
INDUSTRY: factory	RELIGION: church
RELIGION: church	VACANT/NOT IN USE
SOCIAL: clubhouse	

9

7. Description Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions) Materials (Enter categories from instructions)

N/A

Italianate		
Art Moderne		

faterials Enter categories from instructions)
oundationstone, limestone, granite
alls brick, limestone, brownstone, terra cotta, glass
oofmetal, slate, composition
ther

Narrative Description

(Describe the historic and current condition of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

8. Description Additional Register Criteria

(Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property for National Register listing.)

- A Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.
- B Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.
- ☑ C Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction.
- D Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.

Criteria Considerations

(Mark "x" in all the boxes that apply.)

Property is:

- A owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes.
- B removed from its original location.
- C a birthplace or grave.
- D a cemetery.
- E a reconstructed building, object, or structure.
- **F** a commemorative property.
- G less than 50 years of age or achieved significance within the past 50 years.

Narrative Statement of Significance

(Explain the significance of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)

9. Major Bibliographical References

Bibliography

(Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one or more continuation sheets.

Previous documentation on file (NPS):

preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67) has been requested	
previously listed in the National Register	
previously determined eligible by the National	
Register	
designated a National Historic Landmark	
recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey	
#	
recorded by Historic American Engineering	
Record #	

Areas of Significance

(enter categories from instructions)

Community Planning and Development

Architecture

Period of Significance

1870 - 1967

Significant Dates 1916

1954

Significant Persons (Complete if Criterion B is marked above) N/A

Cultural Affiliation

<u>N/A</u>

Architect/Builder Ely, Wilson and John Ely (architect)

Guilbert and Betelle (architect)

Primary location of additional data:

State Historic Preservation Office

- Other State agency
- Federal agency
- Local government
- University
- Other Name of repository:

<u>Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)</u> Name of Property	Newark, Essex County, New Jersey City, County and State
10. Geographical Data and the second second state of a second second second second second second second second	gen erren omsette er en en en er alle som er
Acreage of Property Approx. 10 acres	
UTM References (Place additional boundaries of the property on a continuation sheet.)	
[see original nomination]	
Verbal Boundary Description (Describe the boundaries of the property.)	
The boundaries are unchanged in this document, from the	original nomination.
Boundary Justification (Explain why the boundaries were selected.)	
11. Form Prepared By States and S	an e o antilite randichtifter chaitifte genanen op op sie een erken aan '
name/title <u>Nancy L. Zerbe, President</u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
organization ARCH ² , Inc.	date September, 2017
street & number_ 495 Main Street, Suite 28	telephone 732-906-8203
city or town Metuchen	state_NJ zip code_ <u>08840-14</u> 54
Additional Documentation Submit the following items with the completed form: Continuation Sheets	
Maps A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the pro A Sketch map for historic districts and properties having	
Photographs: Representative black and white photographs of	f the property.
Additional items: (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any addition	nal items)
Property Owner name/title Various	nynyn en genergen yn generaen yn fansk styffen. De fel fel fel fel fel fel fel fel fel fe
street & number	telephone
city or town	statezip code
Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for app	end existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a
properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to and benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (10	6 U.S.C. 470 et seq.).
	o average 18.1 hours per response including time for reviewing orm. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of O. Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of
benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (1) Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the fo this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, P.4	o average 18.1 hours per response including time for reviewing orm. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of O. Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of

Section number <u>7</u> Page <u>AD-1</u>

Additional Documentation - Description

INTRODUCTION

Due to the furtherance of scholarship since the preparation of the original National Register nomination for this district in 2004, this documentation argues that the end date for the period of significance properly should be extended to 1967. Of the 62 buildings currently within the National Register boundaries of the Military Park Commons Historic District, three of the more prominent buildings (IBM building at 566-570 Broad; Kislak Building at 579 Broad; and YM-YWCA at 586-602 Broad); and the Military Park underground parking garage were either built or significantly renovated in the 1950s and early 1960s, a time of major urban renewal for the City of Newark.

In 2004, the historic district contained a total of 70 buildings (8 individually listed in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places; 6 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers; 44 Contributing; and 12 Non-Contributing); 2 sites (1 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers, and 1 Contributing) and 8 objects (1 individually listed in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places; 3 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers; and 4 Contributing). Based on the proposed new end date for the period of significance, combined with a review of changes within the historic district, there are currently a total of 62 buildings (including 8 individually listed in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places; an additional 4 evaluated as Key Contributing); 2 sites (1 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers, and 1 Contributing); 2 sites (1 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers; and 4 contributing); 2 sites (1 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers; and 10 Non-Contributing); 2 sites (1 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers, and 1 Contributing); 2 sites (1 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers, and 1 Contributing); 2 sites (1 individually listed in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places; 3 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers, and 1 Contributing) and 10 objects (1 individually listed in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places; 3 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers, and 1 contributing) and 10 objects (1 individually listed in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places; 3 evaluated as Key Contributing but not listed in the Registers; and 6 Contributing, 1 of which dates from 1966 and has been added to the inventory in this update). A total of 74 resources.

Of demolitions, the main loss has been on the west side of Broad Street, where two new buildings have been built, a one-story commercial building (non-contributing) and a large high-rise Prudential office complex (non-contributing). The area immediately surrounding the new buildings, which includes Military Park and adjacent contributing buildings along Broad Street and Park Place, has retained its integrity; therefore, not affecting the historic district's National Register eligibility.

CHANGES TO INDIVIDUAL DESCRIPTIONS

The following text re-evaluates buildings that fall within the extended period of significance, i.e., between 1940 and 1967; lists the resources that have been demolished subsequent to the 2004 nomination; and lists any new construction within the historic district. In addition, buildings evaluated in 2004 as contributing to the historic district were re-evaluated; however, no buildings were altered to the extent that they are no longer considered contributing. Text following the bracketed word "Add" should be added to the nomination; the text following "Remove" should be deleted.

566-570 Broad Street

Block 14 Lot 1

[Add:]

This building was constructed in 1960-61. In August 1961, it was announced that IBM was moving into this building as the major tenant. This building falls within the expanded period of significance; however, it appears that the exterior elevations have been covered with all new material. Therefore, it no longer reflects its 1960s appearance and would continue to be considered non-contributing. (see photo AD-1).

OMB No. 1024-0018 Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Section number <u>7</u> Page <u>AD-2</u>

579 Broad Street

Block 18 Lots 11-15

[Remove: Description in current nomination.]

[Add:]

579 Broad Street is a five-story commercial building with a three-bay front façade on Broad Street and nine bays on the Central Avenue side elevation. Originally constructed ca. 1920, the building was substantially altered in 1960-61 with a new "curtain wall" façade, and now represents a mid-twentieth century Modern building. Typical of mid-twentieth century buildings, the building has a rectangular form and flat roof. At the rear of the building, there is an extension that runs behind the adjacent building on Broad Street. The two main exterior elevations consist of granite on the base of the building and surrounding the two building entrances. The main portions of the exterior elevations consist of evenly spaced windows interspersed with aluminum and porcelain wall panels. These panels are primarily gray, with a few salmon-colored panels at the first-floor level for contrast. The windows throughout the building consist of a larger upper fixed pane and a lower operable hinged window. On the façade, the windows are paired and have vertical panels above and below each of the paired windows. There are four vertical rows of panels, giving the appearance of pilasters, flanking the three bays of windows. Kislak, the name of the company that renovated the building, is displayed in two large vertical signs (one on each of the two primary elevations), and in letters above the main entrance.

In light of the expanded end date for the period of significance, this building is contributing (photo AD-2).

586-602 Broad Street

Block 15 Lots 1-9

[Remove from current nomination:]

Although a good example of the International style in Newark, the building is less than 50 years of age and does not qualify for the National Register of Historic Places.

[Add:]

This is a 12-story building in the International Style, set back about 25 feet from the curb line, with a façade about 150 feet wide. The façade is generally flat, featuring horizontal bands cream-colored brick alternating with horizontal bands of rectangular windows across the upper floors. The windows, themselves, appear to have been replaced, but the brick treatment appears original. The first two stories have also apparently been remodeled, with a design treatment that employs red brick to accent these floors and replaces the cream-colored brick with similarly-colored horizontal panels. The end walls of the building are cantilevered one bay outward on either end in the third through twelfth stories. Two-story additions to the building extend to the rear, with entrances along Rector Street.

The groundbreaking ceremony for this building was held on July 16, 1952; the YMCA and YWCA merged as of January 1, 1954; and the building (at that time consisting of only 9 stories) was dedicated in November 1955. In 1959, the Y added three more stories to the building. In 1963, the Y announced the need for more space; however, this additional construction did not result in further increased height. (see photo AD-3). In light of the expanded end date for the period of significance, this building is contributing.

OMB No. 1024-0018 Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property

Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Section number <u>7</u> Page <u>AD-3</u>

614-706 Broad Street

Block 124 Lot 1

Military Park

[Add:]

On August 3, 1959, the City broke ground for the Military Park parking garage. Following a few construction delays, the garage was finished and dedicated on August 1, 1961. The three-level garage with parking for 1,030 cars is located under 3.3 acres of Military Park's 5.9 acres. In light of the expanded end date for the period of significance, the parking garage and attached elevator kiosks are jointly considered a contributing building.

At the southern end of the park is a bronze plaque that reads "Memorial Garden Newark's 300th Anniversary Established by Newark Garden Club 1966." The plaque is mounted on a stone base. This plaque, erected during the expanded period of significance, is considered a contributing object (see photo AD-4).

At the northern end of the park, there are **two** (2) small rectangular one-story buildings that have primarily glass elevations, metal trim, and flat roofs. Constructed ca. 2015, these two buildings are non-contributing.

40 East Park Street [Remove:] Non-contributing Block 126, Lots 52, 1-2

[Add:] Contributing building Despite some first-floor alterations, consisting of a greenhouse glass front, this 3-story, 3-bay building still reflects its basic form from the late nineteenth century; therefore, it is considered contributing.

[Add the following entry:]

655 Broad Street

Block 51, Lots 42, 49, 50, 53, 56, 59, 62, & 64

A large, early twenty-first century, glass-box, commercial office complex, consisting of several connected sections: a low two-story section with large glass windows and a flat roof, and a 21-story glass and steel high-rise that is divided into three connected rectangular blocks facing Broad Street and extending back to Halsey Street. Due to the date of construction, this building is non-contributing.

[Add the following entry:]

691 Broad Street

Block 52, Lots 32, 34, 38, & 39

Two-story four-bay early twenty-first century commercial building with large plate glass windows and simple masonry trim. The building is rectangular in form with a flat roof. Due to the date of construction, this building is non-contributing.

The following buildings were demolis	shed and should be removed from the "Military Park
Commons Historic District Inventory	y." (The revised counts in Section 5 reflect these demolitions.)
665-671 Broad Street	Block 51, Lot 59*

Block 51, Lot 62

Block 51, Lot 64

665-671 Broad Street 673-675 Broad Street 677 Broad Street OMB No. 1024-0018 Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property

Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property **Essex County, New Jersey** County and State

Section number 7 Page AD-4

Block 52, Lot 32 Block 52, Lot 34 Block 52, Lot 38 Block 52, Lot 39 Block 14, Lots 50 & 51 Block 125, Lot 84 Block 125, Lot 26 Block 17, Lot 26

*Note: 665-671 was incorrectly listed in the original National Register nomination as consisting of Block 51, Lots 59 and 1; however, Lot 1 is outside of the historic district and has therefore been removed from this listing.

Block 18, Lot 1

679-681 Broad Street 683-687 Broad Street 689-691 Broad Street 693-695 Broad Street 16 Fulton Street 7 Kitchell Street 34-36 Park Place 40 Rector Street 24-26 Central Avenue OMB No. 1024-0018

Section number 8

Page _

Military Park Commons Historic District
(Additional Documentation)
Name of Property
Essex County, New Jersey
County and State
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Significance Statement (Additional Documentation)

AD-1

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this additional documentation is to extend the end date of the period of significance for the Military Park Commons Historic District from 1940 to 1967. The justification for this extension under Criterion A is two-fold. First, looking at the original nomination for the historic district, the historic themes cited as significant extend to 1967, which is the year of the Newark riots or disturbances that had such a great impact on the city. These themes include Newark's great urbanization, especially as it pertains to the district as the northern end of the city's premiere shopping district; the park and the district as a social gathering spot; and the use of the park to reflect the City's patriotic pride and memories. Each of these themes continued through 1967 and is discussed below. In addition, the district visibly benefited from Newark's mid-twentieth century reform efforts. The reformers in Newark in the 1950s, reacting to the "urban crisis" affecting cities, "sought a modernized government, one that would be more responsive to the urban challenges of the moment and to the city's changing population."¹ The reform movement resulted in Newark's 1954 change in its form of government, the election of reformer Leo P. Carlin as mayor, and the initiation of his "New Newark" urban renewal initiatives. Although the New Newark movement failed to prevent the city's overall decline—represented most graphically by the 1967 disturbances—the reforms did importantly mitigate Newark's future, by inducing several major companies to stay in the city (one in the district), and by encouraging an extensive amount of new building infrastructure in the downtown, including seven surviving buildings within the district. The Military Park garage, New Jersey's first underground garage and in the center of the district, spurred \$15,000,000 of construction in its immediate vicinity, ensuring that the corporate presence in Newark's downtown would continue.²

NEWARK'S PREMIERE SHOPPING DISTRICT

Newark continued to serve as an important shopping district up through the time of the 1967 disturbances. In February 1965, the Associated Dry Goods Corporation, which owned Hahne's Newark in the district, the city's finest department store, reported that their downtown stores were doing well in terms of sales, indicating that "All of the chain's midtown units went ahead of the preceding year's results," attributing the increase to "downtown revivals."³ On July 16, 1967, after several days of disturbances in the City of Newark, *The New York Times* wrote that "Days and nights of rioting...are sapping [Newark's] economic lifeblood. Near-empty downtown streets, shuttered stores, closed theaters, and restaurants, almost-vacant parking lots, a scattering of riders on buses on what normally is a busy shopping day..." The article proceeds to discuss the effect on "the major department stores" including on Military Park.⁴ It is clear from this article that the Military Park area had at that time lost neither its role as a major shopping district nor its major department stores. In 1976, nine years after the disturbances, three downtown Newark stores, Two Guys, Bamberger's (both outside the district), and Hahne's (within), were reported in The *New York Times* as fighting "blue laws" to require them to be closed on Sundays.⁵ Two specialty stores mentioned in the National Register nomination, the Griffith Piano Company and the Lauter Piano Company, also survived into the mid-twentieth century as they are both listed at their Broad Street addresses in the 1957-1958 Newark Directory.⁶ Parker and Lena Griffith, owners of the Griffith Piano Company, both passed away in 1960; their "piano business lasted another dozen or so years."⁷

Section number <u>8</u>

Page AD-2

Military Park Commons Historic District		
(Additional Documentation)		
Name of Property		
Essex County, New Jersey		
ESSEX County, New Jersey		
County and State		

MEETING PLACE

In terms of the historic district's role as an important gathering place, the park, the YM-YWCA (built in the mid-1950s), and the Robert Treat Hotel (enlarged in the early 1960s) served as important gathering places for the city well past 1940.

Local newspapers indicate that throughout the mid-twentieth century, Military Park continued to serve as a community meeting spot, including during World War II. In July 1942, Newark participated in a statewide air raid drill, with the officials conducting the alarm standing in the southern end of Military Park.⁸ On several occasions, the park was a gathering spot for efforts to sell war bonds. In September 1942, well-known movie star Hedy Lamarr appeared at the Robert Treat Hotel to promote the sale of war bonds. A crowd estimated to be between 15,000 to 20,000 gathered in Military Park to see her as she rode along Broad Street in a jeep.⁹ In April 1943, a one-man Japanese submarine captured at Pearl Harbor was exhibited in Military Park as part of a campaign to sell war bonds by offering bond purchasers a special preview of the submarine.¹⁰

Newspaper articles from 1940 to the early 1960s document the wide range of local, regional, and state organizations that met at the Robert Treat Hotel, very often with a prominent state or federal official as a keynote speaker. The organizations ranged from business groups, e.g. Bond Club of New Jersey, Northern New Jersey Businessmen, unions and employers (sometimes meeting at the Robert Treat to mediate), Atlantic States Shippers Advisory Board, Federal Bar Association of New York, New Jersey, and Connecticut, New Jersey Self-Insurers Association, NJ Retail Butchers Association, the NJ Slaughterers Association, the NJ Retail Live Poultry Association, Self-Insurers Association, Northern NJ Chapter of the American Society of Tool, and Sales Executives Club of New Jersey; civic and non-profit organizations, e.g., Kiwanis Club, Newark Boston Terrier Club, Notre Dame alumni, New Jersey Symphony (for their Annual Ball), and West Hudson Hospital, Kearny (for their Annual Ball); and numerous political functions, e.g., June 1940 meeting of Republican convention delegates with Presidential candidate Thomas Dewey, October 1961 press conference and private reception with former President Eisenhower campaigning for Republican Governor candidate James P. Mitchell; and religious meetings, e.g., June 1940 Catholic War Veterans Annual Convention, and July 1940 consecration of the new Bishop of Newark. Prominent individuals who either stayed at or attended events at the hotel during the 1940s to 1960s include: U. S. Presidents Dwight D. Eisenhower and John F. Kennedy; U. S. Presidential nominee Thomas E. Dewey; New Jersey Governors Charles Edison and Richard J. Hughes; Assistant Secretary for Air Robert H. Hinckley; General Counsel of the U.S. Treasury Department Randolph E. Paul; Westinghouse Company Board Chairman A.W.R. Robertson; and Paramount Pictures, Inc. Executive Committee Chair Stanton Griffis.¹¹

The YM-YWCA also served as a social gathering spot. At the groundbreaking ceremony in 1952 (prior to the merger with the YWCA), it was announced that the facility would have space for 300 men.¹² In addition to the residential component, the Y provided a wide range of programs, described in 1956 as a "hub of an activities program that ranges from water ballet to opera appreciation, from judo to shorthand."¹³ The Y also served as a gathering spot for students who commuted to either Rutgers-Newark or the Newark College of Engineering and needed a place to study.¹⁴

Section number <u>8</u> Page

ge <u>AD-3</u>

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)
Name of Property
ESSEX COUNTY, New Jersey
Essex County, New Jersey County and State

MEMORIALS

The tradition of placing monuments to showcase the City's patriotic pride and memories extends to 1966 with the 1965 placement of the Jacques Lipschitz bust of John F. Kennedy and the Newark Garden Club's 1966 development of the Memorial Garden, both located at the southern end of Military Park. In conjunction with the new Memorial Garden, which contains a bronze plaque in honor of Newark's 1966 300th anniversary, PSE&G gifted to the City a lighting system to illuminate both the garden and the nearby Kennedy bust. The system was described in the local newspaper at the time as consisting of "Sixteen ground-based units laid out in the form of a bell illuminate the Memorial Garden. The dome-shaped fixtures are of a new design and are the first installed anywhere in the country. A photo-electric cell automatically activates all the lights at dusk while a timer extinguishes them at midnight."¹⁵

MID-TWENTIETH CENTURY REFORMS

Starting in 1917, Newark operated under a five-member commission form of government, in which the five commissioners determined which of them would serve as mayor and then divided up between them oversight of the city's various departments. As described in the *Newark Evening News*,

Under commission government, every commissioner rules his department virtually without interference from his colleagues. The mayor is merely a presiding officer, and because his general powers are largely ceremonial the city has no real leader. No one can be held directly responsible for errors or extravagance, so no commissioner has any incentive to be economical or industrious.¹⁶

This system was described as having "produced a city hall bogged down in patronage and corruption."¹⁷ In 1953, a group of reformers, led by labor, business, and professional organizations and calling themselves the Newark Citizens Committee on Municipal Government, advocated for a change in the city's form of governing.¹⁸

The Committee was able to gather enough signatures to place a question on the May 12, 1953 ballot as to whether or not to study a new form of government. By a vote of 62,687 for and 8,168 against the study, the proposal overwhelmingly passed. In twelve weeks, a five-member study commission recommended that Newark adopt a new form of government with a strong mayor and nine council persons.¹⁹ In November 1953, the citizens of Newark voted to adopt the new form of government, which the city still has today, with nine council members (four elected at-large and one from each of the five wards) and a mayor elected directly by the people of Newark.²⁰

City Commissioner and Labor Leader Leo P. Carlin won the mayoral election on May 11, 1954 and took office on July 1 with a strong mandate to improve city operations, strengthen the business community's confidence in the city, and improve the city's business, residential, and industrial infrastructure. In the mid-twentieth century, cities were struggling with "urban crisis," described by Mark Krasovic as "variously configured as uncontrolled metropolitan expansion, human migrations, the financial and demographic depletion of inner cities, and the political and physical conflicts engendered in particular places by those broad social phenomena."²¹

Section number 8

Page AD-4

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)	
Name of Property Essex County, New Jersey	
County and State	-
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)	-

Mayor Carlin's early efforts to better manage city government increased faith in the city's administration. As Robert Curvin explained, "The new mayor-council government gave assurances to some members of the business community that better government would protect the city's economic future."²² In December 1954, when Mutual Benefit Life Insurance Company announced their decision to stay in Newark, they explained that their decision was based on the fact that the change in Newark's government "fosters the kind of good economic climate attractive to business interests. The directors are impressed with the sound and constructive approach of the present administration toward many of the problems of our city government, as well as those which are plaguing business in other large cities."²³

In early 1955, Mayor Carlin formed an 18-member Newark Committee on Economic Development consisting of industrial, financial, and labor leaders, and chaired by Mutual Benefit Life Insurance Company President H. Bruce Palmer.²⁴ By late 1955, Prudential Insurance Company had joined Mutual Benefit Life and committed to stay in Newark, announcing plans for a twenty-four-story main office building with two seven-story wings. As historian John Cunningham stated, "Revitalization could be seen everywhere...Three years after the new government took office, nearly \$250 million in new public and private money had been committed to rebuild downtown Newark."²⁵ According to the *Newark Reports To Its Citizens, for 1956*, \$30 million of that figure was due to the commitment of the two major insurance companies, Mutual Life and Prudential.²⁶ By 1961, the investment had grown to approximately \$800 million.²⁷

Mayor Carlin dubbed his initiatives the "New Newark" initiative; many press announcements of new construction during the late 1950s and early 1960s alluded to this terminology. In June 1955, for example, the Newark Chamber of Commerce held their annual meeting at the Robert Treat Hotel, where—as described in the press—"Optimism was the keynote as 400 members of the Newark Chamber of Commerce and guests listened to a panel discussion on 'The New Newark.' "²⁸

Newark's aggressive efforts during Mayor Carlin's administration are reflected in various planning documents and statistics. First, records indicate that by the late 1950s, Newark had built more public housing units per capita than any other city in the United States.²⁹ The City's Bureau of Inspection's "Annual Building Inspectors Reports" indicate a high level of permits issued in the early 1960s. For the five-year period of 1960-1964, the total number of permits issued averaged approximately 1110 per year. For the subsequent five-year period of 1965-1969, the average dropped to approximately 650 per year.³⁰ In addition, the Central Planning Board, which was responsible for reviewing development applications in the central business district, reported in their annual reports for 1961 and 1962 that due to the volume of projects, the Board met an average of three times per month rather than their usual once a month.³¹

The following list of projects developed in Newark during the late 1950s and early 1960s was compiled from numerous public reports and press announcements; unless otherwise cited, the projects were included in the Municipal Council of Newark's *1954-1961 Report to the People*. The properties marked

Section number 8

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)
Name of Property
Essex County, New Jersey
County and State
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

in **bald** and an ideal and a start of the Militane Deale Historic District and any disc

AD-5

in **bold** are within the boundaries of the Military Park Historic District and are discussed individually (if extant):

- Mutual Benefit Life Insurance Company's new 20-story office building at 520 Broad Street
- Philip J. Bowers Company's renovation and modernization of their two buildings at 595-603 Broad Street; renovations announced in February 1955³²
- Prudential's new headquarters at 745 Broad Street

Page

- 1959 groundbreaking for the 1003-car underground parking deck at Military Park³³ (ribbon cutting in August 1961³⁴)
- 1959 announcement of two other possible projects that were "set in motion" by the parking garage:
 - \$6 million addition and renovation of the Robert Treat Hotel
 - construction of a \$2.5 million 12-story office building opposite Military Park at 657-59 Broad Street (demolished)³⁵
- J. I. Kislak, Inc.'s renovation of their 5-story building at 579 Broad Street³⁶
- New Jersey Hospital Plan 6-story office building at 500 Broad Street
- I.B.M. 14-story building at 570 Broad Street
- YM-YWCA Building (dedicated in 1955³⁷; added to in 1959³⁸)
- 550-car parking garage at the corner of Plane and Academy Streets
- Broad Street National Bank at 905 Broad Street
- Rutgers University's Law Center in Washington Park³⁹
- Newark College of Engineering's \$3½ million building expansion program to add 50% to classroom space for incoming freshmen⁴⁰
- Colonnade Park three 22-story buildings
- Stella Wright homes on Spruce Street in the Old Third Ward
- Weequahic Park Tower 21-story apartment building on Elizabeth and Meeker Avenues
- Mt. Prospect Towers 14-story apartment building at 380 Mt. Prospect Avenue
- Abington Towers 14-story apartment building at 402 Mt. Prospect Avenue
- Engelhard Industries at 497 Delancey Street
- Stephen Crane Village homes for the elderly
- \$100 million program to build or modernize schools
- Remodeling of Westinghouse meter division plant
- Public Service Electric and Gas Company switching station at Plane and Williams Streets
- New Jersey Bell Telephone long lines relay tower at Plane and Williams Streets
- Mann Kraft Plant on Route 1
- Dixon Chemical Company sulphate plant, 340 Doremus Avenue
- Port Newark Cargo distribution center

Construction Activity within the Military Park Historic District

The flurry of construction activity in Newark in the late 1950s and early 1960s included at least eight buildings within the Military Park Historic District; the history of the seven extant buildings is discussed below.

Section number 8

Page <u>AD-6</u>

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)
Name of Property Essex County, New Jersey
County and State
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

One of the most important developments in the historic district was the underground parking garage, a project that was considered, studied, and talked about for many years. According to newspaper descriptions, the garage "set in motion" other projects, including the \$6 million 14-story addition to the Robert Treat Hotel and the \$2.5 million 12-story office building at 657-59 Broad Street (no longer extant).⁴¹ It is interesting to see how many projects were underway around the same time as the garage opened in 1961: In May, the Kislak Company moved their 300 employees into their newly renovated building at 579 Broad Street; in June, the Robert Treat Hotel announced their plans for the 14-story addition; on August 1, the garage was dedicated; and in mid-August, it was announced that IBM was moving to 570 Broad Street.

YM-YWCA

The YM-YWCA building, the first major building constructed in the Military Park Historic District during the 1950s and 1960s, was planned prior to the change in city government and Mayor Carlin's administration. In May 1952, the Newark YMCA announced that they were starting a campaign to raise \$1,600,000 for a new building at Broad and Rector Streets to replace their 50-year-old building on Halsey Street.⁴² Only two months later, despite the fact that the YMCA had only raised two-thirds of the money needed for the new building, they proceeded to initiate the project with a groundbreaking ceremony on July 16, 1952. The decision to start construction was described as "a declaration of faith in Newark… 'Y' officials and campaign leaders are evincing their faith in Newark."⁴³ In conjunction with the July 1952 groundbreaking, the site was described as "one of the city's prominent corners" in an area becoming an institutional and cultural center.⁴⁴

Struggles associated with fundraising led to a 1953 decision for the Newark YMCA and YWCA to merge.⁴⁵ This merger, effective January 1, 1954,⁴⁶ resulted in the first joint YM-YWCA in the United States.⁴⁷ When the new building was dedicated in November 1955, *Newark Evening News* Editor Lloyd M. Felmly stated that "The Newark YM-YWCA was the 'bellwether of the movement for a New Newark.'" He complimented the Y officials for the courage to start this project, stating that "Since that time, the change in the city's form of government and the decision of large business companies to put up new offices here have given added impetus to a redevelopment of the downtown area."⁴⁸

In 1959, only four years after the building originally opened, the Y announced plans to add three more stories to the building. As part of the announcement, "Carrol M. Shanks, chairman of the Y's Committee of Friends, stated that the 1955 building was 'the first visible step toward the 'New Newark' in which we are all interested.' "⁴⁹ These additional stories were added and in 1963, after only another four years, the Y announced the need for more space. This additional construction does not appear to have taken place, yet the ongoing need for more space is a tribute to how much the Y's services were in demand.⁵⁰

Military Park Underground Parking Garage

The *Newark Evening News* morgue files reflect that the concept of placing parking beneath Military Park was discussed and debated in Newark for many years, with several 1929 articles discussing the idea.⁵¹ By the mid-1940s, the Central Planning Board was supporting the garage, but the Newark Chamber of Commerce was opposed.⁵² In 1947, the City's Central Planning Board issued *The Master*

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)
National Register of Historic Places	Name of Property
Continuation Sheet	Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Page

Section number 8

ditional Documentation) e of Property ex County, New Jersey nty and State Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Plan for the Physical Development of the City of Newark, N.J., which emphasized the need for additional parking and included analyses of parking facilities in the central business districts of ten large American cities and estimated projected parking needs in downtown Newark through 1970. The proposed parking garage under Military Park is discussed in the plan and shown in a rendering.⁵³

AD-7

According to Mark Krasovic, the push to develop the parking garage was certainly tied to notions of urban crisis and a concern with drawing people who had migrated out of the city back into Newark for work, shopping, and entertainment.⁵⁴ This theory is supported by some of the local press for the garage, including a 1946 article stating "Necessity presses for action. Insufficient parking space is injuring downtown business, which supplies so large a part of the city's tax revenues. We cannot continue to encourage the trend toward decentralization or to make it more convenient for suburban residents to shop in New York."55

From the mid-1940s to the mid-1950s, the City continued to review and discuss the idea, including looking at the example from other cities. In 1945, it was reported that the city was studying San Francisco's experience with underground parking at Union Square Park. At that time, it was reported that "San Francisco's underground garage was not the first of its type to be constructed. Others are located in Santiago, Chile; Buenos Aires and Salt Lake City, Utah. The Salt Lake City garage is the largest of these, holding about 200 cars."56

In 1958, the *Newark Evening News* reported that they had "gathered reports from correspondents in Pittsburgh, Chicago, Kansas City, San Francisco and Los Angeles...In all the cities, the garages have been successful. Not only have they helped substantially to relieve deficiencies in parking space, but they have materially enhanced the value of adjacent properties."⁵⁷ Over approximately a week, the newspaper printed articles on the following garages built under urban parks or squares: Mellon Square Park in Pittsburgh, Union Square Park and Civic Center park in San Francisco, Auditorium Plaza park in Kansas City, Pershing Square Garage in Los Angeles, and Grant Park garage in Chicago, described as "the biggest in the world."

In 1959, the City retained consultants to prepare a feasibility report for the new garage. This report analyzed the capital costs and potential income and expenses associated with the garage, as well as the city's need for additional parking to accommodate businesses and shoppers.⁵⁸ On August 3, 1959, the City broke ground for the Military Park parking garage.⁵⁹ Following a few construction delays, the garage was finished and dedicated on August 1, 1961, when Mayor Carlin hailed the garage as "another link in the chain of building the 'New Newark.' " The three-level garage with parking for 1,030 cars was located under 3.3 acres of Military Park's 5.9 acres.⁶⁰

Robert Treat Hotel

In June 1961, the management of the Robert Treat Hotel announced that they were adding a 14-story \$6,000,000 brick and steel addition, including 180 rooms, a 1250-person banquet room, and eight private dining rooms.⁶¹

Section number <u>8</u>

Page <u>AD-8</u>

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)
Name of Property Essex County, New Jersey
County and State
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

Kislak

Contemporary newspaper articles at the time the Kislaks bought and spent approximately \$400,000 renovating the 1920s building at 579 Broad Street indicate that the renewal efforts in Newark were clearly a major factor that drew the Kislak company to Newark. Kislak President Julius I. Kislak stated in January 1960, when they purchased the building, that "the growth of the concern's business in the Essex County area, plus the improved outlook for Newark, dictated the development of our plans," and that "the new look in Newark was what prompted [the company] to come here after 33 years in Jersey City."⁶² When renovations began that summer, Kislak Senior Vice-President Joseph G. Segal stated that "The business and government climate in the New Newark is most receptive to new neighbors. I want to commend both Mayor Carlin and the Newark Economic Development Committee for helping to create the atmosphere.⁶³

Philip J. Bowers Company

In February 1955, the Philip J. Bowers Company announced that they were planning to renovate and modernize their building at 595-603 Broad Street.⁶⁴

IBM

In August 1961, it was announced that IBM would move its Newark office from 965 Broad Street to 570 Broad Street (at the northern end of the Military Park Commons Historic District). IBM would occupy six stories and therefore be the major tenant of the new 14-story building. The manager of IBM's Newark unit said that "the choice of the building was largely influenced by its nearness to the new Military Park underground garage, its location 'in the heart of the highly promising New Newark area," and the attractions of an ultra-modern air-conditioned building."⁶⁵

IBM, which was described at that time as "mainly serving North Jersey banking and insurance enterprises,"⁶⁶ moved in close proximity to the Prudential Insurance Company, who only a year earlier had been described as having an electronic data processing center that was "the largest commercial installation of its kind anywhere."⁶⁷

Urban Decline

In August 1960, *The New York Times* reported that "Within the last few years, Newark has come into its own, chiefly through a massive redevelopment program. Public attention has been chiefly drawn to the commercial aspects of Newark's downtown development."⁶⁸ This optimism, which had been fostered in the late 1950s and early 1960s, did not last. As historian John Cunningham stated:

A thriving seaport, a booming airport, a brisk financial leadership, diversified industry, a bold new concept in urban higher education, housing planned for all economic levels, a modernized government; all of these were actualities as Newark prepared in 1966 to observe its 300th anniversary.

Nevertheless, uneasiness underlay the optimism. Newark was failing to recognize the major challenge facing all northern cities—the influx of rural Southern blacks into heavily populated areas of the North.⁶⁹

Section number 8

Page AD-9

Military Park Commons Historic District	
(Additional Documentation)	
Name of Property	
Essex County, New Jersey	
County and State	
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)	

The growing black population in Newark experienced growing discontent with the City's administration on multiple levels, including concerns over education, housing, employment, and treatment by the police.⁷⁰ One particular action that angered the black community and its community leaders was the City's decision to clear a predominately black community in order to allow construction of the University of Medicine and Dentistry of New Jersey.⁷¹

In July 1967, the discontent, fueled by police brutality, led to five days of disturbances during which time 26 people were killed, 200+ were injured and there was more than \$10 million in property damage.⁷² Beyond the immediate effects, there were long-time impacts as described by historian Robert Curvin:

...the disturbances further damaged the image and reputation of Newark, already known for its crime, corruption, and poor governmental management. From 1967 forward, almost every magazine article about the city's economic, political, or social life began with a reference to the rebellion, often branding the city as a place of violence and racial strife. In economic terms, the rebellion was nothing to celebrate, for it retarded revitalization for decades.⁷³

The "white flight" that had begun prior to the disturbances accelerated and there was increasing fear of shopping and working in Newark due to the fact that "many whites, particularly those in the suburbs, saw the violence as lawlessness and a direct threat to their safety."⁷⁴ The disturbances of July 1967 significantly changed Newark's prospects for successful revitalization. However, several aspects of the 1950s-1960s reform movement remained, including a new form of city government, major corporations including two large insurance companies committed to the city, and an extensive amount of new building infrastructure including seven extant buildings within the Military Park Commons Historic District.

ARCHITECTURE

The new buildings in Newark in the 1950s and 1960s were representative of mid-twentieth century Modern Movement commercial architecture with International style influence. They primarily had steel frames, curtain walls, and horizontal bands of windows, sometimes accented with tinted glass, colored panels, or masonry. In the case of the Kislak Building at 579 Broad Street, an early twentieth century building was re-surfaced in early 1960s with a new curtain wall. Symbolic of the city's optimism in the 1950s and 1960s, many of the new buildings were large with 10-20 stories. Architects for these building were generally New Jersey or New York architects, including Lyndhurst, New Jersey architect Eugene DeMartin for the Kislak Building; the New York firm of Voorhees, Walker, Smith & Smith for the mid-1960s Prudential building at 745 Broad Street; Maplewood, New Jersey architect Romolo Bottelli, Jr. for the skyscraper at 526 Broad Street; and the New York firms of Frank Grad & Sons and Eggers and Higgins for the Mutual Benefit Life Insurance Company Building at 550 Broad Street. One notable exception was the International style Colonnade Park Apartments (outside the district) designed by internationally prominent architect Mies van Der Rohe.

SUMMARY

The historic district's areas of significance under Criterion A for association of broad patterns of our history do not end at 1940. Up through 1967, the Military Park Commons Historic District was significant as a premiere shopping district, social gathering area, and site for memorials. In addition,

Section number 8

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Page

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation)
Name of Property Essex County, New Jersey
County and State
Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

despite growing racial tensions and city leaders' concerns with "urban crisis," the city's reforms effected a new form of government that still exists, a commitment from several major business leaders that continued to benefit the city, and a substantial amount of construction, including seven extant buildings within the Military Park Commons Historic District, some of which were important for their effects on the surrounding area. The year 1967 is the appropriate year for the historic district's end date for the period of significance, both as the 50-year cut-off and as the year of Newark's devastating disturbances that had a major impact on Newark and its image.

Notes:

AD-10

- ⁴ Martin Gansberg, "Major Stores Closed in Newark as Few Decide to Go Downtown," The New York Times, 16 July 1967.
- ⁵ Walter H. Waggoner, "3 Newark Stores are Challenging Ban on Sunday Sale of Some Items," *The New York Times*,
- December 2, 1976, p. 91. ⁶ Newark Directory 1957-1958 (Newark: The Price & Lee Company, 1958).
- ⁷ JoAnne Sills, "Newark's forgotten music center," 22 November 2008,
- http://blog.nj.com/ledgerupdates_impact/print.html?entry=/2008/11/_griffith6_lena.html.
- ⁸ "Daytime Raid Test Surprises Jersey," *The New York Times*, 10 July 1942, 34.
- ⁹ "Hedy Lamarr a Hit in Newark," The New York Times, 5 September 1942, 13.

- ¹⁵ "JFK Garden Lights Given," *Newark Evening News*, 16 August 1966.
- ¹⁶ "It's Time Here, Too," Newark Evening News, 18 January 1953.

¹ Mark Krasovic, *The Newark Frontier, Community Action in the Great Society* (Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 2016), 5.

² "Garage is Opened at Newark Park," *The New York Times*, 1 August 1961, 18.

³ Isadore Barmash, "Retail Chain Detects Downtown Revival," The New York Times, February 18, 1965, p. 43.

¹⁰ "To Exhibit Submarine: Newark to Show Captured Japanese Craft in War Bond Drive," *The New York Times*, 25 April 1943, 22.

¹¹ "92 Groups Observe Notre Dame Night," The New York Times, 16 April 1940, 20; "1,300 Truck Drivers Strike in Newark," The New York Times, 2 October 1940, 25; "Aluminum Policy Scored," The New York Times, 21 October 1943, 36; "Benefit for Jersey Hospital," The New York Times, 11 November 1962, 111; "Bishop of Newark is Consecrated," The New York Times, 26 July 1940, 15; "Bond Club to Hear Film Official," The New York Times, 14 February 1940, 41; "Catholic Veterans Urge Defense Move," The New York Times, 22 June 1940, 9; "Dewey Pressing Fight In Jersey," The New York Times, 14 June 1940, 18; Eckenberg, "Armistice Appeal Is For Firm Peace," The New York Times, 12 November 1946, 12; "Essex Stamp Show Opens Today," The New York Times, 13 October 1944; "Eisenhower to Stump For Mitchell Tuesday," The New York Times, 15 October 1961; "Fifth Ave. Parade To Mark Holiday," The New York Times, 12 October 1943, 23; Henry R. Ilsley, "Chesapeake Field Card Is Set For Week-End Meet at Babylon," The New York Times, 3 November 1940, 98; "Hinckley Urges Air Training in High Schools; Stresses Lack of Planes in Pacific Battles," The New York Times, 25 March 1942, 23; "'Holiday' On Meat Voted For Jersey," The New York Times, 8 January 1945, 19; "Huge Income Tax Held Needed in '44," The New York Times, 1 July 1943, 30; "Jersey Merchant Is Honored," The New York Times, 23 April 1963, 57; "Oppose Aid To Allies," The New York Times, 23 June 1940, 22; "Pickets Aid Edison: Break Up Newark Line So Jersey Governor May Pass," The New York Times, 24 October 1941, 13; "Railways Prepared for Heavier Traffic," The New York Times, 9 January 1942, 35; "Ruth St. Denis to Be Honored At Newark Benefit April 25," The New York Times, 5 April 1964, 98; "Tax Change Asked By Tool Builders," The New York Times, 13 February 1946, 38; "To Sell Newark Factory," The New York Times, 23 November 1941, RE3; "Worst Over,' Westinghouse Chairman Says, Predicting Business Rise to the End of Year," The New York Times, 29 March 1940, 33.

¹² "Opening is Set in Two Years," Newark Evening News, 10 July 1952.

¹³ "The Newark Y Goes Co-ed," *Newark Evening News*, 25 March 1956.

¹⁴ "Frosh Learn the Ropes in Latest Service of YM-YWCA's Student Y," Newark Evening News, 4 October 1964.

¹⁷ Mark Krasovic, 5.

¹⁸ John T. Cunningham, Newark (Newark: The New Jersey Historical Society, 2002), 306.

Military Park Commons Historic District

(Additional Documentation)

Essex County, New Jersey

Name of Property

County and State

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number 8

Page <u>AD-11</u>

Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

¹⁹ Cunningham, 306.

- ²⁰ Robert Curvin, Inside Newark, Decline, Rebellion, and the Search for Transformation (New Brunswick and London: Rutgers University Press, 2014), 49-50.
- ²¹ Krasovic, 5.
- ²² Ibid., 67.
- ²³ "A Vote of Confidence," Newark Evening News, 15 December 1954.
- ²⁴ "Advisers for Newark," Newark Evening News, 18 February 1955.
- ²⁵ Cunningham, Newark, 308-9.
- ²⁶ City of Newark, Newark Reports To Its Citizens, for 1956.
- ²⁷ Municipal Council of Newark, NJ. 1954-1961 Report to the People.
- ²⁸ "Optimism Marks Discussion As Chamber Hails 'New Newark'," Newark Evening News, 10 June 1955.
- ²⁹ Brad R. Tuttle, How Newark Became Newark: The Rise, Fall, and Rebirth of an American City (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2009), 128.
- ³⁰ Research and Governmental Affairs Department of the Greater Newark Chamber of Commerce, *Facts on Newark, A City Moving Forward*, 9 October 1970, VI-1.
- ³¹ Central Planning Board, (1961 and 1962) Annual Report, Newark, New Jersey.
- ³² "Renovation Started on Newark Building," The New York Times, 13 February 1955, 304.
- ³³ "City Starts Garage Under Military Park," Newark Evening News, 4 August 1959.
- ³⁴ "Garage is Opened at Newark Park," The New York Times, 1 August 1961, 18.
- ³⁵ Andre Briod, "Stirs Speculation On Other Projects, Newark Evening News, 5 August 1959.
- ³⁶ "Newark's 'New Look' Spurred Kislak Move," Newark Evening News, 20 January 1960.
- ³⁷ "Leads to Better City," Newark Evening News, 29 November 1955.
- ³⁸ "Seek \$1,250,000 for Y Expansion," Newark Evening News, 3 February 1959.
- ³⁹ City of Newark, Newark Reports To Its Citizens, for 1956.

⁴⁰ Ibid.

- ⁴¹ Andre Briod, "Stirs Speculation On Other Projects, Newark Evening News, 5 August 1959.
- ⁴² "The YWCA Campaign," Newark Evening News, 19 May 1952.
- ⁴³ "Act of Faith," Newark Evening News, 17 July 1952.
- ⁴⁴ John W. Kempson, "Afield in Realty," Newark Evening News, 13 July 1952.
- ⁴⁵ "Merging the Ys," Newark Evening News, 19 July 1953.
- ⁴⁶ "Members for 'Y' Merger," Newark Evening News, 30 October 1953.
- ⁴⁷ "New Y Gets Settled," Newark Evening News, 23 July 1955.
- ⁴⁸ "Leads to Better City," Newark Evening News, 29 November 1955.
- ⁴⁹ "Seek \$1,250,000 for Y Expansion," Newark Evening News, 3 February 1959.
- ⁵⁰ "Y Seeking Methods to Add Facilities," *Newark Evening News*, 21 November 1963.
- ⁵¹ "Let's Not Gum Up The Traffic Works," *Newark Evening News*, 3 January 1929; "Parking Under the Park Not a Tolerable Idea," *Newark Evening News*, 28 August 1929.
- ⁵² "Military Park Garage," Newark Evening News, 4 December 1946.
- ⁵³ Central Planning Board, *The Master Plan for the Physical Development of the City of Newark, N.J.* (Newark, New Jersey 1947).
- ⁵⁴ Interview of Marc Krasovic, July 14, 2016.
- ⁵⁵ "Get on With It," Newark Evening News, 19 December 1946.
- ⁵⁶ "Newark Studies Frisco Parking," Newark Evening News, 23 September 1945.
- ⁵⁷ "Underground Garages," Newark Evening News, 1 December 1958.
- ⁵⁸ Ramp Buildings Corporation, Feasibility Report on Military Park Underground Garage Project (Newark, New Jersey, 1958).
- ⁵⁹ "City Starts Garage Under Military Park."
- ⁶⁰ "Garage is Opened at Newark Park."
- ⁶¹ "14-Story West Wing Planned By Robert Treat Hotel," *The New York Times*, 16 June 1961, 53.
- 62 "Kislak Buys Newark Site," Newark Evening News, 11 January 1960.

Section number 8

Page AD-12

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

⁶³ "Kislak Building Work Under Way," *Newark Evening News*, 19 August 1960.

⁶⁴ "Renovation Started on Newark Building."

⁶⁵ "IBM [Moving?] to New Building," Newark Evening News, 13 August 1961.

66 Ibid.

⁶⁷ Alexander Milch, "Prudential Largest User of IBM Brains," *Newark Evening News*, 25 September 1960.

⁶⁸ "City is Rebuilding on Massive Scale," *The New York Times*, 21 August 1960, R1.

⁶⁹ Cunningham, 311-312.

⁷⁰ Curvin, 104.

⁷¹ Lurie, Maxine N. and Marc Mappen. *Encyclopedia of New Jersey* (New Brunswick and London: Rutgers University Press, 2004), 562.

⁷² Curvin, 100.

⁷³ Ibid.

⁷⁴ Ibid., 111-112.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property

Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Section number <u>9</u> Page <u>AD-1</u>

Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Central Planning Board. 1961 Annual Report, Newark, New Jersey. (on file at City of Newark Archives).
- Central Planning Board. 1962 Annual Report, Newark, New Jersey. (on file at City of Newark Archives).
- Central Planning Board. *The Master Plan for the Physical Development of the City of Newark, NJ*, 1947. (on file at City of Newark Archives).
- City of Newark. Newark Reports To Its Citizens, for 1956. (on file at City of Newark Archives).
- Cunningham, John T. Newark. Newark, NJ: The New Jersey Historical Society, 2002.
- Curvin, Robert. *Inside Newark, Decline, Rebellion, and the Search for Transformation.* New Brunswick and London: Rutgers University Press, 2014.
- Krasovic, Mark. *The Newark Frontier, Community Action in the Great Society*. Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press, 2016.
- Lurie, Maxine N. and Marc Mappen. *Encyclopedia of New Jersey*. New Brunswick and London: Rutgers University Press, 2004.
- Meadows, Robert E. Cultural Resources Survey of Downtown Newark, New Jersey, 1985.
- Municipal Council of Newark, NJ. 1954-1961 Report to the People.
- Newark Directory 1957-1958. Newark, NJ: The Price & Lee Company, 1958.
- Ramp Buildings Corporation. *Feasibility Report on Military Park Underground Garage Project, Newark, New Jersey 1958.* (on file at City of Newark Archives).
- Research and Governmental Affairs Department of the Greater Newark Chamber of Commerce. *Facts on Newark, A City Moving Forward*, 9 October 1970, VI-1. (on file at City of Newark Archives).
- Sills, JoAnne. "Newark's forgotten music center," 22 November 2008.
- http://blog.nj.com/ledgerupdates_impact/print.html?entry=/2008/11/_griffith6_lena.html.
- Tuttle, Brad R. *How Newark Became Newark: the Rise, Fall, and Rebirth of an American City.* New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2009.
- Zakalak, Ulana D. "Military Park Commons Historic District." National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee, 2003.

NEWSPAPERS

Newark Evening News, morgue files, Newark Public Library, January 1929 – August 1961. *The New York Times*, multiple articles, online at Rutgers University, February 1940 – December 1976.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation) Name of Property

Essex County, New Jersey County and State

Section number Photograph Log Page AD-1

Name of multiple listing (if applicable)

PHOTOGRAPH LOG

Property Name:	Military Park Commons Historic District
Property Location: Source:	Newark, Essex County, New Jersey ARCH ² , Inc. 495 Main Street, Suite 28
Photographer: Date:	Metuchen, New Jersey 08840 Nancy L. Zerbe July 8, 2016

Photo No. AD-1: View looking northeast at the front façade and the east side elevation of the Chase building located at 566-570 Broad Street.

Photo No. AD-2: View looking southwest at the front façade and the north side elevation of the Kislak building located at 579 Broad Street.

Photo No. AD-3: View looking southeast at the YM-YWCA building located at 586-602 Broad Street.

Photo No. AD-4: View looking southwest at the plaque located at the southern end of Military Park.








Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, New Jersey Photo Key









National Register of Historic Places Memo to File

Correspondence

The Correspondence consists of communications from (and possibly to) the nominating authority, notes from the staff of the National Register of Historic Places, and/or other material the National Register of Historic Places received associated with the property.

Correspondence may also include information from other sources, drafts of the nomination, letters of support or objection, memorandums, and ephemera which document the efforts to recognize the property.

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

APPEAL **REQUESTED ACTION:** PROPERTY Military Park Commons Historic District NAME : MULTIPLE NAME : REFERENCE NUMBER: 04000649 NEW JERSEY, Essex STATE & COUNTY: 05/10/04 DATE OF PENDING LIST: DATE RECEIVED: 06/25/04 DATE OF 16TH DAY: DATE OF 45TH DAY: 06/18/04 DATE OF WEEKLY LIST: NOMINATOR: STATE REASONS FOR REVIEW: APPEAL: Y DATA PROBLEM: N LANDSCAPE: N LESS THAN 50 YEARS: N OTHER: N PDIL: N PERIOD: N PROGRAM UNAPPROVED : N SAMPLE : SLR DRAFT: N NATIONAL: N REQUEST: N N COMMENT WAIVER: N RETURN REJECT DATE ACCEPT ABSTRACT/SUMMARY COMMENTS: The Military Park commons Historic District came to the NK as an appeal - Keeper of the NR Dustained the appeal on 4/29/2004. The nomination had already Passed Review Board. In response to the appeal the State forwarded the nomination - the SHPO has declined to sign the form.

RECOM. / CRITERIA ACCA DISCIPLINE REVIEWER TELEPHONE DATE

DOCUMENTATION see attached comments Y/N see attached SLR Y/N



SHARPE JAMES MAYOR Newark, New Jersey 07102



4.1

April 10, 2003

Mr. Douglas Eldridge Executive Director Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee Post Office Box 1066 Newark, New Jersey 07101

Dear Mr. Eldridge:

Thank you for your letter of April 3. I enjoyed meeting with you in City Hall, and discussing the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee and its proposals.

It is a pleasure to support the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee's drive to give the Military Park neighborhood state and federal designation as a "Historic Place."

Military Park holds a unique significance in Newark's history, serving as the center of our city since its founding in 1666. At that time, the "Training Place" was the town green, used to drill the local militia and for civic purposes. In the 19th century, the area was renamed "Military Park." On this green in 1861, companies of militia were organized and sworn into Union service to fight the Civil War. The great sculptor Gutzon Borglum honored this site with his great statue "Wars of America," one of his most significant works. Since then, Military Park has been the focus of patriotism and public spirit, scene of rallies, demonstrations, statuary, and historic buildings.

Some of those buildings, which include Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral within the park, are themselves historic both for their architecture and role in Newark's history. They include the magnificent First Baptist Peddie Memorial Church, the Robert Treat Hotel, the Military Park Building, and the Griffith and Lauter Piano Company buildings. This area also brushes against our New Jersey Performing Arts Center. Truly an area rich in history, commerce, and the arts!

Granting this status would be a singular honor for the neighborhood's buildings, and the people who live, work, and play in the area. It adds luster to our downtown's role as Newark's historic center.

Newark

Landmarks and Historic Preservation Commission c/o The Division of City Planning

920 Broad Street, Room 113 Newark, New Jersey 07102 973-733-4828 Fax 973-733-4369

May 12, 2003

Dorothy Guzzo, Administrator Office of Historic Preservation PO Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-0404 Mayor .

Sharpe James

Chairperson Harry L. Hines, P.P.

Secretary

Elizabeth Del Tufo

RECEIVED 2280

Dear Ms. Guzzo,

The Newark Landmarks and Historic Preservation Commission wholeheartedly supports the designation of a Military Park Historic District.

It is exciting to realize that, after so many years, the downtown area of Newark from City Hall to Washington Park will be recognized as an historic site. This recognition is long overduc and is a credit to the hard work of the Newark Landmarks and Preservation Committee.

We hope this designation will help to revive an area where, despite the efforts of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center and the New Jersey Historical Society, has not shown the revitalization we had hoped it would. In addition, the commission looks forward to partnering with the landmarks committee to insure that all future development in the area enhances the historical integrity of the district.

Sincerely.

MAV		000
MAI	15	200

June 2, 2003

RECEIVED 2280

Ms. Dorothy Guzzo, Administrator Office of Historic Preservation Post Office Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-0404

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

I have been asked to write a letter in support of the creation of a Military Park Historic District, and I am happy to comply. I can think of no more important historical section of Newark which should be identified as a historical district. It was laid out in the original plan of Newark, and has been the focal point of the city for 337 years. As part of the original design of Newark, along with Broad and Market streets, it is the very core of the old Township of Newark and the modern City of Newark. From this seventeenth century center, Newark spread and developed into an industrial, commercial and residential center as the state's largest city.

Military Park was the site for training of troops, the home of the Boudinot family which entertained General LaFayette on his Newark visit, the northern tip is the location of Trinity (now Trinity-St. Philip's Cathedral of the Episcopal Diocese of Newark) and the location of many of Newark's best outdoor statues. In the 18th and 19th centuries it was surrounded by fine mansions, and in the 20th and 21st centuries is ringed by office buildings, the site of the New Jersey Performing Arts Center and site of a future new expensive residential development.

I believe that this site is the very heart and soul of Newark, and deserves such an honor and designation as a historical district.

Cordially,

Charles F. Cummings Assistant Director for Special Collections (New Jersey Information Center) And City Historian

		Alla	\	
	NO	AUT		
E	N	A)=	
E	OF	NEW	NAR A	
	UT.	NL	· ·	

RECEIVED

HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICE

COMMISSIONERS ZINNERFORD SMITH CHAIRMAN IDA CLARK VICE CHAIRPERSON GLORIA L. CARTWRIGHT TREASURER

FRAN ADUBATO DONALD BRADLEY LYNELL ROBINSON

HAROLD LUCAS, ESQ. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

> Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks & Forestry Historic Preservation Office P.O. Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-0404

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

June 10, 2003

For more than a year, I have chaired a group of high-ranking individuals organized by the mayor for the City of Newark, the Honorable Sharpe James. Our mandate is to spearhead development projects that will have a significant impact on the city of Newark. This select group of 20 individuals is comprised of officials from City Hall, the Housing Authority for the City of Newark, and the local universities.

The group is particularly interested in the nomination of Military Park Commons in downtown Newark as a historic district. We would be honored if you or a member of your staff would join us at our next meeting on Tuesday, July 1, 2003 at 12:00 noon to discuss this nomination and its implications for development projects in that area. The meeting will be held at Newark City Hall, Office of the Mayor, 920 Broad Street, in Room 200.

Please contact Brooke Tippens-Foster at 973-430-2228 to confirm your attendance. I look forward to welcoming you on July 1, 2003.

Sincerely.

Harold Lucas Executive Director

cc: Terry Karschner, Supervising Historic Preservation Specialist Members of the Development Team for the City of Newark

03-1185-3 BC





June 26, 2003

Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer NJ Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks & Forestry Historic Preservation Office P.O. Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-404

Re: Newark-Military Park Historic District

Dear Ms. Guzzo,

On behalf of the Newark Downtown District (NDD), the management organization for the downtown special improvement district representing over 350 commercial properties within Newark's Central Business District, I am writing to express concern over the proposed Military Park Historic District. Our Board of Trustees has requested a presentation by the nominating entity, the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee. Unfortunately, our invitation has been declined twice.

The Trustees of NDD include property owners, representatives of the real estate and business communities, along with City officials and other Newark non-profits. At this time the Board cannot support the proposed Military Park Historic District. No argument has been presented to justify the designation of such a large area. If specific buildings within this district warrant designation this Board would consider such applications. We respectfully request you to delay consideration of this application until a full public review is completed, that includes all partners of interest.

Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call me at 973-733-9333.

Sincerely,

nartamilla

Marta Person Villa NDD Executive Director

cc:

NDD Board of Trustees

17 academy street, suite 815 newark, new jersey 07102 phone 973.733.9333 fax 973.733.9339



RECEIVED JUN 2 7 2003 HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICE

Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Administrator N.J. Historic Preservation Office Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-04040

Doromy Dear Ms. Guzzo:

I am writing you to lend my support for the nomination of a Military Park Historic District for the National Register. The designated area would include, but is not limited to Military Park and several of its famous outbuildings such as, Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral, public radio station WBGO, the Robert Treat Hotel, and The New Jersey Historical Society, formerly the Essex Club.

Representing the third oldest city in the United States, Newark's Military Park district has been at the center of the many favorite pastime events of Newark residents and neighbors alike since its inception in 1666. The area surrounding the actual park, known as "Ladies' Mile," included the most exclusive retail establishments as well as the most high-end social gathering places. Since the city's birth, the park's green itself was used mainly for civic purposes such as town meetings and drilling the local militia. Inspired by these civic functions, the park was renamed Military Park in the nineteenth century and it is the residing place of several works of art that display the city's patriotic pride. Two busts in particular, Gutzon Borglum's "Wars of America" and Jacob Lipschitz's bust of John F. Kennedy are a tribute to the city's continuing support of American History and its key role makers.

The park continues to be a significant gathering place to this very day. During the summer, Military Park is host to a Farmer's Market where vendors sell various New Jersey grown herbs, spices, and produce. This tradition allows these merchants to bring a little piece of the country into the city. Additionally, it enables a mixing of many different cultures and traditions that might not otherwise encounter one another if they were unable to meet in the historic park. Throughout the year, the park also unites many groups of friends and family members, as it a gathering point for various community and family celebrations. To this day, the park is a valuable treasure not only to the city of Newark, but to all those who gather there.

We hope you share our view that this landmark designation will increase public appreciation of the historic heart of our city, and will encourage further investment in its revitalization.

Sincerely,

Mur

Sally Yerkovich President and CEO

.



RECEIVED 7 2003 JUN HISTORIC PRESERVATION DECO

OFFICERS

VICTORIA SNOY PRESIDENT

VALERIE WILSON WESLEY VICE PRESIDENT

> WILMA J. GREY SECRETARY

PHILIP A. THOMAS TREASURER

BOARD MEMBERS

GLORIA BRYANT IQUA COLSON EGAN P. DAVSON LEON B. DENMARK PAMELA IRVIN FIELDS JEFF FRIEDMAN DENNIS L. FROST, SR. TARIN M. FULLER DALE E. HARRIS CYNTHIA HOLLOD DORTHAAN KIRK ANU T. LACIS WILLIAM W. MAY **GWEN MOTEN** VICENTE A. PEREZ VERONICA E. RAY DOUGLAS E. SARINI JAMES A. SCHMIDT DIANA SILVA SALLY YERKOVICH, PH.D.

LINWOOD J. OGLESBY EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR Ms. Dorothy Guzzo, Administrator N.J. Historic Preservation Office P.O. Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-0404

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

RECEIVED 2280

RE: Nomination of Military Park Historic District to the National Register

This letter supports the nomination of the Military Park Historic District to the National Register of Historic Sites. Inclusion of the Military Park on the register will naturally link two existing historic areas bounded by the Park, including the Four Corners and James Street Historic Districts while providing incentives for rehabilitation of properties bordering the park. This designation would greatly enhance Newark's center city by providing a needed historical orientation for future developments.

The Newark Arts Council is pleased to support this nomination.

Sincerely,

glesby

Linwood J. Oglesby Executive Director



RECEIVED JL - 9 2003 HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICE

Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Administrator N.J. Historic Preservation Office Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-04040

Dear Ms Guzzo:

RECEIVED 2280 NA:

2.1

I am writing you to lend my support for the nomination of a Military Park Historic District for the National Register. The designated area would include, but is not limited to Military Park and several of its famous outbuildings such as, Trinity and St. Philip's Cathedral, public radio station WBGO, the Robert Treat Hotel, and The New Jersey Historical Society, formerly the Essex Club.

Representing the third oldest city in the United States, Newark's Military Park district has been at the center of the many favorite pastime events of Newark residents and neighbors alike since its inception in 1666. The area surrounding the actual park, known as "Ladies' Mile," included the most exclusive retail establishments as well as the most high-end social gathering places. Since the city's birth, the park's green itself was used mainly for civic purposes such as town meetings and drilling the local militia. Inspired by these civic functions, the park was renamed Military Park in the nineteenth century and it is the residing place of several works of art that display the city's patriotic pride. Two busts in particular, Gutzon Borglum's "Wars of America" and Jacob Lipschitz's bust of John F. Kennedy are a tribute to the city's continuing support of American History and its key role makers.

The park continues to be a significant gathering place to this very day. During the summer, Military Park is host to a Farmer's Market where vendors sell various New Jersey grown herbs, spices, and produce. This tradition allows these merchants to bring a little piece of the country into the city. Additionally, it enables a mixing of many different cultures and traditions that might not otherwise encounter one another if they were unable to meet in the historic park. Throughout the year, the park also unites many groups of friends and family members, as it a gathering point for various community and family celebrations. To this day, the park is a valuable treasure not only to the city of Newark, but to all those who gather there.

We hope you share our view that this landmark designation will increase public appreciation of the historic heart of our city, and will encourage further investment in its revitalization.

Sincerely,

Sally Yerkovich President and CEO



744 Broad Street, 26th Floor, Newark, NJ 07102 ...

Phone: (973) 522-0099 Fax: (973) 824-6587

July 18, 2003

The Honorable Sharpe James Mayor City of Newark 920 Broad Street Newark, NJ 07102

Dear Mayor James:

At its recent meeting, the Newark Real Estate Board ("NREB") had the opportunity to review the proposal for the declaration of a historic district surrounding Military Park. It is our understanding that this proposal originated with the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee. The review of this matter led the Board to a detailed discussion of the issue of historic preservation, and the policies of the City in regard to that issue. This correspondence is intended to share with you the thoughts of the Board on this subject.

NREB believes that the preservation of the City's history and heritage is of value. It is a fact, however, that the designation of a site as historic places significant limitations on both the City and on property owners in regard to the efficient use of the property. It is therefore of critical importance that this action only be taken in cases where a site is truly of historic importance. The need for preservation should be considered, but it should be considered in balance with the need of the City to make the best use of its land area.

In seeking this balance, it is easier to evaluate the merits of individual sites for designation. Military Park itself is an excellent example; the park is directly associated with the City's origins, it has hosted figures of monumental importance to our state and our nation, and it is home to a masterpiece of one of America's most noted sculptors. There is no question that Military Park is historic and merits designation as such. But even in the case of Military Park, the designation should contemplate and permit changes that are consistent with good design that are warranted by changing circumstances. For example, new uses in the Hahne's building and expansion of NJPAC's success might generate a demand for more active uses in the park, such as those in Bryant Park in Manhattan.

On the other hand, the concept of designating "historic districts" is much more troublesome. While it may be true that individual buildings near the park are worthy of note, it is clear that such is not the case for the majority of the locations and structures. Rather than seek to paint such a situation with a broad brush, it would be far more reasonable to present the cases for each of the potentially noteworthy sites on an individual basis, and leave the remainder outside of the debate.

As a matter of policy, in fact, NREB believes that the City should be extremely narrow in its consideration of historic district designations. The fact that a particular part of the City is representative of a period in our past is not sufficient to classify the entirety of that area as historic. In those cases where the City believes that it is important to retain some example of the architecture or character of an era, it should certainly do so, but it should limit such cases to a representative sample of that situation, rather than seek to preserve every example.

By way of example, the three and four story brick factories of the Ironbound and Frelinghuysen Avenue, such as the former Ballantine brewery or the former Weston Electric plant, are clearly representative of the City's industrial heritage. It would be entirely appropriate to preserve an example of such structures as a tribute to the forces that shaped Newark in the 1800's. On the other hand, declaring all of Frelinghuysen Avenue a historic district would be insane.

It is similarly inappropriate to seek to designate multiple blocks of property, simply because they contain some examples of some part of our past. Quality of preservation, with significant examples carefully chosen, should win out over quantity chosen without regard to distinction.

In light of the above concepts, NREB recommends that the City consider the implementation of different policies on historic preservation. Those policies are as follows:

1. Priority for designation as a historic site should only be given to individual sites that are unique in character and that are directly associated with people and/or events of true historic significance. In such cases where the same people and/or events are already recognized by a designation within the City, the priority would not apply to additional sites.

2. To the extent that particular eras, industries, sociological customs and/or demographic groups are believed to be worthy of historical recognition, such recognition should be given by designation of a representative sample of the sites, structures and/or artifacts of such a classification. Recognition should not be extended to repetitive examples of classifications already recognized within the City.

3. Designation of any area as a historic district should be limited to situations in which the preservation of the entirety of the area is necessary in order to preserve the image, ambiance or appearance of that which is to recognized. In such cases, the boundaries of the district should be defined as narrowly as possible, and should be limited to examples that are representative of the singular theme that is the primary subject of the designation. 4. In the course of consideration of any application for designation, the City should consider the impact of the designation on the potential for efficient use of the property and should weigh whether the subject of the designation is already recognized or could be appropriately recognized by designation at another location.

5. In cases where designation could have a substantial adverse impact on the potential for efficient use of the property, the City should consider alternatives to *in situ* preservation, including the use of plaques, signs, pictorial records, museum collections and/or preservation of representative components of the site.

NREB also believes that it would be useful for the City to develop a proactive plan for its historic preservation efforts, in which the City would affirmatively identify those individuals, events, eras, etc. that are believed to be of significance. NREB would be happy to work with the City Historian and the Landmarks Committee to identify those that qualify for consideration and to catalog those qualifying that have already been the subject of recognition through designation or other means.

Returning to the issue of the proposed Military Park district, when viewed in the context of the principals presented above, NREB believes that the City should not approve the proposal. Rather, the Landmarks Committee should be asked to identify the individual parcels that they believe merit consideration and have each reviewed relative to the policies outlined above.

In closing, we would happy to meet with you at your convenience to discuss this matter in further detail.

Sincerely, Thomas A. Banker

Executive Director

cc: Richard Monteilh, Business Administrator

Community Ban

Independent



July 21, 2003

Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Administrator NJ Historic Preservation Office Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625-0404

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

Donald M. Karp

Vice Chairman

As a long time member of the Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee, I want to evidence my support for the Military Park Commons Historic District.

I believe that the establishment of the same will benefit the general area and the City of Newark.

Your moving forward in a positive way in this connection will surely be beneficial.

With best wishes.

Sincerely, Donald M. Karp

DMK/se

•

Cc: Douglas Eldridge

NPLC

MCKIRDY AND RISKIN A PROFESSIONAL CORPORATION COUNSELLORS AT LAW

RECEIVED -> 162003 **MISTORIC** PRESERVATION OFFICE

136 SOUTH STREET P.O. BOX 2379 MORRISTOWN, N.J. 07962-2379 TELEPHONE (973) 539-8900 FAX # 884-5529

September 15, 2003

VIA FEDERAL EXPRESS

State of New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks and Forestry, Historic Preservation Office P.O. Box 404 / 501 East State Street Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0404 Attn: Dorothy P. Guzzo, Administrator

Re: Nomination of Military Park Historic District, Newark, New Jersey State Review Board Agenda, September 17, 2003 Our File No. 6367

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

This office is counsel to Edison Central Avenue Prop., owner of Block 18, Lots 5-9, 67 in the City of Newark and member of the Newark Real Estate Board.

Kindly consider the within objection to the nomination of the Military Park Historic District pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:4-2.2(c)(9).

1. Request for Adjournment. At the outset, we respectfully request that the State Review Board adjourn its deliberations for ninety (90) days on this matter to permit our client to obtain a comprehensive, adequately documented and technically and professional correct professional evaluation of the within nomination for submission to the State Review Board for its consideration in connection with the within nomination. There has simply been inadequate time for the affected owners to locate and retain a qualified expert and for that expert to prepare an professional analysis of the nomination and sixty-plus page supporting documents during the summer months. We are unaware of any urgency respecting consideration of the within nomination.

2. Objection to Nomination. Preliminary to preparation of a thorough evaluation for consideration by the State Review Board, we wish to reiterate the position of the Newark Real Estate Board ("NREB") as expressed by its Executive Director, Thomas A. Banker to Mayor Sharpe James of the City of Newark on July 18, 2003:

"At its recent meeting, the Newark Real Estate Board ("NREB") had the opportunity to review the proposal for the declaration of a historic district surrounding Military Park. It is our

MCKIRDY AND RISKIN

A PROFESSIONAL CORPORATION Department of Environmental Protection September 15, 2003 Page 2

understanding that this proposal originated with the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee. The review of this matter led the Board to a detailed discussion of the issue of historic preservation, and the policies of the City in regard to that issue. This correspondence is intended to share with you the thoughts of the Board on this subject.

"NREB believes that the preservation of the City's history and heritage is of value. It is a fact, however, that the designation of a site as historic places significant limitations on both the City and on property owners in regard to the efficient use of the property. It is therefore of critical importance that this action only be taken in cases where a site is truly of historic importance. The need for preservation should be considered, but it should be considered in balance with the need of the city to make the best use of its land are.

"In seeking this balance, it is easier to evaluate the merits of individual sites for designation. Military Park itself is an excellent example; the park is directly associated with the City's origins, it has hosted figures of monumental importance tour state and our nation, and it is home to a masterpiece of one of America's most noted sculptors. There is no question that Military Park is historic and merits designation as such. But even in the case of Military Park, the designation should contemplate and permit changes that are consistent with good design that are warranted by changing circumstances. For example, new uses in the Hahne's building and expansion of NJPAC's success might generate a demand for more active uses in the park, such as those in Bryant Park in Manhattan.

"On the other hand, the concept of designating "historic districts" is much more troublesome. While it may be true that individual buildings near the park are worthy of note, it is clear that such is not the case for the majority of the locations and structures. Rather than seek to paint such a situation with a broad brush, it would be far more reasonable to present the cases for each of the potentially noteworthy sites on an individual basis, and leave the remainder outside of the debate.

"As a matter of policy, in fact, NREB believes that the city should be extremely narrow in its consideration of historic district designations. The fact that a particular part of the City is representative of a period in our past is not sufficient to classify the entirety of that area as historic. In those cases where the City believes that it is important to retain some example of the architecture or character of an ear, it should certainly do so, but it should limit such cases to a representative sample of that situation, rather than seek to preserve every example.

"By way of example, the three and four story brick factories of the Ironbound and Frelinghuysen Avenue, such as the former Ballantine brewery or the former Weston Electric plant, are clearly representative of the City's industrial heritage. It would be entirely appropriate to preserve an example of such structures as a tribute to the forces that shaped Newark in the 1800's. On the other hand, declaring all of Frelinghuysen Avenue a historic district would be insane.

MCKIRDY AND RISKIN A PROFESSIONAL CORPORATION Department of Environmental Protection September 15, 2003 Page 3

"It is similarly inappropriate to seek to designate multiple blocks of property, simply because they contain some examples of some part of our past. Quality of preservation, with significant examples carefully chosen, should win out over quantity chosen without regard to distinction.

"In light of the above concepts, NREB recommends that the City consider the implementation of different policies on historic preservation. Those policies are as follows:

- 1. Priority for designation as a historic site should only be given to individual sites that are unique in character and that are directly associated with people and/or events of true historic significance. In such cases where the same people and/or events are already recognized by a designation within the City, the priority would not apply to additional sites.
- 2. To the extent that particular eras, industries, sociological customs and/or demographic groups are believed to be worthy of historical recognition, such recognition should be given by designation of a representative samples of the sites, structures and/or artifacts of such a classification. Recognition should not be extended to repetitive examples of classifications already recognized within the City.
- 3. Designation of any area as a historic district should be limited to situations in which the preservation of the entirety of the area is necessary in order to preserve the image, ambiance or appearance of that which is to recognized. In such cases, the boundaries of the district should be defined as narrowly as possible, and should be limited to examples that are representative of the singular theme that is the primary subject of the designation.
- 4. In the course of consideration of any application for designation, the City should consider the impact of the designation on the potential for efficient use of the property and should weigh whether the subject of the designation is already recognized or could be appropriately recognized by designation at another location.
- 5. In cases where designation could have a substantial adverse impact on the potential for efficient use of the property, the City should consider alternatives to *in situ* preservation, including the use of plaques, signs, pictorial records, museum collections and/or preservation of representative components of the site.

"NREB also believes that it would be useful for the City to develop a proactive plan for its historic preservation efforts, in which the City would affirmatively identify those individuals, events, eras, etc. that are believed to be of significance. NREB would be happy to work with the City Historian and the Landmarks Committee to identify those that qualify for consideration and to catalog those qualifying that have already been the subject of recognition through designation or other means.

"Returning to the issue of the proposed Military park district, when viewed in the context of the principals presented above, NREB believes that the city should not approve the proposal. Rather, the Landmarks Committee should be asked to identify the individual parcels that they believe merit consideration and have each reviewed relative to the policies outlines above."

As indicated, the effect of an area-wide designation is far-reaching and should not be undertaken by the State Review Board in the absence of an opportunity to present a comprehensive, adequately documented and technically and professional correct professional evaluation of the within nomination. Accordingly, we reiterate our request that a determination on the subject nomination be withheld pending submission of such documentation.

We are hopeful also that, working cooperatively with the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee, an accommodation might be reached in connection with the nomination which balances the interest in historic preservation with the public interest in the continued revitalization of the City of Newark.

3. Apparent Deficiency in Nomination. The copy of the Registration Form with which we have been provided does not appear to comply with N.J.A.C.7:4-2.2(c)(4) which requires a complete list of all owners and related property identification of the nominated property within the area (irrespective of whether such owners are entitled to notice of the nomination and proceedings before the Board). We request that this item be clarified in advance of action by the Board.

Thank you for your consideration of the foregoing.

Respectfully Submitted,

McKIRDY & RISKIN, P.A.

JOHN H. BUONOCORE, JR.

JHB/cs

cc: Edison Central Avenue Prop.

Thomas A. Banker, Exec. Dir. Newark Real Estate Board



HPO-J2003-44

Bradley M. Campbel

Commissioner

James E. McGreevey Governor State of New Jersey

Department of Environmental Protection

Division of Parks & Forestry, Historic Preservation Office PO Box 404, Trenton, NJ 08625 TEL: (609) 292-2023 FAX: (609) 984-0578 www.state.nj.us/dep/hpo

October 14, 2003

John Buonocore, Jr McKirdy & Riskin 136 South Street Morristown, NJ 07962-2379

Dear Mr. Buonocore:

This letter is written in response to your September 15, 2003 letter concerning the proposed Military Park Historic District, Newark, Essex County.

As you are aware the nomination was not presented at the September 17, 2003 meeting of the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites [SRB]. It has now been scheduled for the December 3, 2003 meeting of the SRB.

It is important to note that neither the New Jersey Register of Historic Places nor the National Register of Historic Places places restrictions on private properties. And there are two important incentives when an area is so designated – historic preservation tax incentives for income producing properties and the New Jersey Rehabilitation subcode for historic properties that allows some flexibility in building code compliance. Information on these programs can be found on our web site at <u>www.state.nj.us/dep/hpo</u>.

Your letter, quoting extensively from Thomas Banker's letter to Mayor Sharpe James of July 18, 2003, indicates a preference for individually listing historic properties as a more appropriate mechanism to recognize historic properties.

In the past 25 years properties have been nominated to the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places, both individually and as part of historic districts. Many properties in Newark and elsewhere in New Jersey have been individually designated, but many districts have been listed as well.

Previous historic districts in Newark that have been included in the New Jersey & National Registers of Historic Plexuses are the James Street Commons Historic District, North Broad Street Historic District, Forest Hill Historic District, Four Corners Historic District, Lincoln Park Historic District, and most recently, the Weequachic Park Historic District.

New Jersey is an Equal Opportunity Employer Recycled Paper

The nomination for the Military Park Historic District provides a strong justification for a historic district designation. If you wish to provide documentation that presents a different evaluation from the one the nomination currently conveys, this information will need to be submitted at least fourteen days before the SRB meeting to enable this office to convey the information to the SRB members in a timely fashion.

The nomination placed on display in the Newark Public Library contains all the information pertinent to an application. All properties within the district are specifically described in the nomination. Although the property owner list was not included, it is on file in the office.

I hope that you and your client find this response satisfactory. If you do chose to object to the application you are strongly encouraged to do so with a notarized letter from the owner of record.

Sincerely,

Terry Karschner Supervising Historic Preservation Specialist

A REAL PROPERTY.

c: Douglas Eldridge, Newark preservation & Landmarks Committee Thomas Banker, Newark Real Estate Board

Newark

Department of Administration

920 Broad Street Newark, New Jersey 07102 973-733-3780 Fax 973-733-3769 E-mail: monteilhr@ci.newark.nj.us

December 3, 2003

Sharpe James Mayor

Richard A. Monteilh Business Administrator



Dorothy P. Guzzo, Administrator Historic Preservation Office Division of Parks and Forestry NJ Department of Environmental Protection PO Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625

VIA FAX: (609) 984-0578

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

I am writing regarding the consideration of the Military Park Commons Historic District for nomination by the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites to the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places. It is my understanding that written comment would be accepted in addition to today's oral presentations and discussion by the Board. Therefore, I am submitting the following opinion from the City of Newark administration.

The City of Newark is proud of its history and heritage, and is fully in agreement with the preservation and active use of truly historic sites. We have numerous sites and several districts already listed on the State and National Registers, and will continue to support efforts to preserve sites that are unique in character, represent the architecture of an era in the City's past, or are truly connected to important people or events in our history. However, we must assert that there is a need to balance the concerns of preservation with land use policies that enhance the growth and redevelopment of the nation's third oldest major city.

The Military Park Historic District as proposed does not fully recognize the current appearance or uses of the area, specifically the blocks on the west side of Broad Street, and bounded on the north by Washington Place, the south by Raymond Boulevard and the west by Halsey Street. The most significant buildings on the west side of Broad Street, which are two of the four "key buildings" listed in the application west of Broad Street, are the old Hahne's Department Store and Griffith Piano Company. These buildings are already listed on the Historic Register individually. The other buildings on this street face have either been demolished, are dangerously derelict and need to be taken down, or have been so altered over the years that there are no historic elements left to preserve. The idea of preserving every old, vacant retail

2017333769 PAGE.02

D. Guzzo Dec. 3, 2003 Page 2

establishment simply because of what once was there would preclude the redevelopment of a significant part of the main street of our downtown.

The City of Newark administration supports the nomination of distinct historic properties, as well as truly significant historic districts. For the reasons outlined above, I request that the Historic Preservation Office and Review Board for Historic Sites amend the application that was heard today for the Military Park Historic District. The western boundary of the District should be redrawn to match the curbline on the east side of Broad Street. With this amendment, Military Park, along with the significant street faces and scale of Park Place, Fulton Street and Rector Streets would receive the Historic District designation, while permitting the application of the State's Smart Growth principles to the west side of Broad Street.

Thank you for accepting these comments and presenting them to the Review Board. I look forward to a continued dialogue with your office.

Sincerely,

Kichard A. Monteilh Business Administrator

RAM/JBC

RECEIVED

2280

Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee P.O. Box 1066 Newark, NJ 07101-1080 Tel (973) 622-4910 Fax (973) 624-5308

December 3, 2003

New Jersey State Review Board Dorothy Guzzo, Administrator NJ Historic Preservation Office PO 404 Trenton, NJ 08625

RE: Proposed Military Park Historic District

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

The proposed nomination of the Military Park Historic District is part of our continued effort toregognize Newark's important place in New Jersey history. Many significant examples of our rich architectural heritage that once stood proudly in the area have been demolished. To the east of Military park where a stunning Cass Gilbert auditorium once stood, we now have a sterile wind swept plaza so we can better see an example of an oversized glass box.

Some members of the real estate community have recently questioned this nomination. We hear the usual arguments of how this district and preservation goals will obstruct growth and redevelopment. Yet, the nearby Four Corners District has provided considerable financial benefit to several projects. With input from Newark's Landmark Commission, a facade improvement program has had a positive impact on aesthetic appearances of that area. A district will enhance the value of property and ratables. When opportunities arise to build on vacant land between Military Park and James Street Historic District, review by this commission will help assure a high quality of design for proposed construction. This past Sunday's New York Times Real Estate section featured a story about how much interest there is in the area. A district helps give a positive image to urban areas and will help in marketing the proposed 223 rental apartments mentioned in the article.

Structural integrity of buildings is also used as a reason to eliminate parcels. Taking full advantage of presevation incentive, a formerly abandoned office building on Clinton Street in Four Corners is now under renovation to become apartments on upper floors. At street level, offices are being planned for the Special Improvement District. A complete analysis done by licensed professional engineers of these buildings will surely find that these buildings could have deficiencies corrected.

Good urban design incorporates older buildings into redevelopment plans to give a sense of continuity and place. The preservation community in Newark is far from being obstructionist. Changes will continually be made to our urban fabric, but we must do so with careful thought and consensus.

As an organization, we stand strongly behind this nomination and hope you agree with us in our effort to preserve Newark's heritage. We thank New Jersey Historic Sites Council and the staff of the New Jersey Preservation Office for your consideration of this matter.

Sincerely,

William R. Mikesell, President

DEC 03 2003 09:03

9736245308 PAGE.01

Jeffery Moys 973-391-5845

23



State of New Jersey

Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks & Forestry, Historic Preservation Office PO Box 404, Trenton, NJ 08625 TEL: (609) 292-2023 FAX: (609) 984-0578 www.state.nj.us/dep/hpo

> January 8, 2004 HPO Log# 04-031185



Bradley M. Campbell

John H. Buonocore, Jr. McKirdy and Riskin 136 South Street PO Box 2379 Morristown, New Jersey 07962-2379

Dear Mr. Buonocore:

This is a detailed response to your letter of December 12, 2003 and a meeting of your clients and myself on January 7, 2004 with Commissioner Bradley Campbell. In your letter you express concerns of your clients about the draft nomination of the Military Park Commons Historic District in the City of Newark, Essex County, for listing in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places. Specifically it addresses the issue of where to draw the boundary of the district with respect to Broad Street.

Three potential alternatives have been suggested to date. The draft nomination document for the district proposes that the boundary extend along Halsey Street, to encompass one line of complete blocks on the westerly side of Broad Street. Both through your December 12th letter and your appearance before the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites on December 3rd you have sought the complete exclusion of four of the five blocks along the west side of Broad Street, including the Broad Street frontage extending from Raymond Boulevard to Central Avenue. However, the Review Board considered your request, but acting in accordance with boundary delineation guidance drawn from National Register Bulletin #21 ("Defining Boundaries for National Register Properties"), voted to recommend an alternative boundary that would keep the entire frontage along the west side of Broad Street within the district while excluding a considerable amount of vacant land along Halsey Street.

The character of the buildings along the west side of Broad Street is specifically addressed in a letter to you from William Donohoe of the firm Ehrenkrantz, Eckstut, & Kuhn dated November 18, 2003, a copy of which is included as an exhibit to your letter. Donohoe's letter acknowledges the presence of three key buildings along the west side of Broad Street: the Lauter Piano Building at 591 Broad, the Griffith Building at 605-607 Broad, and the Hahnes Department Store Building at 609-633 Broad Street. He has suggested the exclusion of three blocks from the district—not four—however, there is a fourth key building along the west side of Broad Street: the Kresge Building, at 715 Broad, which occupies the block between Cedar Street and Raymond Boulevard. The west side of Broad Street is dominated by major department stores (Kresge, Hahne's, & S.Klein's) and other major retail businesses (Griffith and Lauter), not by surface parking lots. The importance of this row to the history of Newark's retail sector is one of the major points documented in the nomination.

,

For clarification, Donohoe's letter also slightly undercounts (by two) the number of buildings in the three blocks he suggested to exclude. His letter claims that beside the three key buildings that he acknowledges, the three blocks contain only eight contributing and three non-contributing buildings. Actually, however, the nomination documents that setting aside the three key buildings leaves nine (9) contributing and four (4) non-contributing buildings.

Of the five blocks on the west side of Broad Street, their value to the proposed district may be summarized as follows (south to north): the southernmost block (between Raymond Boulevard and Cedar Street) is fully occupied by a key building (Kresge's) that serves as the southern anchor of the district. The second block (between Cedar Street and West Park Street) is occupied by five buildings, four of which are contributing. (The fifth building might be rendered contributing, if a future removal of its non-historic facade reveals that the original facade survives behind it.) The third block (between West Park and New streets) includes two contributing and one non-contributing buildings. This block also contains the only interruption of the Broad Street commercial architecture by a parking lot within the district. This lot extends for about two-thirds of the length of this block, or less than 20 percent of the length of Broad Street within the district, not counting the widths of the side streets. If the side streets were included in this calculation, the Broad Street frontage of the parking lot would fall below 15 percent of the total. The fourth block (between New Street and Central Avenue) is dominated by three key buildings (Hahnes, Griffith, and Lauter), three more contributing buildings, and two non-contributing retail buildings. The fifth and final block (between Central Avenue and Washington Place), which neither you nor Donohoe requested to have removed, is occupied by an unbroken row of retail and commercial buildings, of which six are contributing and one is non-contributing.

With respect to your representation that the City of Newark has opposed this nomination, this office has received a letter from Business Administrator Richard Monteilh expressing concern on behalf of the City and suggesting a district boundary along the east side of Broad Street. However, this office also received a letter of April 10, 2003 from Mayor Sharpe James to Douglas Eldridge, expressing the City's support for listing the Military Park "neighborhood" in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places. In addition, on May 12, 2003, Elizabeth DelTufo, Chairperson of the Newark Landmarks and Historic Preservation Commission, expressed the Commission's support for the registration of the Military Park Historic District.

On behalf of your clients, and in accordance with NJAC 7:4-2.2 (c) 13, notarized objections from property owners of record should be submitted to our office by January 18, 2004.

Listing the Military Park Commons Historic District in the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places will yield redevelopment benefits to the City of Newark. Listing will enable property owners of key or contributing buildings in the district to obtain investment tax credits for appropriate rehabilitation. Tax incentives leverage private investment in historic properties through income tax credits for qualified rehabilitation projects. The Investment Tax Credit (ITC) program administered by the National Park Service through the HPO has promoted reinvestment in historic buildings since 1976. The program provides federal income tax credits for rehabilitation of income producing historic properties. In New Jersey last year, 38 projects representing over \$115 million in preservation investment were initiated or continued as part of the ITC program. This large-scale private investment is a direct result of a historic preservation tool that is designed to encourage economic investment in New Jersey while helping to preserve the historic resources of the state. Many of these projects would not happen if not for the incentive offered by the ITC program. Often these projects involve redevelopment in urban areas where they are critical to the revitalization efforts within our cities. For detailed information on historic preservation tax incentives, go to the NPS web site at <u>http://www.2.cr.nps.gov/tps/tax/index.htm</u>

In addition, the New Jersey Rehabilitation Subcode is a comprehensive set of technical requirements that enables the restoration and rehabilitation of buildings to be safer, cheaper and easier. These innovative standards provide predictability for those undertaking the rehabilitation of existing buildings, and allow for flexibility in applying a variety of code sections. Developed by the NJ Department of Community Affairs (DCA) the Rehab Subcode was adopted on January 5, 1998.

The Rehabilitation Subcode includes provisions for buildings that meet the standards for historic buildings established by the relevant State or Federal agencies. The Rehab Subcode allows the use of replica materials in order to preserve the historic value and integrity of a historic building. Further information and guidance is available from the Department of Community Affairs website by following the link : <u>http://www.state.nj.us/dca/codes/rehab/ehabguide.shtml</u>

Finally, as was stated at the SRB meeting on December 3, 2003, as soon as the recommended changes are completed and submitted to this office, we will forward a completed copy of the nomination to you. If you have any questions, please feel free to call.

Sincerely,

Dorothy P. Guzzo Administrator

DPG/RWC|..\L210

C: William Donohoe Richard A. Monteilh Honorable Sharpe James Elizabeth DelTufo Douglas Eldridge Ulana Zakalak



RECEIVED JAN 2 3 2004 HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICE

SHARPE JAMES MAYOR Newark, New Jersey 07102

January 20, 2004

Ms. Dorothy P. Guzzo Administrator Historic Preservation Office NJ Department of Environmental protection PO Box 404 Trenton, NJ 08625

VIA FACSIMILE: (609) 984-0578

ಸಲ್ಪ ______ ಕೊಂತೆ ಸ

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

The Newark Landmarks and Preservation Committee has submitted an application to you office, seeking the designation of a portion of our Downtown as the "Military Park Historic District". When this project was brought to my attention early in 2003, I offered my support for the investigation of the concept. I am proud of Newark's great historical heritage and I have consistently supported reasonable efforts to properly recognize that heritage.

In reviewing the application as actually submitted to your office, however, I feel that the Landmarks group has gone beyond that which is reasonable. Military Park itself is of historical significance, as are several of the major buildings, such as Hahne's, the Essex Club (now NJ Historical Society), and the Robert Treat Hotel. The area proposed in the application does not, however, enjoy that same significance.

After reviewing all of the data provided, my administration has concluded that it would be more appropriate to amend the application and to reduce the area to be considered for designation. Richard Monteilh, our Business Administrator, wrote to you on December 3, 2003 to advise you of our position on that amendment and I am writing you at this time to make sure that there is no confusion as to the position of those who were elected to manage the affairs of our state's greatest city. Dorothy P. Guzzo Page 2 January 20, 2004

I would therefore request that your office and that of the Commissioner of DEP amend the boundaries of the area so as to make the western boundary of the area be aligned with the eastern curb line of Broad Street. This would remove all of the blocks west of Broad Street from the proposed district.

I hank you in advance for your anticipated cooperation in this matter. Sincerel Sharpe Jame Mayor cc: Bradler Gampbell, Commissioner of NJDEP Hongrable Ronald Rice, NJ State Senator,

MCKIRDY AND RISKIN A PROFESSIONAL CORPORATION COUNSELLORS AT LAW

136 SOUTH STREET P.O. BOX 2379 MORRISTOWN, N.J. 07962-2379 TELEPHONE (973) 539-8900 FAX # 984-5529

January 21, 2004

FEDEX



Ms. Dorothy P. Guzzo, Administrator State of New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks and Forestry, Historic Preservation Office 501 East State Street, P.O. Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0404

Re: Nomination of Military Park Historic District, Newark, New Jersey Our File No. 6367

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

With respect to your letter dated January 8, 2004, I am enclosing herewith the notarized objections of the following entities pursuant to *N.J.A.C.* 7:4-2.2(c)13:

Edison Properties, LLC, owner of Block 18, Lots 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 67 thru 71,

Hartz Mountain Industries, owner of Block 53.01, Lot 38,

HG Jetson Urban Renewal Investors LLC, an affiliate of Cogswell Realty Group, LLC, owner of Block 18, Lots 27, 28, 39 & 77.

The enclosed are the fax versions. Hard copies of the originals will be forwarded to you in the next few days.

Very truly yours,

McKIRDY & RISKIN, P.A.

Chals Penter

CHARLES E. REUTHER

CER/sbh enclosures


c.c. Edison Properties, LLCc.c. Hartz Mountain Industriesc.c. HG Jetson Urban Renewal Investors, LLCc.c. Valerie Anne Gray, DAGc.c. John H. Buonocore, Jr., Esq.

<u>01/21/2004</u> 11:21 FAX 973 643 2256 01/20/04 16:31 FAX 9739845529

EDISON PROPERTIES, LLC 100 Washington Street Newark, New Jersey 07102 (973) 643-7700

January 20, 2004

Ms. Dorothy P. Guzzo, Administrator State of New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks and Forestry, Historic Preservation Office 501 East State Street, P.O. Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0404

Re: Nomination of Military Park Historic District, Newark, New Jersey Block 18, Lots 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 67 thru 71 Our File No. 6367

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

Edison Properties, LLC is the title owner of Block 18, Lots 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 67 through 71 in the City of Newark located within the proposed Military Park Historic District nomination zone. We hereby submit this letter as our objection, under *N.J.A.C.* 7:4-2.2(c)13, to your January 8, 2004 letter and to the inclusion of our property in the nomination of the Military Park Historic District. This objection is based on the reasons set forth in the December 12, 2003 letter from our McKirdy and Riskin, PA to Commissioner Bradley M. Campbell, and also as expressed to you in our meeting of December 5, 2003.

Very truly yours,

EDISON PROPERTIES, LLC

Douglas Sarini

SWORN before me this ay of January, 2004 NOT CER/sbh 6,2007 c.c. John H

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO R.1:4-4(c)

I hereby certify in accordance with the provisions of R.1:4-4(c) that the annexed signature page of Douglas Sarini is a facsimile of his original signature and that he has acknowledged the genuineness thereof. I hereby further certify that the annexed document or a copy with original signatures affixed will be filed if requested by the court or a party.

I hereby certify that the foregoing statements made by me are true. I am aware that if any of the foregoing statements made by me are willfully false, I am subject to punishment.

Charles E REUTHER

DATED: January 21, 2004



HARTZ MOUNTAIN INDUSTRIES, INC.

Reply to: P.O. Box 1615 Secaucus, New Jersey 07096-1515 Direct Dial: 201-272-5303 Telecopier: 201-348-4221 s-mail: allen.msgrinl@hartzmountain.com

January 21, 2004

Ms. Dorothy P. Guzzo, Administrator State of New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks and Forestry, Historic Preservation Office 501 East State Street P.O. Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0404

Re: Nomination of Military Park Historic District, Newark, New Jersey 707 Broad Street, Block 53.01, Lot 38 Our File No. 6367

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

Hartz Mountain Industries, Inc. is the title owner of the property designated as Block 53.01, Lot 38, in the City of Newark and located within the proposed Military Park Historic District nomination zone. We hereby submit this letter as our objection, under N.J.A.C. 7:4-2.2(c)13, to your January 8, 2004 letter and to the inclusion of our property in the nomination of the Military Park Historic District. This objection is based on the reasons set forth in the December 12, 2003 letter from the firm of McKirdy and Riskin, PA to Commissioner Bradley M. Campbell, and also as expressed to you in our meeting on December 5, 2003.

If you have any questions or need any additional information, please call me.

Very truly yo Allen J. Madin

Vice President Assistant-General Counsel

Sworn to and subscribed before me this $\frac{\partial I dt}{\partial t}$ day of January 2004

Notary Public OF NEW JERSEY My Commission Expires June 30, 2005

AJM/CT-SADOCSWACKINNEWARKI7078ROADLTRS/Guca 1-21-04.400

400 PLAZA DRIVE, P.O. BOX 1515, SECAUCUS, NEW JERSEY 07096-1515 . (201) 348-1200 . www.hartzmountain.com

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO R.1:4-4(c)

I hereby certify in accordance with the provisions of R.1:4-4(c) that the annexed signature page of Allan Magrini is a facsimile of his original signature and that he has acknowledged the genuineness thereof. I hereby further certify that the annexed document or a copy with original signatures affixed will be filed if requested by the court or a party.

I hereby certify that the foregoing statements made by me are true. I am aware that if any of the foregoing statements made by me are willfully false, I am subject to punishment.

Lale fenter

DATED: January 21, 2004

۱



January 21, 2004

Ms. Dorothy P. Guzzo, Administrator State of New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection Division of Parks and Forestry, Historic Preservation Office 501 East State Street, P.O. Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0404

Re: Nomination of Military Park Historic District, Newark, New Jersey Our File No. 6367

Dear Ms. Guzzo:

HG Jetson Urban Renewal Investors LLC, an affiliate of Cogswell Realty Group, L.L.C., is the title owner of Block 18, Lots 27, 28, 39 & 77 in the City of Newark located within the proposed Military Park Historic District nomination zone. We hereby submit this letter as our objection, under N.J.A.C. 7:4-2.2(c)13, to your January 8, 2004 letter and to the inclusion of our property in the nomination of the Military Park Historic District. This objection is based on the reasons set forth in the December 12, 2003 letter from our attorneys, McKirdy and Riskin, PA, to Commissioner Bradley M. Campbell, and also as expressed to you in our meeting of December 5, 2003.

Very truly yours,

COGSWELL REALTY GROUP, L.L.C.

By:

Arthur R. Stern Managing Member

SWORN before me this 21st day of January, 2004

resta Notary Public NOTARY PUBLIC State of New Jersey BELEN E. LACOSTA My Commission Expires Apr 29, 2004

CER/sbh c.c. John H. Buonocore, Jr., Esq.



CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO R.1:4-4(c)

I hereby certify in accordance with the provisions of R.1:4-4(c) that the annexed signature page of Arthur R. Stern is a facsimile of his original signature and that he has acknowledged the genuineness thereof. I hereby further certify that the annexed document or a copy with original signatures affixed will be filed if requested by the court or a party.

I hereby certify that the foregoing statements made by me are true. I am aware that if any of the foregoing statements made by me are willfully false, I am subject to punishment.

Charles E. REUTHER

DATED: January 21, 2004

.ε

25th ANNIVERSARY 1978—2003

new



Executive Committee

Michael J. Mills, FAIA President

Michael Calatati, AIA Alan Mallach, AICP Vice Presidents

Genny Rabe Treasurer

Megan F. Thomas, Esq. Secretary

Board of Directors Janice E. Armstrong Dennis N Bertland Sara R. Cureton Alice Larsen Deupree, RA Orlando C. Esposito Jetfrey G. Frake Felipe J. Gorostiza, PhD John D.S. Hatch, AIA William L. Hoffinan, Esq. Mary-Anna Holden Betty Denny Hutcheon Diane S. Kaese, RA Greta Kiernan Glasgow A. Limerick, ASLA Judith R. McAlpin John M. Payne Frederick C Raffetto, Esq. Jerry Raymond Carlos Rodrigues, PP, AICP Mary Lou Strong

Ron Emrich Executive Director January 29, 2004

ncorpo

Hon. Bradley M. Campbell, Commissioner New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection 401 East State Street, 7th Floor, East Wing P.O. Box 402 Trenton, NJ 08625-0402

RECEIVED 2280

Re: Military Park National Register Historic District - Newark

Dear Commissioner Campbell:

erse

I am writing on behalf of the board of directors and members of Preservation New Jersey (PNJ) to urge you to support the recommendation adopted unanimously by the National Register Board of Review on December 3, 2003 regarding the nomination of the Military Park Historic District in Newark to the National and New Jersey Registers of Historic Places. The nomination, as recommended by the Board, reflects an appropriate interpretation of the standards and guidelines for determining eligibility for listing in the Register. Your support of the nomination as recommended will serve as a much-needed message of reinforcement for the credibility of the Register programs and processes.

Requests to adjust boundaries and remove the western blockfaces from the district, which we understand have been made by Mayor James, would denigrate the validity and credibility of the nomination. Certainly, the historical and cultural significance of the proposed district is based in large part on the contributions of the retail establishments embodied in most of the remaining buildings on the west side of Broad Street. Meanwhile, the physical enclosure of Military Park -- one of the city's original commons -- by the Broad Street streetwall is an important character-defining cultural and architectural feature. We are concerned that a recommendation forwarded to the Keeper of the National Register that only partially represents the importance of the area's cultural and economic history will reduce the overall credibility of the nomination – and the process by which it is recommended for listing in the Register.

Objections that have apparently been lodged against listing of the western portion of the proposed district appear to be based on misperceptions on the part of various real estate and development interests about restrictions on property ownership and the applicability of local design review to National and New Jersey Register-listed properties. Preservation New Jersey's Urban Initiative, supported by the National Trust and The Fund for New Jersey, is assisting local preservation interests to build stronger collaborative partnerships in urban communities in order to resolve some of these apparent misconceptions and

Trenton, NJ 08608

• Phone 609.392.6409 • Fax 609

Fax 609.392.6418
 www.preservationnj.org

disputes, better integrating historic preservation in the municipal and private planning and development process.

Preservation New Jersey appreciates your continued support for and interest in the preservation of our state's rich architectural and cultural heritage, and in the integrity of the Register listing process. As always, please let us know if we can be of help to you.

3.8

Sincere en Europ

,

Ron Emrich, Executive Director

r.

cc: Dorothy Guzzo, Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer

February 7, 2004

Commissioner Bradley Campbell Dept. of Environmental Protection P.O. Box 402 Trenton, N.J. 08625-0402

Dear Commissioner Campbell:

THE NEWARK PRESERVATION & LANDMARKS COMMITTEE P.O. Box 1066 Newark, N.J. 07101 (973) 622-4910



...



Since the founding of our organization in 1973, we have been involved in the nominations of most of the five historic districts and 60-plus invidiual sites now listed for Newark on the New Jersey and National Registers of Historic Places. Many of our nominations have been praised by the State Review Board and the Historic Preservation Office staff for quality of scholarship and scope of vision.

We are writing now because of our concern about the fate of our most recent major nomination, for the Military Park Commons Historic District. If approved for the Registers, this basically will complete the official recognition of the historical and architectural significance of the heart of Newark. We are anxious that this proposed district not be truncated because of baseless fears among a few large property owners.

This nomination was not prepared casually or hastily. A Military Park district was first proposed in a 1985 survey funded by your department. The boundaries that were suggested then encompass all of the area in our 2003 nomination. On August 29, 1990, the-then Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer issued an opinion that this district is eligible for the Registers. On March 19, 1996, Dorothy Guzzo, in a lengthy letter to New Jersey Transit, reaffirmed her predecessor's 1990 opinion and also declared the eligibility of several specific sites within the district, including the old Kresge store (707 Broad Street).

Some years later we obtained a grant from the N.J. Historical Commission for \$15,000 to cover most of the costs of nominating this district. The nomination was submitted to DEP last Feburary. As far as we know, DEP followed all of the proper procedures in sending notices and conducting meetings. Several City officials attended your public presentation in Newark on August 13, but raised no objections. No City representatives appeared at the December 3 hearing of the State Review Board, but several owners and business representatives did attend and testified against inclusion of certain areas in the proposed district. We know that since then owners of properties in two of the affected blocks have filed objections. Now they have persuaded the City administration to call belatedly for the removal of all properties on the west side of Broad Street. This would eliminate five blocks containing about 26 key and contributing buildings -- more than half of the structures within the proposed district.

As far as we can determine, these objections arise from the seemingly irrational fears of some owners that designation will interfere with their plans for redevelopment. We believe that their experiences with preservation agencies in New York City may have generated these fears. And yet in Newark just this week, one of the objecting owners, Cogswell Realty Group, received rapid and enthusiastic approval of the City's Landmarks and Historic Preservation Commission for multimillion-dollar conversions of three National Register buildings into retail-residental complexes. Yet these objectors still refuse to believe their own experience here -- that there is no reason to dread local landmark controls in Newark.

Commissioner Bradley Campbell

- 2 -

February 7, 2004

It is most unfortunate that these objectors, while readily claiming tax credits for their rehabilitation, have spread their panic to some public officials. We will try to provide new reassurances to local officials about the rather minor and mostly benign impact of designation. We regret that neither Mayor James, Business Administrator Monteilh, nor Senator Rice has ever questioned us on any details of this nomination.

And now we are extremely distressed that you have granted a private audience to a delegation of objectors. We have no way of knowing what transpired at that meeting. We must question whether it is fair or even proper to permit objectors -- who already have had ample opportunties to make their case in public -- to engage in private negotiations that may affect your decisions. At the very least, we feel that the organization sponsoring this nomination should have an equal chance to meet with you, and to review and attempt to respond to any points raised by the opposition. There are many issues here, and we think we are entitled to discuss them directly with you -- just as the objectors have done already.

We are concerned not only about the fate of this nomination but the integrity of the procedures for handling all Register nominations. We have tried to play by the rules. We have seen the meticulous review of this nomination by your staff, as reflected in the comprehensive letter of January 8, 2004, from Ms. Guzzo, and the long and thoughtful deliberation by the State Review Board at the December 3 hearing. It would send an ominous message if any backdoor bargaining could undermine the conscientious work of DEP staff and the Review Board -- as well as the investment of the State Historical Commission in this effort.

Certainly we acknowledge that the Review Board is only an advisory body, and that you have overall authority in these proceedings. All we ask is a fair opportunity to rebut the attacks on this nomination, and defend our proposal. We will not abuse your time and patience.

We hope you can come to see that Military Park has three major sides, and all three should be represented in any historic district based on the park.

We appreciate your cooperation and hope to hear from you soon on when and where we can meet. We have every confidence in your desire to be sensitive to all sides, and attentive to all arguments.

Enclosures

CC: Dorothy Guzzo, Administrator, NJHPO Mayor Sharpe James Senator Ronald Rice Philetus Holt, Chair, State Review Board Marc Mappen, N.J. Historical Commission Richard Monteilh, Newark Business Adminstrator Ron Emrich, Preservation New Jersey NPLC Officers, Trustees, Consultant

Yours very truly. Douglas Eldridge, **Executive Director**

13

THE NEWARK PRESERVATION & LANDMARKS COMMITTEE P.O. Box 1066 Newark, N.J. 07101 (973) 622-4910

RECEIVED

2280



March 16, 2004

Ms. Carol D. Shull, Keeper of the National Register National Park Service 1201 Eye St. N.W., 8th floor Washington, D.C. 20005

Dear Ms. Shull:

We submit herewith a National Register nomination for the Military Park Commons Historic District in Newark. As the sponsoring organization, we are sending this directly to the National Park Service because the New Jersey Office of Historic Preservation has failed to act on it within a reasonable period of time.

The proposed district encompasses a large downtown park, originally set aside by 17th century settlers as a militia training ground, and 10 surrounding blocks that contain major commercial and institutional buildings. The nomination was funded primarily by the New Jersey Historical Commission and was prepared by our architectural history consultant, Ulana Zakalak.

She sent the original nomination to the State Preservation Office on February 24, 2003. After some minor revisions, it was presented at a public meeting in Newark on August 13. Because of problems in mustering a professional quorum, the State Review Board for Historic Sites did not act on the nomination until December 3. The board devoted about two hours to this application, hearing an illustrated presentation and statements from objectors and our organization, and then deliberating in detail. The board then voted unanimously to recommend the district for the Registers, with the provision that two peripheral parking lots be deleted. A revised nomination, reflecting the board's recommendations, was sent to Trenton in early January.

Since December 3 the State Preservation Office has not sent us any official communication about the status of this nomination. In spite of numerous requests, we have been unable to obtain any written record of the State Review Board's proceedings and decision. Upon learning that the State Commissioner of Environmental Protection, who serves as State Historic Preservation Officer,

-- continued on next page



Ms. Carol Shull

met privately with objectors in January, we asked in writing for a similar opportunity to meet with him to discuss any issues. He has not responded.

Through recent informal contacts with the Historic Preservation Office, we have been advised that its staff plans to revise our nomination to delete five entire city blocks. The HPO is doing this at the behest of a few private property owners who have successfully lobbied public officials to renounce their previous support of the full proposed district. Some of these developers have benefited from rehabilitation tax credits in other historic districts, but now claim a Register designation may impede their plans for demolition and redevelopment on parts of the five blocks.

The changes demanded by the owners and apparently accepted by the State Preservation Office would truncate the district, and remove many of the buildings that give it historical and architectural significance. We have been unable to get any prediction of how long the State agency may spend redrawing boundaries and rewriting text. It appears these drastic changes will not go to the State Review Board.

At this point we see no recourse but to submit to the National Park Service the entire nomination, which now embodies all the changes requested by the State Review Board. Also enclosed are letters from some supporters, including the City Historian, the chairperson of the City's Historic Preservation Commission, the executive director of Preservation New Jersey, and the president of the N.J. Historical Society. Also enclosed is a letter dated January 8 from Dorothy P. Guzzo, administrator of the State Preservation Office, explaining to objectors why the full boundaries approved by the Review Board are valid.

If you have any questions about this nomination, please contact Ms. Zakalak at (732) 212-8800 or (732) 571-3176. Questions about our experiences with the State agency can be addressed either to her or to me, at (973) 674-8194. We appreciate your attention, and hope you will agree that Military Park Commons is eligible -- in its entirety -- for the National Register.

Enclosures

CC: Dorothy Guzzo, NJSHPO NPLC Officers and Trustees Ulana Zakalak

glas Eldridge. ecutive Director



United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

IN REPLY REFER TO: H32(2280)

MAR 2 4 2004

Mr. Bradley M. Campbell State Historic Preservation Officer DEP 401 East State Street PO Box 402 Trenton, New Jersey 08625

Dear Mr. Campbell:

We have received a letter dated March 16, 2004, from Mr. Douglas Eldridge, Executive Director, The Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee, appealing your failure or refusal to forward the nomination for the Military Park Commons Historic District, Newark, Essex County, New Jersey, to the National Register of Historic Places. This appeal is being considered under National Register regulations 36 CFR 60.12.

In his letter, Mr. Eldridge notes that the nomination for the Military Park Commons Historic District was considered at the December 3, 2003, meeting of the State Review Board for Historic Sites, and that after considering testimony in favor of and in opposition to the nomination, the board voted unanimously to recommend that the nomination met the National Register Criteria for Evaluation and that following minor adjustments (deleting two peripheral parking lots from the district) the nomination for the Military Park Commons Historic District should be forwarded to the National Register. Mr. Eldridge further notes that a revised nomination was submitted to you early in January 2004, but that you have not forwarded the nomination to the National Register.

We have enclosed a copy of Mr. Eldridge's appeal letter for your consideration. Please inform us whether the nomination for the Military Park Commons Historic District met the required procedures for nomination, as stipulated in 36 CFR 60.6, prior to it being considered at the December 3, 2003, meeting of the State Review Board for Historic Sites, and provide us with your opinion on the eligibility for the National Register of the district that was voted on by the board, and whether you intend to forward the nomination to the National Register. Please respond within fifteen days of the date of this letter so that we may proceed with an expeditious review of this appeal.

We appreciate your assistance in this matter.

Sincerely, pl.

Carol D. Shull Keeper of the National Register of Historic Places

Enclosure

Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer Historic Preservation Office, 4tg Floor 501 East State Street PO Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625

Mr. Douglas Eldridge Executive Director The Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee P.O. Box 1066 Newark, New Jersey 07101

cc:

Carol Shull	To: "Kathleen Galop" < kpgalop@worldnet.att.net >	
03/31/04 02:10 PM	cc: Patrick Andrus/WASO/NPS@NPS	
EST	Subject: Re: Hello from New Jersey	

Kathleen, I enjoyed getting your email. The cherry blossums are beginning to peak so now is the time to come see them, and they are lovely.

I have passed the information on Military Park to Patrick Andrus, the National Register reviewer for New Jersey.

Do let Brenda and me know the next time you come down in hopes we can arrange to get together. Hope you enjoy your trip here this week. I am hoping we will get to spend a weekend in Spring Lake this summer.

Carol

Carol D. Shull Keeper of the National Register of Historic Places and Chief of the National Historic Landmarks Survey National Park Service "Kathleen Galop" <kpgalop@worldnet.att.net>



 "Kathleen Galop"
 To: "Carol

 <kpgalop@worldnet.a</td>
 cc:

 tt.net>
 Subject: Hello fr

 03/30/2004 10:50 PM
 EST

To: "Carol Shull" < Carol_Shull@nps.gov> cc: Subject: Hello from New Jersey

Carol - Spring has finally arrived here. I've heard reports that the cherry blossoms are in full bloom in Washington, so my husband, Philip, and I are going to drive down tomorrow to see them. I've never seen them in full bloom. I know that we are in for a treat. Spring Lake awaits as the weather gets warmer.

The Editors are still reviewing my article on "Jacqueline Kennedy", and I anticipate publication later this year. Finally.

On another note - I thought you'd like to know that I sit on the Board of Trustees of the Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee (NPLC) in Newark, NJ. Newark is my hometown and I still consider it my home, even though I now live in Madison. NPLC received a grant from the NJ Historical Commission to prepare the Nomination of the Military Park Historic District to the State and the National Registers of Historic Places. A hearing was held on this Nomination in December 2003 and the NJ State Review Board unanimously voted to recommend that this District be placed on the State Register. There has been delay at the State level in placing the property on the Register and thus NPLC submitted the Nomination directly to your office.

The Military Park Historic District represents the heartbeat of historic, commercial and retail Newark. It is home to Trinity Cathedral, Borglum's extraordinary "Wars of America" sculpture and still has a tree that George Washington allegedly tied his horse to. In the midst of buildings and busy streets, it still represents an important green oasis in the City. Ironically it sits opposite the New Jersey Performing Arts Center (NJPAC) which today represents the spirit of renaissance in America's third oldest city - founded in 1666.

I have not been able to get a handle on the reason for the NJSHPO's inaction on this Nomination, although I have suspicions that "development interests" have something to do with this. Thank you for your careful consideration of this Nomination. It's placement on the National Register is important not only to the past, but to the future of the City of Newark.

Next time I'll give you a little more notice about my coming to Washington, DC. and we can meet up with Brenda for dinner. I've been trying to get a handle on when the trees would be at their peak - they're so unpredicatable. I think this Wednesday and Thursday are the days. I'll keep in touch. And, thanks, Kathleen

Kathleen P. Galop Principal Preservation Possibilities 115 Pomeroy Road Madison, NJ 07940 973-443-0146



Dear Ms. Shull:

I am writing in response to your March 24, 2004 letter concerning Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee's appeal of the Military Park Commons Historic District, Newark, Essex County, New Jersey.

The nomination was processed by the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection's (DEP) Historic Preservation Office (HPO) in accordance with the procedures prescribed in 36 CFR 60.6 and the New Jersey Register of Historic Places Procedures.

At its December 3, 2003 meeting, the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites (SRB) reviewed the nomination and favorably recommended that the district be listed once their conditions were met. .(A copy of the recently approved minutes is enclosed.) The nomination was re-submitted in January, 2004, with the changes requested by the SRB.

During the process, the Mayor of Newark, who initially supported the application, later wrote in objecting to a historic district that included the west side of Broad Street, directly opposite the park. The Business Administrator also objected to the district, as did several major property owners on the west side of Broad Street. Copies of the letters of opposition and letters of support are enclosed.

In January of this year, Dorothy Guzzo and I met with the objecting property owners and representatives of the city to discuss this matter with them.

At this time I am carefully considering the City's request to remove several of the blocks from the proposed historic district and must respectfully decline recommending the Military Park Commons Historic District to the National Park Service regarding its eligibility, as submitted to the DEP in January, 2004.

If you wish to discuss this further, please call Ms. Dorothy Guzzo, Administrator, Historic Preservation Office, P.O. Box 404, Trenton, NJ 08625, (609) 984-0176.

Sincer

Bradley M. Campbell State Historic Preservation Officer



United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

IN REPLY REFER TO: H32(2280)

> Mr. Bradley M. Campbell State Historic Preservation Officer DEP 401 East State Street P.O. Box 402 Trenton, New Jersey 08625

APR 29 2004

Dear Mr. Campbell:

On March 16, 2004, Mr. Douglas Eldridge, appealed the refusal of the State to nominate to the National Register of Historic Places the Military Park Commons Historic District in Newark, Essex County New Jersey. This appeal is pursuant to National Register regulations 36 CFR Part 60.12. We have received your letter of April 16, 2004 responding to the appeal in which you decline to forward the nomination.

After carefully reviewing the documentation submitted on appeal, including the appeal letter, the National Register registration form submitted to the State, and correspondence between the State, the appellant, and various interested parties, I have sustained Mr. Eldridge's appeal. The Military Park Commons Historic District appears to be of historic and architectural significance under National Register Criteria A and C, and the nomination form appears to adequately document that significance. I hereby request that you, as State Historic Preservation Officer, forward the original National Register nomination form for the Military Park Commons Historic District to the National Register within fifteen days pursuant to National Register regulations 36 CFR 60.12 (c)(1).

Thank you for your assistance in this matter. A final decision on the eligibility of the property for listing in the National Register will be made upon receipt and consideration of the State's submission.

Sincerely,

1 All

Carol D. Shull Keeper of the National Register of Historic Places

cc: Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer Historic Preservation Office, 4tg Floor 501 East State Street PO Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625

> Mr. Douglas Eldridge Executive Director The Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee P.O. Box 1066 Newark, New Jersey 07101



United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

APR 29 2004

IN REPLY REFER TO: H32(2280)

> Mr. Douglas Eldridge Executive Director The Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee P.O. Box 1066 Newark, New Jersey 07101

Dear Mr. Eldridge:

Thank you for your letter of March 16, 2004, appealing the refusal of the State to nominate to the National Register of Historic Places the Military Park Commons Historic District in Newark, Essex County, New Jersey. This appeal is pursuant to National Register regulations 36 CFR Part 60.12.

After carefully reviewing the documentation submitted on appeal, including your appeal letter, the National Register registration form submitted to the State, a letter from the New Jersey Historic Preservation Officer dated April 16, 2004, responding to the appeal, and correspondence between you, the State, and various interested parties, I have sustained your appeal. The Military Park Commons Historic District appears to be of historic and architectural significance under National Register Criteria A and C, and the nomination form appears to adequately document that significance. In a separate letter, I have requested that Mr. Bradley M. Campbell, as State Historic Preservation Officer, forward the original National Register nomination form for the Military Park Commons Historic District to the National Register within fifteen days pursuant to National Register regulations 36 CFR 60.12(c)(1).

A final decision on the eligibility of the property for listing in the National Register will be made upon receipt and consideration of the State's submission.

Sincerely, and D. Shull

Carol D. Shull Keeper of the National Register of Historic Places

cc: Mr. Bradley M. Campbell State Historic Preservation Officer DEP 401 East State Street P.O. Box 402 Trenton, New Jersey 08625

> Ms. Dorothy Guzzo Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer Historic Preservation Office, 4tg Floor 501 East State Street PO Box 404 Trenton, New Jersey 08625

HPO-E2004-56

Bradley M. Campbell Commissioner

May 5, 2004

Carol D. Shull Keeper of the National Register of Historic Places National Park Service 1849 C Street, NW Washington, DC 20240

RE: H32(2280) Military Park Commons Historic District Newark, Essex County, NJ

Dear Ms Shull:

In accordance with your letter of April 29, 2004 indicating that you are sustaining the appeal of Douglas Eldridge of the Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee concerning the Military Park Commons Historic District proposal, I am providing you with the nomination submitted on January 8, 2004 to the New Jersey Historic Preservation Office subsequent to the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites (SRB) recommendation.

I have also included a copy of Bradley M. Campbell's April 16, 2004 letter to you as to his position in this matter as the New Jersey State Historic Preservation Officer.

If you wish any additional information, please feel free to contact me at 609-984-0176.

Sincerely,

Dorothy P. Guzzo Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer

RECEIVED 2280



State of New Jersey

Department of Environmental Protection

Natural and Historic Resources, Historic Preservation Office

PO Box 404, Trenton, NJ 08625 TEL: (609) 292-2023 FAX: (609) 984-0578 www.state.nj.us/dep/hpo

James E. McGreevey Governor

NEW JERSEY STATE REVIEW BOARD FOR HISTORIC SITES 4/5/2004

A meeting of the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites was held on December 3, 2003 in the fourth floor conference room of 501 East State Street, Trenton, New Jersey. The meeting was called to order at 10:05 a.m. and adjourned at 4:20 p.m.

The meeting was conducted in accordance with the New Jersey Open Public Meetings Law. In keeping with the requirements of that law, the Historic Preservation Office submitted written notification to six newspapers (The Home News & Tribune, Hunterdon County Democrat, Newark Star-Ledger, Vineland Daily Journal, Bridgewater Courier-News, and the Daily Record) on November 20, 2003. The Historic Preservation Office also gave adequate notice to all parties as required by 36 CFR 60.

There was a mathematical as well as a professional quorum.

Members Present

Members Absent

Howard Green Peter Wacker (left at 1:30) Tony Puniello Lorraine Williams David Abramson (for Livingston Manor only, by speaker phone) Ellen Russell (left at 3:50pm) Nancy Felix Phil Holt Connie Webster

Historic Preservation Office

Terry Karschner Sara André Bob Craig Deb Fimbel George Chidley Mike Insetta Mike Gregg Kate Marcopul

Visitors in Attendance

Valerie Gray, DAG Jeanne Kolva, preparer, Livingston Manor Historic District Hilary Michel, Newark Downtown District Association Dennis Palmer, Landis Sewage Authority Mark McDonough, Landis Sewage Authority John H. Buonocore, Edison Property, Hartz Mountain, Cogswell Realty Doug Sarini, Edison Properties Allan Magrini, Hartz Mountain Tom Banker, Edison Properties, Newark RE Board David Lederman, Cogswell Realty Group Bill Donohoe, Edison, Hartz, Cogswell Janet Fittipaldi, NJ DOT Jeff Mays, Newark Star-Legdger Douglas Eldridge, Newark Preservation and Landmarks Committee Ulana Zakalak, preparer, Military Park HD Ron Emrich, PNJ Gregory Dietrich, preparer, Trinity Episcopal Church David L. Carter, East Amwell Twp. Councilman Ilona S. English, East Amwell Twp Historic Preservation Commission, Chair Nancy Zerbe, preparer, Fanwood Park HD Scott Bauman, Green Brook Park April M. Stefel, Green Brook Park Jeffrey Shreiber, Livingston Manor HD (Did not sign in, but gave public comment) Benjamin Goldstein, Livingston Manor HD (Did not sign in, but gave public comment) Debbie Atlas, Livingston Manor HD (Did not sign in, but gave public comment) Mitchell Capell, Livingston Manor HD (Did not sign in, but gave public comment)

Minutes

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE the March 26, 2003 minutes was made/seconded (PW/TP) and passed unanimously with minor corrections. Phil Holt, Ellen Russell & Howard Green abstained.

HPO Report

- 1. New Jersey Partners for Preservation: A Blueprint for Building Historic Preservation into New Jersey's Future 2002-2007, also known generically as the NJHPP is now being targeted for publicity in the County Cultural & Heritage Commission newsletters or their equivalent. Hudson & Morris counties have published notice in their newsletters.
- 2. The Rehabilitation Tax Credit Workshop, sponsored by the HPO and Preservation New Jersey (PNJ), was held on October 22, 2003. It was attended by nearly 100 people representing developers, redevelopment agencies, investors, cultural resource firms and historic property owners.
- 3. *Applying Preservation on the Local Level*, a one-day workshop to be held at Drew University will be open to all preservationists, but specifically geared toward those serving on a local commission.
- 4. The annual HPO conference is scheduled for Friday, April 23, 2004 in Trenton.
- HPO and PNJ held a workshop regarding GIS efforts that was attended by over 70 people.
- 6. There has been no change in status for the new SRB appointments. HPO will resubmit the proposed reappointments & new appointments package.
- 7. The New Jersey Historical Commission Annual Conference will be held Saturday, December 6, 2003.

NOMINATIONS

Consent List Community Hospital, Newark

<u>Essex County</u> Military Park Historic District, Newark

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE was made/seconded (ER/PW) and passed unanimously. Howard Green recused; his office (NJ Historical Commission) funded the research for the nomination. Nomination presented by preparer, Ulana Zakalak.

Corrections: Section 7 page 11: 3rd paragraph change 'Santiago' to 'Havana' and change 'sloop' to 'frigate'. Correct Period of Significance to read 1870-1940. Revise boundaries (both written and mapped) to exclude: vacant land on Fulton Street and the back portion (follow lot lines) of vacant land on Halsey Street between West Park and New Street.

- Phil Holt read aloud the public comment guidelines as written in the State Review Board By-Laws and asked the public that when the Public Comment portion of the meeting was opened, that they adhere to the guidelines.
- Nancy Felix asked if any buildings were lost between the 1985 survey and when the 1990 SHPO Opinion was issued. Ulana Zakalak responded that a hotel, an entire row of houses, a classical revival building and the loss of a place name (street name).
- Phil Holt asked for clarification about the map concerning what properties were contributing versus non-contributing, especially the area between West Park and New Streets and an area along Fulton Street. He wondered why there were large vacant areas and indicated that perhaps the boundaries could be adjusted. He noted that while he doesn't' like to exclude pieces from districts, he does have concerns about including large empty lots in the boundaries. Ms. Zakalak responded that the boundaries, as drawn, provided a continuous area connecting to the James Street Commons Historic District.
- Valerie Gray, DAG, read a statement from National Register Bulletin 16 Part A regarding boundaries.
- Ellen Russell noted that perhaps the boundaries could be redrawn to follow lot lines and thus exclude much of the vacant land yet keep the streetscape intact.
- Ms. Felix asked to see a map, which shows what is vacant.
- Connie Webster asked if there was a site plan of the park that showed its existing condition. Ms. Zakalak responded that she had not found one while conducting her research.
- Mr. Holt inquired about the Period of Significance (POS). He noted that there were some buildings that were counted contributing but fell outside of the POS. Ms. Zakalak responded that she made an error and the POS should be 1870-1940, which would included most of those buildings.

- Ms. Russell noted that if boundaries were to be changed, the Broad Street streetscape should be kept intact for the continuity. She stated that it is not just the Park that is significant, but also the neighborhood.
- Lorraine Williams noted that in the past, she has spent much time in this district and always considered the Broad Street portion as much a part of the District as the park and that it was important to keep the streetscape in the district to maintain its character.
- Ms. Gray indicated to the public that letters about the district should be addressed to the SHPO or DSHPO.

Public Comment

- John Buonocore, attorney representing several property owners within the proposed district, stated that it is important to be judicious about boundaries. He indicated that a letter had been sent to the SRB and that they would try to remain focused on the Criteria for Evaluation. He indicated that a letter opposing the nomination had been prepared by the Newark Business Administrator.
- Mr. Karschner stated for the record that to date, no letter from the City Business Administrator had been received.
- Bill Donohoe, presented a large visual of the boundaries of the district which indicated what was already listed in the Registers and the contributing and non-contributing buildings. He indicated that he felt it would be a stretch to include the portion of Broad Street between Raymond Boulevard and Central. Mr. Holt asked him his opinion of the West Park Street corner of Broad Street and if maintaining the street façade was important. Mr. Donohoe replied that street facades are significant but this one did not need to be part of the district.
- Allan Magrini stated that he felt the west side of Broad Street had too many alterations and should not be included in the district. He indicated that he didn't believe this was a historically significant district and that listing on the NJ and National Registers is a hindrance. He also noted that he felt the building he owned did not contribute to a historic district. Doug Sarini indicated that his experience with historic designations was to carve out vacant land. He also asked that based on the existing information and boundaries to consider removing the 4 blocks west of Broad Street and to also remove the vacant land and non-contributing buildings from within the boundaries.
- David Lederman noted that he had several redevelopment contracts on several buildings within the district. He opposes the nomination due to economic reasons and stated that the designation would be used to influence zoning. Mr. Holt indicated that the economic reasons were not within the SRB members' purview. Mr. Letterman indicated that he thought there were flaws in the nomination and the reasoning for buildings being considered contributing or noncontributing. He encouraged the SRB to give careful consideration to the boundaries.
- Tom Banker noted that there would be a light rail transit system in the district in the future and that he had seen plans in which the light-rail would go through a portion of the district. He stated that because of the light-rail, the boundaries should be re-evaluated. Terry Karshner responded that HPO staff had worked in conjunction with

NJ Transit to adjust the boundaries and that the light-rail would not physically affect the district.

- Hilary Michel stated that the Newark Downtown District Association had concerns with the application and was opposed to the present proposal. She indicated that the district listing would impact the redevelopment plans and to reconsider the western boundary.
- Mr. Holt again reminded the public to limit their comments to only what was related to the Criteria and that economic or future plans for structures were not in the Board's purview.
- Mr. Buonocore again noted that it was vitally important to draw boundary lines in the right area.
- Janet Fittipaldi, NJ DOT, requested that property lines, not road right-of-way lines be used when considering boundaries.
- Doug Eldridge, Newark Landmarks Committee, indicated that there were some errors in Mr. Donohoe's map. He stated his concerns about the possibility of removing four blocks from the district. He noted that the Park is a nucleus for the districts and the streetscapes are also important, they are vital and makeup the vistas of the district. He reminded that Board that the Mayor of Newark had given written support of the nomination.

<u>Middlesex County</u> Livingston Manor Historic District, Highland Park

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE was made/seconded (LW/ER) and passed unanimously with minor corrections and adjustment of the Period of Significance. Jeanne Kolva presented nomination. Connie Webster, a former Board member of Highland Park Historic Preservation Commission, recused, Tony Puniello & Howard Green recused, they are residents of Highland Park. Dave Abramson participating via speakerphone at 12:25-1:20pm (Livingston Manor HD only).

- Ms. Felix expressed some concerns with the period of significance. She indicated that the Period of Significance should begin later to more closely align with the planned aspect of the district.
- Mr. Karschner also asked why the period of significance was so early (1843) when development did not begin until 1897. Bob Craig responded that the early portion was meant to encompass the Homestead. Ms. Felix then stated that the period of significance should be changed.
- Ms. Russell indicated that she had some concerns with the rigor in which contributing vs. non-contributing resources were evaluated. She noted that there appeared to be Sears and kit homes in the district and that perhaps they should be considered contributing. Ms. Williams agreed that it was significant that there are kit homes in the district. Mr. Abramson defended the rigorous standard applied for identifying contributing and non-contributing buildings.
- Ms. Gray noted that re-notification may be necessary if changes were made in the contributing/non-contributing status of properties in the district.

- Ms. Felix noted that Anna Whittlesey is listed as a significant person but she was not discussed much in the text. Jeanne Kolva, the preparer, replied that not much was known about Mrs. Whittlesey, however she was involved in the development plans.
- Mr. Holt inquired about the footpaths. Ms. Kolva replied that they were part of the original plan and allowed for walkers in the neighborhood.

Public Comment:

- Jeffrey Shriber, a resident in the district, indicated his objection. He stated that he did not understand what the significance of the district was. He indicated that there were many disparate styles with differing materials and that the buildings had lost their unifying characteristics.
- Ben Goldstein, a resident in the district, also noted his objection. He indicated that notifications were not sent via certified mail and that just because something was old did not make it significant. Mr. Karschner responded that all property owners had been notified according to regulations. Mr. Goldstein indicated that residents were not given a timely opportunity to object and that he was not sure there was a copy available at the library for viewing.
- Debbie Atlas, attorney and resident in the district, noted her objection. She expressed her concern with the motives of listing the district, she stated that there is a group of Orthodox Jews in the district and perhaps it was due to anti-Semitic feelings. She also noted her concern that the district listing may inhibit or prevent additions to the homes. Ms. Gray replied that it is the SRB members' responsibility to consider the significance and eligibility of historic resources based on NPS guidelines and criteria only.
- Dr. Mitchell Capell, resident in the district, noted his objection. He stated that he did not think there was enough community involvement and that there are a lot of houses in the district that are not of merit. He indicated that the nomination should be reevaluated and have more community involvement.

<u>Essex County</u> Community Hospital, Newark

A motion to APPROVE was made/seconded (CW/NF) and passed unanimously. Accepted for Criteria A & B. Bob Craig showed slides. Howard Green, Connie Webster and Tony Puniello returned.

Placed on Consent list. No discussion.

There were no comments from the public.

<u>Hunterdon County</u> Dawlis Mills, East Amwell & West Amwell Townships

A motion to conditionally APPROVE was made/seconded (TP/HG) and passed unanimously with corrections as noted below. Accepted for Criteria A & C. Janice Armstrong presented nomination. Lorraine Williams recused.

Corrections: Correct typographical errors, mark appropriate Criteria on page 2 and note Rt. 31 as a non-contributing structure.

- Ms. Felix indicated her concerns as to whether this was a district as it was relatively small in size. Ms. Armstrong replied that the area developed together.
- Ms. Russell asked if the district cohered and if the area was associated. Mr. Puniello indicated that it did.
- Mr. Green stated that this was a district and that the areas are historically associated. Mr. Holt also agreed that this was a district and that the peripheral concerns brought up by the public are outside of the Board's purview.

Public Comment:

- Ilona English, East Amwell Historic Preservation Commission, stated that there were once numerous mills in East Amwell and that Dawlis Mills is one of the last complexes. She also noted that the owners are working to preserve the buildings.
- David Carter, of East Amwell Twp., indicated that the Township is currently working to purchase development rights in some of the district and they are currently working with Green Acres and the State Agriculture Development Committee (SADC) on this purchase. He noted that the Township wanted the nomination to be tabled for the Township to further investigate possibilities with Green Acres and SADC.
- Janet Fittipaldi, NJ DOT, asked that Route 31 are identified as non-contributing in the nomination.

<u>Cumberland County</u> Indian Head Site, Deerfield Township & Vineland City

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE was made/seconded (LW/CW) and passed unanimously. Accepted for Criterion D. Nomination presented by preparer, Alan Mounier. Tony Puniello recused.

Corrections: New map needed

- Mr. Green inquired as to how the boundaries were established. Alan Mounier responded that they were based on topography, testing and the median distance between productive locations.
- Ms. Williams indicated that this site was the only major productive WPA archaeological site in South Jersey; it was the largest, densest occupation found and that one can study all the time periods for the southern part of the state. She also stated that the ceramics were incredibly significant, that this was the only site with a sizeable collection that could be studied. Ms. Williams also noted that the site does have preservation of features, both faunal and human artifacts. Concerns from the public raised the issue of regulatory reviews stemming from listing, Mr. Holt noted

that if this site was already eligible for listing then a Federal review (Section 106) may already be necessary for certain project. Ms. Williams added that reviews would already be necessary and that listing was more for recognition as a significant site.

Mr. Green stated that this site was quite large and the roadway line is arbitrary. He indicated that if owners would drop their objections, then perhaps the boundary could be moved 50 feet from the roadway. Ms. Williams responded that there was no historical basis for moving the boundary. She noted that tests went up to the undisturbed portions of the road. Mr. Holt stated that the SRB had no reason to move the boundary from the right of way

Public Comment:

- Mark McDonough, from Landis Sewage Authority, stated that an objection letter had been sent to the HPO and he requested that the Sherman Avenue boundary be adjusted.
- Dennis Palmer, Landis Sewage Authority, noted that he was unaware of a nomination for the site until he received the letter from the HPO. He stated that a new hospital was being built nearby and that Sherman Avenue would need to be widened. He expressed his concerns for the possible widening and potential review that may ensue. He asked that the Sherman Avenue boundary be moved by 50 feet.

Middlesex County

Trinity Episcopal Church, Woodbridge Township

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE was made/seconded (CW/ER) and passed unanimously. Accepted for Criteria A, C & D. Corrections noted below. Nomination presented by preparer, Gregory Dietrick. Tony Puniello returned.

Corrections: Section 7 page 6 structure is of masonry construction, not brick clad. Section 7 page 7, second paragraph, add notation of purlins. In boundary description add Block and Lot numbers. In boundary justification add statement "historically associated with".

- Mr. Holt noted that there was no primary evidence of the church being of Upjohn's design. Ms. Russell responded that it was very similar to the Stockton Church, which was by Upjohn, and the parish could have paid Upjohn for the plan, which was then carried out by Condit. Ms. Webster noted that there is a definite Upjohn influence in the church.
- Ms. Webster commended the preparer on the good description of the site.

Morris County Beverwyck Site, Parsippany-Troy Hills Township A motion to APPROVE was made/seconded (ER/LW) and passed unanimously. Accepted for Criteria A & D. Nomination presented by preparer, Barb Silber.

- Ms. Felix inquired why the period of significance ended at 1850. Ms. Silber replied that the date represented the decline of the property.
- Ms. Russell noted that the site is a parcel, but the features seem to expand past the parcel. Ms. Silber responded that the boundaries were based on the core artifacts and a scientific method of the archaeological core.
- Mr. Green noted the issue of skilled slaves in the north, to which Mr. Craig responded that one must be careful of the slavery issue as this is an area of the upper limits of slave holdings in New Jersey, so it may not be typical. Ms. Williams commented that while it may not be typical, it was significant and it showed an experiment from the Carribbean example of slave holding.
- Mr. Holt commented that this was a wonderful site.

<u>Union County</u> Fanwood Park Historic District, Fanwood

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE with corrections as noted below, was made/seconded (CW/NF) and passed unanimously. Accepted for Criteria A & C. Nomination presented by Nancy Zerbe.

Corrections: Section 8 page 5, remove section referencing supposed designer of Llewellyn Park. Section 10, boundary justification is needed. Boundaries at the northern tip of the district need to be re-evaluated.

- Ms. Felix commented that she used to live in Fanwood and she felt there were some density issues concerning non-contributing buildings. Mr. Holt agreed that there appeared to be clusters of non-contributing buildings.
- Mr. Green commented that while there may be non-contributing buildings, the growth of the suburb and the plan creates a district that does have integrity.

Green Brook Park, Plainfield

A motion to Conditionally APPROVE, with corrections as noted below, was made/seconded (CW/PH) and passed unanimously. Accepted for Criteria A & C. Nomination presented by April Stefel.

Corrections: Correct typographical errors. Section 8 page 1, 2nd paragraph change 'national' to 'urban' and remove 2nd sentence. Also move '(emerald necklace)' reference and place after 'Franklin Park'. Section 8 page 3, second complete sentence, change to read: "The "City Beautiful Movement, which resulted from the enormous success of the 1893 World's Columbian Exposition in Chicago, placed a high priority on the integration of city planning..." Section 8 page 6, last paragraph, remove sentence beginning with

'Using the National Parks movement...' Section 9 page 2, citation for 'Newton, Charles T." should be corrected to read 'Newton, Norman.' Typo on site plan, should be 'razed.'

Comments from the SRB limited to discussing corrections, as noted above.

Public Comment:

• Scott Bauman, City of Plainfield, commented that the City is pleased with the nomination.

Closing Announcements

Next SRB meeting will be March 31, 2004

Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 4:20pm, made/seconded ().

Submitted by:

Sara André

Motion to Approve:

Second:

Date:

Philetus Holt, Chairman

NEWARK LANDMARKS

These are the 70 Newark buildings, districts, parks and sites listed on the National and New Jersey Registers of Historic Places. Buildings once registered but later demolished are not listed. Corrected to June 2003.

AHAVAS SHOLOM (1923), synagogue, 145 Broadway.

BALLANTINE MANSION (1884), The Newark Museum, 43 Washington St. BORGLUM SCULPTURES - Seated Lincoln (1911), Essex County Courthouse; Indian & Puritan (1916), Washington Park; Wars of America (1926), Military Park. BRANCH BROOK PARK (1895), including Ballantine Parkway gatehouses. CHRIST CHURCH (1850), now Our Lady of Fatima Center, 76 Prospect St. CITY HALL (1906), 920 Broad St. CLARK MANSION (1880), now North Ward Center, 346 Mt. Prospect Ave. CLINTON MEMORIAL A.M.E. ZION CHURCH (1874), originally Belleville Ave. Congregational Church, 151 Broadway. COE HOUSE (1871), 698 Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Blvd., formerly High St. EBERHARDT HALL (1857), formerly Newark Orphan Asylum, now part of N.J. Institute of Technology, 323 King Blvd. ESSEX CLUB (1926), now N.J. Historical Society, 52 Park Place. ESSEX COUNTY COURTHOUSE (1906), King Blvd. and West Market St. ESSEX COUNTY JAIL (1837-95), abandoned, New and Newark Sts. ESSEX COUNTY PARK COMMISSION (1916), 115 Clifton Ave. EVERGREEN CEMETERY (1853), 1137 N. Broad St., Hillside; also in Elizabeth. FEIGENSPAN MANSION (1905), now Community Agencies Corp., 710 King Blvd. FIREMEN'S INSURANCE CO. (1928), now office building, 10 Park Place. FIRST BAPTIST PEDDIE MEMORIAL CHURCH (1890), 572 Broad St. FIRST REFORMED CHURCH (1873), now Iglesia Roca de Salvacion, 27 Lincoln Park. FOREST HILL HISTORIC DISTRICT - all or part of 56 blocks bounded by Branch Brook Park; Heller Parkway; DeGraw, Verona, Clifton, Elwood, Mt. Prospect and 2nd Aves. FOUR CORNERS HISTORIC DISTRICT - all or part of 27 blocks bounded roughly by Raymond Blvd., Mulberry St., Edison Place; Broad, Hill, Washington and Market Sts.; University Ave. GRACE CHURCH (EPISCOPAL) (1848), 950 Broad St.

GRIFFITH BUILDING (1927), former music store, vacant, 605 Broad St.

HAHNE & CO. (1901), former department store, vacant, 609 Broad St.

HOUSE OF PRAYER EPISCOPAL CHURCH (1850), 401 Broad St.

JAMES STREET COMMONS HISTORIC DISTRICT - 21 blocks, including all of Washington Park and portions of Broad, Orange, James, Bleeker, Summit, Halsey, Washington, New, Linden, Warren, Boyden, Essex, Burnet and Eagles Sts.; Central and University Aves.; King Blvd and Washington Place. KRUEGER MANSION (1889), later Scott Civic Center, vacant, 601 King Blvd.

LACKAWANNA RAILROAD STATION (1903), Broad St. and University Ave.

LINCOLN PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT - all or part of 10 blocks, including Lincoln and Clinton Parks, and portions of Broad, Halsey, Spruce and Washington Sts., Clinton and Pennsylvania Aves.

LYONS FARMS SCHOOLHOUSE (1784), originally at Chancellor and Elizabeth Aves., now in Newark Museum garden, 43 Washington St.

MOUNT PLEASANT CEMETERY (1844), 375 Broadway.

MURPHY VARNISH CO. (1890), former factory, McWhorter and Chestnut Sts. MUTUAL BENEFIT LIFE INSURANCE CO. (1927), now nursing home, 300 Broadway. NATIONAL STATE BANK (1912), now store and office building, 810 Broad St. NEW POINT BAPTIST CHURCH (1850), originally South Baptist, 17 E. Kinney St. NEWARK AIRPORT - Brewster hangar, old Administration, Medical bldgs. (1930s). NEWARK DAY CENTER (1886), formerly Female Charitable Society, 305 Halsey St. NORTH BROAD ST. HISTORIC DISTRICT (1890s), rowhouses, 136-148 Broad St.

Continued inside

Our First Three Decades...

The Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee is the only private organization devoted fully to saving, restoring and promoting the city's rich historical and architectural heritage. The nonprofit organization is sustained primarily by the dues and efforts of some 220 members, with the help of businesses and foundations.

Since 1973 the Committee has helped save and restore irreplaceable structures and sculptures; won official protection and public appreciation for many landmarks; and sponsored publications, tours, and activities.

The Committee helped initiate the first plans for revitalization of the James Street Commons, and obtained state and national designations of the 21-block area as Newark's first historic district in 1977. In later years, official designations were won for historic districts in the Lincoln Park, Forest Hill, Four Corners, and Weequahic Park areas. More than 60 notable individual buildings are now on the State and National Registers, many of them put there through nominations sponsored by NPLC and prepared by an architectural consultant. In addition, the Committee has placed informative plaques on two dozen registered landmarks around town.

NPLC arranged the Bicentennial rehabilitation of the 1725 Plume House, rectory of the House of Prayer, in a unique craft skills training project for inner-city youth. The Committee also bought and tried in vain to save the fire-damaged Lloyd Houses. In 2000 the state granted \$100,000 to NPLC to save the deteriorated old Settlers' Monument in Fairmount Cemetery - the biggest project yet for the Committee. The zinc monument was restored at an Upstate New York foundry.

NPLC has also waged a number of battles - some successful, some not - to prevent demolition of fine old houses of worship, homes, commercial structures, and shopping areas. NPLC took the lead in saving Newark's oldest synagogue, which later housed a major African-American church, and also helped rescue the small Riverbank Park in the Ironbound. The Committee campaigned for more than a decade for a city agency to control the demolition or alteration of significant buildings. The mayor appointed the first Newark Landmarks and Historic Preservation Commission in 1990.

The Committee's most important publication is "Tales Without Hate," the memoirs of the late William M. Ashby, longtime dean of black community leaders in Newark and a founder of NPLC. We have also produced guides to the city and historic neighborhoods, and greeting and note cards.

The Committee has conducted many walking and bus tours. Children at Newark elementary schools have been introduced to the history in their neighborhoods through a program at the N.J. Historical Society sponsored by the Committee. The organization established the Donald T. Dust Collection of information on landmarks at the Newark Public Library. The Committee has also created a web site, sponsored exhibits and forums, and provided information to many students, visitors, property owners, and media.

Primarily a volunteer organization, working with many public and private allies, NPLC is governed by a board of 18 elected trustees, reflecting varied backgrounds and interests.

THE NEWARK PRESERVATION & LANDMARKS COMMITTEE P.O. Box 1066 - Newark, N.J. 07101 Telephone (973) 622-4910 www.newarklandmarks.org

MORE NEWARK LANDMARKS Continued from front

NORTH REFORMED CHURCH (1859-68), 510 Broad St.
OHEB SHALOM (1884), originally synagogue, later Metropolitan Baptist Church, now Greater Newark Conservancy, 32 Prince St.
OLD FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH (1791), 820 Broad St.
OUR LADY OF MT. CARMEL CHURCH (1849), originally Second Reformed, later Ironbound Cultural Center, now Igreja Assembleia de Deus, 176 Edison Place.
PENNSYLVANIA RAILROAD STATION (1937), Raymond Blvd., Market St.
PLUME HOUSE (c1725), now House of Prayer rectory, 407 Broad St.
QUEEN OF ANGELS CHURCH (1861), originally St. Peter's, 44 Irvine Turner Blvd.
RIVERBANK PARK (1907-31), Raymond Blvd., Market, Van Buren, Somme Sts.
SACRED HEART CATHEDRAL BASILICA (1898-1954), Clifton and Victoria Aves.
ST. BARNABAS EPISCOPAL CHURCH (1864), W. Market St. and Sussex Ave.
ST. COLUMBA'S R.C. CHURCH (1852), orig. High St. Presbyterian, 588 King Blvd.
ST. JOHN'S R.C. CHURCH (1852), orig. High St. Presbyterian, 588 King Blvd.
ST. JOHN'S R.C. CHURCH (1852), King Blvd. and William St.
ST. DATRICK'S R.C. CHURCH (1857), King Blvd. and William St.
ST. PATRICK'S R.C. CHURCH (1857), King Blvd. and William St.
ST. PATRICK'S R.C. CHURCH (1857), King Blvd. and William St.
ST. ATRICK'S R.C. CHURCH (1927), 208 Hunterdon St.
ST. ANERS YMERIAN CHURCH (1855-84), abandoned. 1035 Broad St.
STANLEY THEATER (1927), now audiovisual center, 15 State St.
STANLEY THEATER (1925), formerly Mosque Theater, 1620 Broad St.
STANLEY THEATER (1925), formerly Mosque Theater, 1020 Broad St.
STANLEY THEATER (1925), formerly Mosque Theater, 1020 Broad St.
STAPICK'S R.C. (1851), machine shop, 1270 McCarter Highway.
WEEQUAHIC PARK HISTORIC DISTRICT - entire park (1895) and 28 blocks bounded roughly by Elizabeth, Renner, Maple and Lyons Aves.
YOUTH CONSULTATION SERVICE (1875), orig. Protestant Foster Home, 284

Newark's Past can have a brighter future if you take a few moments to become a member...

Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee

P.O. Box 1066, Newark, New Jersey 07101

YES! We want to be a part of the effort to save the best of Newark's past. Please enroll us for a year in the following category:

___Individual \$15 ___Family \$20

__Organization \$30 __Patron \$50 or more __Corporate/business \$100 or more

Name	
Address	
City	Zip
Telephone: Home	Work

Contributions are tax-deductible. All memberships are for calendar years.

The Newark Prese Officers a	ervation & Landmarks and Trustees - 2003-20	Committee 004
PRESIDENT VICE PRESIDENTS	William Mikesell Rose M. Spears Victoria J. Snoy	B
SECRETARY TREASURER	Olivette Simmons Simpson Richard Grossklaus	20
David Abramson Judge Claude Coleman Charles Cummings Elizabeth Del Tufo	Dr. E. Alma Flagg Kathleen P. Galop Mark W. Gordon Donald M. Karp	Lun
John Dwiboroczyn Frank Ferruggia Mary Sue S	Catherine Lenix-Hooker Susan Newberry Sweeney Price	HUM
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR	Douglas Eldridge	

THE ANNUAL RECOGNITION AWARDS

Each year, beginning in 1975, the Newark Preservation & Landmarks Committee has presented awards on or near Valentine's Day to individuals or organizations that have demonstrated "outstanding efforts toward the preserva-tion of historic landmarks in the City of Newark." Some recipients have been cited for rehabilitation and reuse of a particular structure; others have been honored for research, promotion, or general leadership in the cause of preservation.

In 1992 the award was named for Donald T. Dust, the committee's founder, who died earlier in the year.

Most of the awards have been plaques with pieces of wood from two historic houses, Sydenham and Krueger. Past recipients were:

- 1975 D.J. and Betty Henderson; Donald W. Geyer
- 1976 Newark Construction Trades Training Center; Douglas Eldridge
- 1977 Samuel C. Miller
- 1978 Newark Symphony Hall Corp.; Elizabeth Del Tufo
- 1979 William Clark Mansion (North Ward Center); Charles Cummings
- 1980 Lincoln Park Association
- 1981 Mirabella family; Emilio Serio; Jack Sheehan, Richard Rozewski
- 1982 Rutgers University (Newhouse Center, 15 Washington St.)
- 1983 Essex Plaza Associates (1060 Broad St. et al.)
- 1984 Dr. Samuel Berg; Donald Dust; National State Bank (810 Broad St.)
- 1985 Troy West
- 1986 New Community Corp. (St. Joseph's Plaza)
- 1987 New Jersey Transit (rail stations); Frederick Byrd, Barbara Kukla
- 1988 Newark Public Library (Centennial Hall)
- 1989 N.J. Bell Telephone Co. (540 Broad St.); Stephen Pellegrino
- 1990 Sacred Heart Cathedral; Robert Van Fossan (posthumous)
- 1991 William Chappel; 10 Park Place (Firemen's Insurance building)
- 1992 St. Vincent Academy; Newark Abbey 1993 Robert Morgan and William Doherty (214 Ballantine Parkway)
- 1994 St. Rocco's R.C. Church; Richard Grossklaus
- 1995 The Newark Museum (Ballantine House)
- 1996 Maureen Ogden; Mount Pleasant Cemetery

- 1997 James Lecky; St. James Community Development (136-148 Broad St.)
 1998 Save the Park at Riverbank (SPARK); Veterans Building (Washington Place); Donald Karp; Dr. E. Alma Flagg (special)
 1000 N. L. Historical Society, Michael Immerse Loss Bee Turner 1999 - N.J. Historical Society; Michael Immerso; Jean-Rae Turner
- 2000 St. Casimir's R.C. Church; Victoria J. Snoy
- 2001 Cogswell Realty Group (744 Broad St.); Weequahic Park Association
- 2002 St. James A.M.E. Church; William Gordon
- 2003 Integrity Inc.; Assemblywoman Connie Myers

State of New Jersey

MAIL CODE 501-04B DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION NATURAL & HISTORIC RESOURCES HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICE P.O. Box 420 Trenton, NJ 08625-0420 Tel. (609) 984-0176 Fax (609) 984-0578

BOB MARTIN Commissioner

Project # 17-0607 HPO-L2017-047

DEC 1 2 2017

December 7, 2017

Paul Loether, Chief National Register of Historic Places National Park Service Department of the Interior Washington, D.C. 20240

Dear Mr. Loether:

The enclosed disk contains the true and correct copy of the nomination for the Military Park Commons Historic District (Additional Documentation), roughly bounded by Washington Place, McCarter Highway, East Park Street, and Raymond Boulevard, in the City of Newark, Essex County, New Jersey.

This nomination has received unanimous approval from the New Jersey State Review Board for Historic Sites. All procedures were followed in accordance with regulations published in the Federal Register.

Should you want any further information concerning this application, please feel free to contact Katherine J. Marcopul, Administrator, New Jersey Historic Preservation Office, Mail Code 501-04B, P.O. Box 420, Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0420, or call her at (609) 984-5816.

Sincerely,

Rich Boornazian Deputy State Historic Preservation Officer

CHRIS CHRISTIE Governor

KIM GUADAGNO Lt. Governor

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

Requested Action:	Additional Documentation				
Property Name:	Military Park Commons Historic District				
Multiple Name:					
State & County:	NEW JERSEY, Essex				
Date Rece 12/12/20					
Reference number:	AD04000649				
Nominator:	State				
Reason For Review					
X Accept	ReturnReject 1/26/2018 Date				
Abstract/Summary Comments:					
Recommendation/ Criteria					
Reviewer Lisa De	line Discipline Historian				
Telephone (202)3	54-2239 Date				
DOCUMENTATION	see attached comments : No see attached SLR : No				

If a nomination is returned to the nomination authority, the nomination is no longer under consideration by the National Park Service.